DESCHUTES COUNTY OFFICIAL RECORDS NANCY BLANKENSHIP, COUNTY CLERK

2006-18026

\$556.00

03/16/2006 10:15:53 AM D-CCR Cnt=1 Stn=23 JEFF \$510.00 \$11 00 500 \$510.00 \$11.00 \$10.00 \$5.00 \$20.00

DECLARATION OF PROTECTIVE COVENANTS, **CONDITIONS AND RESTRICTIONS VILLAS AT PRONGHORN** 

After Recording Return to:

Ball Janik LLP 101 SW Main Street, Suite 1100 Portland, OR 97204 Attention: Rebecca Biermann Tom

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I - D	EFINITIONS	1
Section 1.1	"Association"	
Section 1.2	"Betterments"	
Section 1.3	"Board"	2
Section 1.4	"Building Structure"	2
Section 1.5	"Bylaws"	2
Section 1.6	"Club Owner"	
Section 1.7	"Common Areas"	
Section 1.8	"Common Home Exteriors"	
Section 1.9	"Common Maintenance Areas"	
Section 1.10	"Conversion Date"	
Section 1.11	"County"	3
Section 1.12	"Declarant"	
Section 1.13	"Declaration"	
Section 1.14	"Directors"	3
Section 1.15	"Golf Course" or "Golf Courses"	
Section 1.16	"Golf Club Property"	3
Section 1.17	"Improvement"	4
Section 1.18	"Lot"	
Section 1.19	"Owner"	
Section 1.20	"Plat"	
Section 1.21	"Private Utilities"	
Section 1.22	"Property"	4
Section 1.23	"Streets and Roadways"	
Section 1.24	"Turnover Meeting"	
Section 1.25	"Unit"	5
ARTICLE II – V	VILLAS AT PRONGHORN HOMEOWNERS' ASSOCIATION, INC.	5
Section 2.1	Membership	5
Section 2.2	Voting Rights	
Section 2.3	Suspension	5
Section 2.4	The Association Board of Directors	6
Section 2.5	Turnover Meeting	6
Section 2.6	Immunity of the Board	6
Section 2.7	Clarification of Role of Association	6
ARTICLE III –	COMMON MAINTENANCE AREAS/ASSESSMENTS	6
Section 3.1	Funding	6
Section 3.2	Annual Assessment or Charge on Lots Owned by Class A Members	
Section 3.3	Purposes of Maintenance Fund	
Section 3.4	Reserve Funds	
Section 3.5	Limited Assessments	
Section 3.6	Additional Assessments	
Section 3.7	Non-payment of Assessments: Remedies of the Association	

Section 3.8	Subordinated Lien to Secure Payment	
Section 3.9	Reallocation Upon Annexation of Property	11
ARTICLE IV -	GENERAL POWERS AND DUTIES OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS	11
Section 4.1	Interim Board	11
Section 4.2	Purpose of Maintenance Fund	11
Section 4.3	Powers and Duties of Board	12
Section 4.4	Board Powers Exclusive	13
Section 4.5	Maintenance Contracts	13
ARTICLE V - C	COMMON MAINTENANCE AREAS; MAINTENANCE	14
Section 5.1	Conveyance of Common Areas	14
Section 5.2	Liability Insurance; Casualty Insurance	14
Section 5.3	Condemnation	
Section 5.4	Maintenance of Common Maintenance Areas	
Section 5.5	Prohibited Activities	15
Section 5.6	Lot Maintenance	16
ARTICLE VI -	ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW	17
Section 6.1	Architectural Control Committee	
Section 6.2	Architectural Manual	
Section 6.3	Scope of Review	18
Section 6.4	Submission of Plans	18
Section 6.5	Plan Review	
Section 6.6	Non-conforming Structures	
Section 6.7	Immunity of ACC Members	
Section 6.8	Limited Review	
Section 6.9	Address for Notice	19
ARTICLE VII -	EASEMENTS	19
Section 7.1	Utility Easements	19
Section 7.2	Declarant's Easement to Correct Drainage	20
Section 7.3	Entry Easement	20
Section 7.4	Reserved Easements	20
Section 7.5	Utility Easements Between Lots	20
Section 7.6	Temporary Completion Easement	21
Section 7.7	Perimeter Fence Easement	21
Section 7.8	Maintenance Easements	21
Section 7.9	Golf Club Easements	21
Section 7.10	Environmental Easement	23
Section 7.11	Plat Easements	
Section 7.12	Right to Photograph	23
ARTICLE VIII	- USE, OCCUPANCY, CASUALTY, AND INSURANCE	24
Section 8.1	Residential Use	
Section 8.2	Commercial, Institutional, or Other Non-Residential Uses	
Section 8.3	Declarant Use	24

Section 8.4	Casualty to Units		
Section 8.5	Owner Insurance	25	
ARTICLE IX - PROPERTY RIGHTS			
Section 9.1	Owner's Use and Occupancy	25	
Section 9.2	Owner's Easements of Enjoyment		
Section 9.3	Restrictions on Alienation		
Section 9.4	Transfer Assessment	27	
Section 9.5	Transfer Fee	28	
Section 9.6	Effect of Declaration	28	
Section 9.7	Rezoning Prohibited	28	
Section 9.8	Lot Consolidation and Division	28	
Section 9.9	Drainage Alteration Prohibited	28	
Section 9.10	Damage or Destruction By Owner	29	
ARTICLE X - U	USE RESTRICTIONS	29	
Section 10.1	Nuisances	29	
Section 10.2	Development Activity	29	
Section 10.3	Temporary Structures	29	
Section 10.4	Signs	29	
Section 10.5	Parking	30	
Section 10.6	Animals		
Section 10.7	Garbage and Refuse Disposal	31	
Section 10.8	Clothes Drying		
Section 10.9	Commercial or Institutional Use		
Section 10.10	Detached Buildings		
Section 10.11	Fences and Hedges		
Section 10.12	General Landscaping and Exterior Maintenance		
Section 10.13	Antennae, Satellite Dishes and Solar Collectors		
Section 10.14	Sewer Pumps		
Section 10.15	Utilities		
Section 10.16	Oil and Mining Operations		
Section 10.17	Mailboxes		
Section 10.18	Garages		
Section 10.19	Setback Lines		
Section 10.20	Athletic and Recreational Facilities		
Section 10.21	Security		
Section 10.22	Water and Sewage Systems		
Section 10.23	Exterior Holiday Decorations		
Section 10.24	Construction Activities		
Section 10.25	Unit Height		
Section 10.26	Retaining Walls		
Section 10.27	Exterior Finish		
Section 10.28	Limitation on Square Feet		
Section 10.29	Prohibited Plants		
Section 10.30	Interior Walls		
Section 10 31	Structural Integrity of Building Structures	37	

Section 1	0.32 Household Chemicals	37
Section 1	0.33 Invitees	37
Section 1	0.34 Rental of Lots	37
Section 1	0.35 Rules	37
Section 1	0.36 Swimming Pools	38
Section 1	0.37 Traffic Regulations	38
Section 1		
ARTICLE	XI - PICKETING AND DEMONSTRATIONS	38
Section 1	1.1 Prohibitions	38
Section 1		
ARTICLE	XII - ANNEXATION	39
Section 1	2.1 Annexation by Declarant	39
Section 1:	2.2 Annexation by Action of Members	40
Section 1:	2.3 No Duty to Annex	40
ARTICLE	XIII - REMEDIES	40
Section 1	3.1 Remedies	40
Section 1		
ARTICLE	XIV - DISPUTE RESOLUTION	41
Section 1	4.1 Required Procedure.	41
Section 1	4.2 Negotiated Resolution.	42
Section 1	4.3 Mediation	42
Section 1	4.4 Small Claims	42
Section 1	4.5 Arbitration.	42
Section 1	4.6 Claims Procedure	43
Section 1	4.7 No Attorneys' Fees	43
ARTICLE	XV - TERM; AMENDMENTS	43
Section 1	5.1 Term and Amendments	43
Section 1:	5.2 Regulatory Amendments	44
Section 1:	5.3 Approval of Certain Amendments; Indemnification	45
ARTICLE	XVI - MISCELLANEOUS	45
Section 1	6.1 Severability	45
Section 1	6.2 Rights and Obligations	45
Section 1		
Section 1		
Section 1	6.5 Proximity To Airport	46
Section 1		
Section 1	• •	
Section 1	6.8 Golf Cart Paths.	47
Section 1	6.9 Golf Events	47
Section 1	6.10 Intrusion onto Golf Course.	47
Section 1	6.11 Liquor Sales.	48

Section 16.12	Ownership of Property Near a Golf Course	48
Section 16.13	Uses in Surrounding Areas.	49
	Reclaimed Water.	
Section 16.15	Domestic Pets	49
Section 16.16	Feeding of Wildlife	50
Section 16.17	Personal Pronouns	50
Section 16.18	Headings	50
	Conflicts	
Section 16.20	Termination	50

## DECLARATION OF PROTECTIVE COVENANTS, CONDITIONS AND RESTRICTIONS VILLAS AT PRONGHORN

THIS DECLARATION OF PROTECTIVE COVENANTS, CONDITIONS AND RESTRICTIONS FOR VILLAS AT PRONGHORN (this "Declaration"), to be effective upon its recording in Deschutes County, Oregon, is made and executed on the date hereinafter set forth by Pronghorn Villa Partners, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, hereinafter referred to as the "Declarant".

## **WITNESSETH**

Pronghorn Investors LLC, a Delaware limited liability company (the "Company"), is the owner of certain real property located in the unincorporated area of Deschutes County, Oregon, described on Exhibit "A" attached hereto and incorporated herein by reference (the "Property"); and

Declarant desires to create a Class I planned community known as VILLAS AT PRONGHORN on the land described on Exhibit "A" as shown on the duly recorded plat of the VILLAS AT PRONGHORN TOWNHOMES and on such other land as may be added thereto pursuant to the terms and provisions of this Declaration. The community shall be subject to ORS 94.550 to 94.783. The Company desires to consent to the recording of this Declaration against the Property by Declarant.

NOW THEREFORE, Declarant declares that the real property described on attached Exhibit "A" shall be held, sold, hypothecated, and conveyed subject to the covenants, conditions, and restrictions declared below, which shall be deemed to be covenants running with the land and imposed on and intended to benefit and burden each Lot and other portions of the Property in order to maintain within the Property a community of high standards. Such covenants shall be binding on all parties having any right, title or interest therein or any part thereof, their respective heirs, personal representatives, successors and assigns, and shall inure to the benefit of each Owner thereof.

### **ARTICLE I - DEFINITIONS**

## Section 1.1 "Association"

"Association" shall mean Villas at Pronghorn Homeowners' Association, Inc., an Oregon nonprofit corporation established for the purposes set forth herein.

#### Section 1.2 "Betterments"

"Betterments" shall mean any and all Owner upgrades and Owner improvements to a Unit after initial sale of the Unit by Declarant, other than replacements of items that were included within the Unit at the time of original sale with items of similar nature and quality. Betterments may include, without limitation, upgraded appliances, built-in fixtures, building

expansions, and outbuildings or other detached structures added by an Owner, other than Declarant.

## Section 1.3 "Board"

"Board" shall mean the Board of Directors of the Association.

## Section 1.4 "Building Structure"

"Building Structure" shall mean a building structure which is comprised of one or more contiguous Units constructed and located on Lots, including, without limitation, garage structures located on such Lots, whether attached to or detached from the Building Structure. The Building Structure shall be deemed to include all insurable fixtures and improvements included within the Unit, including without limitation built-in appliances, but excluding, without limitation, floor, wall, and window coverings, stand-alone appliances, and Betterments and personal property.

## Section 1.5 "Bylaws"

"Bylaws" shall mean the Bylaws of the Association, as amended from time to time. The Bylaws shall be adopted pursuant to ORS 94.625 and recorded in the Deed Records of Deschutes County, Oregon. A copy of the Bylaws is attached hereto as Exhibit "B."

## Section 1.6 "Club Owner"

"Club Owner" shall mean the holder or holders of record fee title to any portion of the Golf Club Property or their designees.

#### Section 1.7 "Common Areas"

"Common Areas" as used herein, shall mean only that portion of the Property that is established for the common use and benefit of Villas at Pronghorn that is owned by the Association for the use and benefit of the Owners, the legal description of which is set forth on Exhibit "C," attached hereto and incorporated by this reference. The Common Areas include all Improvements situated thereon or therein.

#### Section 1.8 "Common Home Exteriors"

"Common Home Exteriors" shall mean the exterior of each attached Unit on the Property. Common Home Exteriors shall include the siding, trim, rain gutters, downspouts, roof, flashing, entry sidewalks, walls, landscaping and related irrigation, driveways, and garage exteriors. Common Home Exteriors do not include landscaping on patios or decks, or the patios or decks themselves, the maintenance responsibilities of which rest solely with the Owners of such Lots.

## Section 1.9 "Common Maintenance Areas"

"Common Maintenance Areas" shall mean the Common Areas, Common Home Exteriors, Streets and Roadways, and also shall mean any other property that the Board is required to maintain pursuant to Section 5.4 of this Declaration or that the Board deems necessary or appropriate to maintain for the common benefit of the members.

## Section 1.10 "Conversion Date"

"Conversion Date" shall be the date upon which Class "B" membership shall cease and be converted to Class "A" membership. Such date shall be the date which is the earlier of (i) the date at which one hundred percent (100%) of the total Lots anticipated to be created within the subdivision have been conveyed to Class "A" members; (ii) ten (10) years after conveyance of the first Lot to a Class "A" member; or (iii) upon election in writing by Declarant.

## Section 1.11 "County"

"County" shall mean Deschutes County, Oregon.

## Section 1.12 "Declarant"

"Declarant" shall mean Pronghorn Villa Partners, LLC, its successors and assigns, who are designated as such in writing by Declarant, and who consent in writing to assume the duties and obligations of Declarant with respect to the Lots acquired by such successor or assign.

#### Section 1.13 "Declaration"

"Declaration" shall mean this Declaration of Protective Covenants, Conditions, and Restrictions for Villas at Pronghorn and any amendments and supplements thereto made in accordance with its terms.

## Section 1.14 "Directors"

"Directors" shall mean the Board of Directors of the Association.

# Section 1.15 "Golf Course" or "Golf Courses"

"Golf Course" or "Golf Courses" shall mean the two (2) golf courses and golf practice facilities developed on the Golf Club Property, including The Club at Pronghorn.

# Section 1.16 "Golf Club Property"

"Golf Club Property" shall mean the real property described on Exhibit "D" attached hereto and all Improvements situated on such real property. The term "Golf Club Property" shall be deemed (i) to encompass any land added to the real property described on Exhibit "D" or (ii) to exclude any land removed from the real property described on Exhibit "D" by any alteration shown on any subsequently recorded amended final plat, certificate of

correction, lot line adjustment and/or record of survey which affects the boundaries of the real property described on Exhibit "D" attached hereto.

## Section 1.17 "Improvement"

"Improvement" shall mean every structure or improvement of any kind, including, but not limited to, Units, landscaping, fences, walls, driveways, fixtures, shelters, or other product of construction efforts (including painting, alterations, and reconstruction) on or with respect to Villas at Pronghorn.

#### Section 1.18 "Lot"

"Lot" shall mean any of the plots of land indicated upon the recorded subdivision map of the Property or any part thereof creating single-family home sites, with the exception of the Common Areas and areas deeded to a governmental authority or utility, together with all improvements thereon.

## Section 1.19 "Owner"

"Owner" shall mean the record owner, whether one or more persons or entities, of a fee simple title to any Lot, including contract sellers, but excluding those having an interest merely as security for the performance of an obligation.

## Section 1.20 "Plat"

"Plat" shall mean the duly recorded plat of the VILLAS AT PRONGHORN TOWNHOMES, recorded in the Plat Records of Deschutes County, Oregon contemporaneously herewith.

## Section 1.21 "Private Utilities"

"Private Utilities" shall mean utilities including but not limited to natural gas, electric, water, sewer, storm water, cable, and telecommunication service lines that are not public utilities.

#### Section 1.22 "Property"

"Property" shall mean the real property described on the attached Exhibit "A", and such additions thereto as may be brought within the jurisdiction of the Association and be made subject to this Declaration.

#### Section 1.23 "Streets and Roadways"

"Streets and Roadways" shall mean and refer to all ingress and egress infrastructure on the Property including streets, roadways, driveways, parking areas, paths and sidewalks, which are not owned or repaired and maintained by the County and have not been dedicated and accepted by the County.

## Section 1.24 "Turnover Meeting"

"Turnover Meeting" shall be the meeting of the Owners called by the Declarant pursuant to the Bylaws, to turn over control of the Association to the Class A members.

## Section 1.25 "Unit"

"Unit" shall mean any residential dwelling situated upon any Lot.

# ARTICLE II – VILLAS AT PRONGHORN HOMEOWNERS' ASSOCIATION, INC.

## Section 2.1 Membership

Declarant and every Owner of a Lot by virtue of ownership of such Lot shall be a member of the Association. Membership shall be appurtenant to and shall not be separated from ownership of any Lot. There shall be two (2) classes of membership, Class A and Class B as described in Section 2.2.

## Section 2.2 Voting Rights

The Association shall have two (2) classes of voting membership:

#### 2.2.1 Class A

Class A members shall be all Owners with the exception of Declarant (except that beginning on the date on which Class B membership is converted to Class A membership, and thereafter, Class A members shall be all Owners, including Declarant) and shall be entitled to one (1) vote for each Lot owned. When more than one (1) person holds an interest in any Lot, all such persons shall be members, but the vote for such Lot shall be exercised as they among themselves determine, and in no event shall more than one (1) vote be cast with respect to any Lot. If the co-Owners of a Lot cannot agree upon the vote, the vote of the Lot shall be disregarded in determining the proportion of votes with respect to the particular matter at issue.

## 2.2.2 Class B

The Class B member shall be Declarant, who shall be entitled to three (3) votes for each Lot it owns.

## Section 2.3 Suspension

All voting rights of an Owner shall be suspended during any period in which such Owner is delinquent in the payment of any assessment duly established pursuant to Article III or is otherwise in default under this Declaration, the Bylaws or the Rules and Regulations of the Association.

#### Section 2.4 The Association Board of Directors

The Association's Board of Directors shall be elected as provided in the Bylaws.

## Section 2.5 Turnover Meeting

Declarant shall call the Turnover Meeting within ninety (90) days following the Conversion Date for the purposes of turning over control of the Association to the Owners. The Turnover Meeting shall be conducted in accordance with the Bylaws.

## Section 2.6 Immunity of the Board

No individual member of the Board shall have any personal liability to any Owner or any other person for the acts or omissions of the Board if such acts or omissions were committed in good faith and without malice. The Association shall defend any action brought against the Association, the Board or any member thereof arising from such acts or omissions.

## Section 2.7 Clarification of Role of Association

The Association shall have the general powers and duties of a nonprofit corporation pursuant to the Oregon Nonprofit Corporations Act and of a homeowners' association pursuant to the Oregon Planned Community Act, as well as the specific powers and duties set forth in the provisions of this Article and the other provisions of this Declaration that expressly relate to the Association, as well as pursuant to the Articles of Incorporation of the Association ("Articles") and the Bylaws. However, unless expressly set forth herein or in the Articles or the Bylaws, the Association shall not act in the capacity of settling disputes between Owners or resolving problems that Owners may experience. Disputes or problems experienced by Owners to which the Association has no express authority or role as set forth in this Declaration shall be resolved by private, lawful means chosen by the affected Owners and there shall be no recourse to the Association.

#### ARTICLE III- COMMON MAINTENANCE AREAS/ASSESSMENTS

#### Section 3.1 Funding

Subject to the terms of this Article III, Declarant for each Lot owned within the Property hereby covenants, and each Owner of any Lot by acceptance of a deed therefor, whether or not it shall be so expressed in such deed, is deemed to covenant and agrees to pay to the Association: (i) annual or periodic assessments or charges; and (ii) special assessments for capital improvements to the Common Areas and Common Maintenance Areas, such assessments to be established and collected as hereinafter provided. The annual or periodic assessments shall include any reserve assessments necessary to establish and maintain any reserve funds created under Section 3.5. Such assessments will remain effective for the full term (and extended term, if applicable) of the within covenants. The annual and special and other assessments, together with interest, costs, and reasonable attorney's fees, shall be a charge on the land and shall be a continuing lien upon the Lot against which each such assessment is made. Each such assessment, together with interest, costs and reasonable attorney's fees shall also be the personal

obligation of the person who was the Owner of such property at the time when the assessment fell due. The personal obligation for delinquent assessments shall not pass to the successors in title of such Owner unless expressly assumed by them, in writing.

# Section 3.2 Annual Assessment or Charge on Lots Owned by Class A Members

Subject to the terms of this Article, each improved Lot is hereby subject to an initial assessment in an amount not to exceed an amount determined by the Board (until such assessment charge shall be modified as provided in the Bylaws of the Association), for the purpose of creating a fund to be designated and known as the "maintenance fund" for matters described under Section 3.3, the "Reserve Fund" for matters described under Section 3.4, as well as any other funds contemplated under this Declaration, such as funds for assessments and charges: (i) on public access areas, as well as (ii) a fund established to hold funds from Limited Assessments (defined below), or any other fund called for by this Declaration or a Declaration of Annexation. Charges and assessments for funding such funds will be paid by the Owner or Owners of each such Lot in advance in monthly, quarterly or annual installments, commencing as to all Lots upon the sale of the first Lot by Declarant to an Owner other than Declarant or a successor declarant (provided Reserve Fund assessments shall commence when provided in Section 3.4). The rate at which each Lot will be assessed, and whether such assessment shall be payable monthly, quarterly or annually, will be determined by the Board at least thirty (30) days in advance of each assessment period. Said rate may be adjusted within the limit permitted by the Bylaws from time to time by the Board as the needs of the Association may, in the judgment of the Board, require. Assessments shall be assessed equally as between Lots that benefit from the services or Improvements giving rise to the assessment, except where expressly provided in this Declaration or any Declaration of Annexation for Villas at Pronghorn. The Association shall, upon written demand and for a reasonable charge, furnish a certificate signed by an officer of the Association setting forth whether or not the assessment has been paid for the assessment period.

## Section 3.3 Purposes of Maintenance Fund

The Association shall establish a maintenance fund composed of annual maintenance assessments and shall use the proceeds of such fund in providing for normal, recurring maintenance charges for the Common Maintenance Areas for the use and benefit of all members of the Association. Such uses and benefits to be provided by the Association may include, by way of clarification and not limitation, any and all of the following: (i) normal, recurring maintenance of the Common Maintenance Areas (including, but not limited to, mowing, edging, watering, clipping, sweeping, pruning, raking, and otherwise caring for landscaping) and the improvements to such Common Maintenance Areas, such as sprinkler systems, provided that the Association shall have no obligation (except as expressly provided hereinafter) to make capital improvements to the Common Maintenance Areas; (ii) perpetual maintenance, repair, and enhancement for any fences, columns, walls, grounds, landscaping, lights, irrigation systems, and entry monuments in the Common Maintenance Areas; (iii) payment of all legal and other expenses incurred in connection with the enforcement of all recorded covenants, restrictions and conditions affecting the property to which the maintenance fund applies; (iv) payment of all reasonable and necessary expenses in connection with the

collection and administration of the maintenance charge and assessment; and (v) all other activities necessary or desirable in the opinion of the Board to keep the Property including, without limitation, the Common Home Exteriors, neat and in good order, or which is considered of general benefit to the Owners or occupants of the Property, it being understood that the judgment of the Board in the expenditure of said funds and the determination of what constitutes normal, recurring maintenance shall be final and conclusive so long as such judgment is exercised in good faith.

## Section 3.4 Reserve Funds

## 3.4.1 Reserve Fund for Replacing Common Maintenance Areas.

Declarant shall establish a reserve fund account in the name of the Association for replacement, in whole or in part, of any improvements located in, on, or under the Common Maintenance Areas for which the Association is responsible pursuant to this Declaration, including, without limitation, the Common Areas, Streets and Roadways and Common Home Exteriors, that will normally require replacement in more than three (3) and fewer than thirty (30) years ("Reserve Fund") and for exterior painting of Improvements included in the Common Maintenance Areas. The Reserve Fund need not include those items that could reasonably be funded from the maintenance fund or for which one or more Owners are responsible for maintenance and replacement under this Declaration or the Bylaws. Assessments for the Reserve Fund under this Section shall begin accruing on a Lot by Lot basis as construction of the Unit on each Lot is completed. Declarant may elect to defer payment of the amounts due for the Reserve Fund on Lots it owns until the date of the conveyance of the Lot to an Owner other than Declarant. However, Declarant may not defer such payment beyond the date of the Turnover Meeting, or if no Turnover Meeting is held, the date on which administration of the Association is turned over to the Class A members. The books and records of the Association shall reflect the amount owing from Declarant for all Reserve Fund Assessments.

For purposes of funding the Reserve Fund, Declarant initially, and thereafter the Association, shall impose an assessment to be called the "Reserve Fund Assessment" against each Lot, which assessment shall be spread equally over the Lots. The Reserve Fund Assessment determined by Declarant shall be based upon the reserve study described below, and other sources of reliable information. Nothing in this Section 3.4 shall limit the authority of Declarant or the Association to establish other separate or unrelated reserve funds that are funded by assessments. The Reserve Fund shall be kept separate from other funds and may be used only for the purposes for which reserves have been established as specified in this Section. However, after the Turnover Meeting, the Board may borrow funds from the Reserve Fund to meet high seasonal demands on the regular operating funds or to meet other unexpected increases in expenses. Funds borrowed under this Section shall be repaid from regular annual or special assessments if the Board has adopted a resolution, which may be an annual continuing resolution, authorizing the borrowing of funds. Not later than the adoption of the budget for the following year, the Board shall adopt by resolution a written payment plan providing for repayment of the borrowed funds within a reasonable period. The Association shall administer the Reserve Fund and may adjust the amount of the periodic payments into it to reflect changes in current replacement costs over time as indicated by the reserve study or update (as discussed

in Section 3.4.2 below), and may provide for other reserve items that the Board, in its discretion, deems appropriate. Following the second year after the Turnover Meeting, future assessments for the Reserve Fund may be reduced or increased by an affirmative vote of Owners of at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the Lots. Any funds established for any of the purposes mentioned in this Section shall be deemed to be for the Reserve Fund notwithstanding that it may not be so designated by the Board. The amount of the Reserve Fund shall constitute an asset of the Association and shall not be refunded or distributed to any Owner.

# 3.4.2 Reserve Study.

Declarant initially, and thereafter the Board annually, shall conduct a reserve study, or review and update an existing study, of the Common Maintenance Area components to determine the requirements of the Reserve Fund described in Section 3.4.1 above. The reserve study shall include (a) identification of all items for which reserves are required to be established; (b) the estimated remaining useful life of each item as of the date of the reserve study; (c) the estimated cost of maintenance, repair, or replacement of each item at the end of its useful life; and (d) a thirty (30) year plan for the maintenance, repair and replacement of the Common Maintenance Area components with regular and adequate contributions, adjusted by estimated inflation and interest earned on the reserve fund, to meet the maintenance, repair, replacement and repainting schedule. The thirty (30) year plan shall be appropriate for the size and complexity of the Common Maintenance Area components and shall address issues that include, but are not limited to, warranties and useful life of Common Maintenance Area components. The Board and Declarant, as applicable, shall, within thirty (30) days after conducting the reserve study, provide to every Owner a written summary of the reserve study and of any revisions to the thirty (30) year plan adopted by the Board or Declarant, as applicable, in response to the reserve study results.

## Section 3.5 Limited Assessments

In addition to the other assessments set forth herein, the Association shall have the authority to levy assessments to satisfy the common expenses of a particular project or effort undertaken by the Association that benefits some, but less than all, of the Lots (such assessments, "Limited Assessments"). Limited Assessments shall be levied against the Owners of those Lots that benefit from the project or effort undertaken by the Association. An example, for illustrative purposes only and not as a limitation, of a project or effort giving rise to a Limited Assessment, is maintenance or repair of a tract of property that benefits and serves certain Lots, but not other Lots.

## Section 3.6 Additional Assessments

In addition to the periodic assessments described in this Article III, the Association shall have the authority to assess an Owner for costs and expenses incurred by the Association for corrective action which is required as a result of the willful or negligent actions or omissions of such Owner or such Owner's family members, tenants, guests, contractors or invitees. Each such additional assessment, together with interest, costs, and reasonable attorney's fees, shall be a charge on the land, a continuing lien upon the Lot, and the personal

obligation of the Owner in the manner described in Section 3.1 for annual and special assessments.

# Section 3.7 Non-payment of Assessments: Remedies of the Association

Any assessment not paid within ten (10) days after the due date shall bear interest from the due date at the highest rate of interest allowed by Oregon law at the time of the non-payment. The Association shall have the authority as permitted by the Planned Community Act to impose late charges to compensate for the administrative and processing costs of late payments on such terms as it may establish by duly adopted resolutions and the Association may bring an action at law against the Owner personally obligated to pay the same. No Owner may waive or otherwise escape liability for the assessments provided for herein by non-use of the Common Maintenance Areas or abandonment of Owner's Lot or Unit.

## Section 3.8 Subordinated Lien to Secure Payment

To secure the payment of the maintenance charge and assessment established hereby and to be levied on individual Lots as provided in this Article III and the payment of interest, late charges, attorney fees or other charges against Owners provided for in this Declaration or the Bylaws, there shall be a lien on each Lot for the benefit of the Association pursuant to ORS 94.709, said lien to be enforceable through appropriate proceedings at law or in equity by such beneficiary; provided, however, that each such lien shall be specifically made secondary, subordinate and inferior to the homestead exemption and all first mortgage or trust deed liens, present and future, given, granted, and created by or at the instance and request of the Owner of any such Lot to secure the payment of monies advanced or to be advanced on account of the purchase price and/or the improvement of any such Lot; and further provided that as a condition precedent to any proceeding to enforce such lien upon any Lot upon which there is an outstanding valid and subsisting first mortgage lien, the Association shall give the holder of such first mortgage lien sixty (60) days written notice of such proposed action, such notice, which shall be sent to the nearest office of such first mortgage lienholder by prepaid U.S. registered mail, to contain the statement of the delinquent maintenance charges upon which the proposed action is based. Upon the request of any such first mortgage lienholder, the Association shall acknowledge in writing its obligation to give the foregoing notice with respect to the particular property covered by such first mortgage lien to the holder thereof. The provisions regarding the attachment, notice, recordation, and duration of liens established on real property under ORS 94.709 shall apply to the Association's lien. Sale or transfer of a Lot shall not affect the assessment lien. However, the sale or transfer of any Lot pursuant to mortgage foreclosure shall extinguish the lien of such assessment as to payments which became due before such sale or transfer. No sale, foreclosure or transfer shall relieve such Lot from liability for any assessments thereafter becoming due or from the lien thereof. The Association shall have the right to file notices of claim of liens in favor of such Association in the Official Public Records of Deschutes County, Oregon.

# Section 3.9 Reallocation Upon Annexation of Property

When additional property is annexed to the Property, the Association shall, within sixty (60) days after the annexation, recompute the budget based upon the additional Lots, Common Areas and Common Maintenance Areas and recompute all applicable assessments for each Lot. Newly annexed Lots shall be subject to assessment from the time of sale of the first annexed Lot by Declarant to an Owner other than Declarant or a successor declarant, except that Reserve Fund assessments shall commence as provided in Section 3.4.1. The Association shall send notice of any applicable assessment to the Owners of newly annexed Lots not later than sixty (60) days after the annexation or with the next occurring annual assessment, whichever is sooner. Assessments shall be due and payable on or before a date set forth in the notice which shall be not less than thirty (30) days after the date the notice is mailed or at such other time or times as the Association may specify in the notice in accordance with this Declaration or the Bylaws. If additional property is annexed to the Property during the Association's fiscal year, the Association shall send notice of and shall collect adjustments to assessments for Lots which were within the Property prior to the annexation. Notice of the adjustment in the assessments shall be sent to such Owners not later than sixty (60) days after the annexation or with the next occurring annual assessment, whichever is sooner. To the extent that any adjustment results in a credit with respect to assessments payable by an Owner, such credit shall be applied toward the next occurring payment or payments of the applicable assessment.

#### ARTICLE IV - GENERAL POWERS AND DUTIES OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS

## Section 4.1 Interim Board

Declarant shall have the right to appoint an interim board of from one (1) to four (4) directors, who shall serve as the Board until replaced by Declarant or until their successors have been elected by the Owners at the Turnover Meeting.

## Section 4.2 Purpose of Maintenance Fund

The Board, for the benefit of the Owners, shall provide and shall pay for out of the maintenance fund provided for in Article III above, the following:

- 4.2.1 Taxes and assessments and other liens and encumbrances which shall properly be assessed or charged against the Common Areas rather than against the individual Owners, if any.
- 4.2.2 Maintenance, repairs, and enhancement of the Common Maintenance Areas and any improvements therein.
- 4.2.3 The services of a professional person or management firm to manage the Association or any separate portion thereof to the extent deemed advisable by the Board, and the services of such other personnel as the Board shall determine to be necessary or proper for the operation of the Association, whether such personnel are employed directly by the Board or by the manager; provided that a management agreement entered into prior to the Turnover Meeting shall not have a term in excess of three (3) years and shall be terminable without penalty if the

Board gives not less than thirty (30) days written notice of termination to the other party not later than sixty (60) days after the Turnover Meeting.

- 4.2.4 The Association's pro rata share of expenses for maintenance of certain Pronghorn shared amenities pursuant to that certain Declaration of Easement and Maintenance Agreement recorded in the Official Records of Deschutes County, Oregon, as Document No. 2005-01907 and re-recorded as Document No. 2005-8987 including, without limitation, Pronghorn security system, if any, Pronghorn gatehouse, Pronghorn core parking areas, and Pronghorn landscaping an entry monument(s).
- 4.2.5 The Association's pro rata share of expenses for sewer usage fees and maintenance and reserve costs for the Pronghorn sewer system pursuant to that certain Sewer Service Agreement and Easement between the Association and Pronghorn Community Association recorded in the Official Records of Deschutes County, Oregon, as Document No. 2005-01907 and re-recorded as Document No. 2005-8987
  - 4.2.6 Legal and accounting services.
- 4.2.7 A policy or policies of insurance insuring the Association and/or its Board and officers against any liability to the public or to the Owners (and/or invitees or tenants) incident to the operation of the Association in any amount or amounts as determined by the Board, including a policy or policies of insurance as provided herein in Article V.
- 4.2.8 Workers compensation insurance to the extent necessary to comply with any applicable laws.
- 4.2.9 Such fidelity bonds as may be required by the Bylaws or as the Board may determine to be advisable.
- 4.2.10 Any other materials, supplies, insurance, furniture, labor, services, maintenance, repairs, structural alterations, taxes or assessments (including taxes or assessments assessed against an individual Owner) which the Board is required to obtain or pay for pursuant to the terms of this Declaration or by law or which in its opinion shall be necessary or proper for the enforcement of this Declaration.

#### Section 4.3 Powers and Duties of Board

The Board, on behalf of the Association for the benefit of the Owners, shall have the following general powers and duties, in addition to the specific powers and duties provided for herein and in the Articles and the Bylaws of the Association and the powers and duties of a nonprofit corporation pursuant to the Oregon Nonprofit Corporation Act and a homeowners' association pursuant to ORS 94.630:

4.3.1 To execute all declarations of ownership for tax assessment purposes with regard to the Common Areas, if any, on behalf of all Owners.

- 4.3.2 To borrow funds to pay costs of operation secured by assignment or pledge of rights against delinquent Owners if the Board sees fit.
- 4.3.3 To enter into contracts, maintain one (1) or more bank accounts, and generally to have all the power necessary or incidental to the operation and management of the Association.
- 4.3.4 To protect or defend the Common Maintenance Areas from loss or damage by suit or otherwise and to provide adequate reserves for replacements of Common Maintenance Areas.
- 4.3.5 To make reasonable rules and regulations for the operation of the Property and to amend them from time to time; provided that, any rule or regulation may be amended or repealed by an instrument in writing signed by a majority of the Owners, or with respect to a rule applicable to less than all of the Property, by the Owners in the portions affected.
- 4.3.6 To make available for inspection by Owners within sixty (60) days after the end of each year an annual report and to make all books and records of the Association available for inspection by Owners at reasonable times and intervals.
- 4.3.7 To adjust the amount, collect and use any insurance proceeds to repair damage or replace lost property, and if proceeds are insufficient to repair damage or replace lost property, to assess the Owners in proportionate amounts to cover the deficiency.
- 4.3.8 To enforce the provisions of any rules made hereunder and to enjoin and seek damages from any Owner for violation of such provisions or rules.
- 4.3.9 To grant easements, licenses and concessions through or over the Common Areas (if any), as permitted by the Planned Community Act.
- 4.3.10 To collect all assessments and enforce all penalties for non-payment including the filing of liens and institution of legal proceedings.

#### Section 4.4 Board Powers Exclusive

The Board shall have the exclusive right to contract for all goods, services and insurance, payment of which is to be made from the maintenance fund and the exclusive right and obligation to perform the functions of the Board except as otherwise provided herein.

#### Section 4.5 Maintenance Contracts

The Board, on behalf of the Association, shall have full power and authority to contract with any Owner or other person or entity for the performance by the Association of services which the Association is not otherwise required to perform pursuant to the terms hereof, such contracts to be upon such terms and conditions and for such consideration as the Board may deem proper, advisable and in the best interest of the Association.

# ARTICLE V- COMMON MAINTENANCE AREAS; MAINTENANCE.

## Section 5.1 Conveyance of Common Areas

Declarant shall convey the Common Areas to the Association, free and clear of financial liens and encumbrances prior to the sale of the first Lot by Declarant. The Association shall own all Common Areas in fee simple and assume all maintenance obligations with respect to any Common Areas, which may be hereafter established. Nothing contained herein shall create an obligation on the part of Declarant to establish any Common Area. Following the conveyance of the Common Areas to the Association, the dedication, mortgage, or conveyance of any Common Areas shall require the affirmative vote of at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the outstanding votes.

# Section 5.2 <u>Liability Insurance; Casualty Insurance</u>

- 5.2.1 From on and after the date on which title to or responsibility for any Common Maintenance Areas vests in the Association, the Association shall purchase and carry a general comprehensive public liability insurance policy for the benefit of the Association and its members, covering occurrences on the Common Areas and the Common Maintenance Areas. The policy limits shall be as determined by the Board, but shall include public liability insurance of at least One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) per occurrence. The Association shall use its best efforts to see that such policy shall contain, if available, cross-liability endorsements or other appropriate provisions for the benefit of the Board, the Owners and other insureds, as their interests may be determined by the Board, ensuring all against liability to each other insured as well as third parties. Any proceeds of insurance policies owned by the Association shall be received, held in a segregated account and distributed to all interested parties, as their interests may be determined.
- 5.2.2 In addition, from and after the date on which title to or responsibility for any Common Maintenance Areas vests in the Association, the Board shall obtain and maintain in effect, from a company authorized to do business in Oregon, insurance for all insurable Improvements, including, without limitation, the Units, against loss or damage by fire or other hazards, including extended coverage, vandalism and malicious mischief in an amount equal to one hundred percent (100%) of the replacement cost thereof. As provided in Section 6.3, each Owner shall also be responsible for obtaining fire and extended coverage casualty insurance with respect to that Owner's personal property and such Owner's Betterments. No insurance coverage obtained by an Owner (or such Owner's mortgagee) may be brought into contribution with insurance obtained by the Association. The Association shall obtain the insurance required under this Section 5.2.2 for insurable improvements on Lots that are annexed into Villas at Pronghorn as soon as reasonably possible after such annexation.

#### Section 5.3 Condemnation

If there is a condemnation or a sale in lieu thereof of all or any portion of the Common Areas or Common Maintenance Areas owned by the Owners, the Association shall represent the Owners in negotiations with the condemning authority. The funds payable with

respect thereto shall be payable to the Association and shall be used by the Association to purchase additional Common Areas or Common Maintenance Areas to replace that which has been condemned or to take whatever steps it deems reasonably necessary to repair or correct any damage suffered as a result of the condemnation. If the Association determines that the funds cannot be used in such a manner due to the lack of available land for additional Common Areas or Common Maintenance Areas or for whatever reason, any remaining funds may be distributed to each Owner based on an equal amount per Lot.

## Section 5.4 Maintenance of Common Maintenance Areas

Without limitation to the Association's overall maintenance and other obligations, the Association will permanently maintain, replace and repair the following Common Maintenance Areas as necessary:

- 5.4.1 Common Lots A, B, C and D, including all Improvements located thereon, as shown of the Plat.
- 5.4.2 The entry monument signage, if any, located at the entrance to the Property where Swallows Nest Lane meets Pronghorn Club Drive as shown on the Plat.
- 5.4.3 The Streets and Roadways, including all Improvements located thereon, as shown on the Plat.
- 5.4.4 The Common Home Exteriors. Maintenance of the Common Home Exteriors shall include the painting, staining, restaining, repairing, and replacing of all exterior surfaces, including roofs (but excluding the repair and replacing of exterior doors) and roof overhangs; maintaining, repairing and replacing exterior lighting fixtures, the exterior portions of chimneys, rain gutters, down spouts, and roof and foundation drainage systems; and maintaining, repairing and replacing all entry sidewalks, driveways and front yard landscaping and related irrigation systems.
- 5.4.5 The perimeter fencing, if any, located along the boundary line of the Property, but excluding any other fencing located in the rear yard areas of the Lots such as fencing located along the boundary lines between individual Lots.
- 5.4.6 Any other area determined by the Board to be in the interest of the Association to maintain.

#### Section 5.5 Prohibited Activities

The following activities are expressly prohibited within any Common Maintenance Areas: (i) the removal of any tree greater than six (6) inches diameter breast height by anyone other than the Association and in order to undertake such removal, the Association must obtain the written consent of the County and the written opinion of a certified arborist that the tree is diseased and will not survive, or the tree poses a substantial threat of property damage or personal injury; (ii) the removal of any other vegetation by anyone except the Association; (iii) the disposal or placement of any debris, refuse, soil, rock, landscape debris or other

deleterious materials; and (iv) the parking, storage, repair or disposal of any motor vehicle except in accordance with the Rules and Regulations of the Association or as otherwise may be necessary for planting, repairs or maintenance approved by the Board or in conjunction with the installation and maintenance of public or private utilities.

## Section 5.6 Lot Maintenance

## 5.6.1 Individually By the Lot Owners.

The Association's responsibility to maintain the Common Home Exteriors described in Section 5.4 specifically do not include the following duties, which are the sole responsibility of each Owner of a Lot with respect to Improvements located on that Owner's Lot: maintaining, repairing, replacing, restoring, or cleaning of: glass; exterior items of hardware not specifically described in Section 5.4 (including replacing and repairing exterior doors); exterior window casements, sashes and frames, if any; window screens, storm windows, storm doors, or screen doors (other than painting and staining of the same); concrete or paved patios or pads; decks; fencing located in the rear yard area of any Lot, except for the perimeter fencing located along the boundary of the Property, electrical and mechanical doorbells, lights, and knockers; air conditioning and heating equipment and devices (including heat pumps); skylights (if any), and exercising all due care in doing so and being solely responsible for any damage or liability arising therefrom; and other matters not set forth in Section 5.4. The Owners of Lots shall also be responsible for maintaining, repairing, and replacing the interiors of their respective Units, including without limitation, maintaining, repairing, and replacing electrical wiring and fixtures, plumbing pipes and conduits, all fixtures and appliances (whether built-in or free-standing), air conditioning, heating, sewage disposal, and interior fire protection systems and all amenities, hardware and Betterments located within the interiors of the Building Structures.

#### 5.6.2 Jointly by the Lot Owners.

Except as otherwise provided in this Declaration and subject to this Section, in the event repair or replacement of the common foundations of a Building Structure, common fireplace chase or common firewalls (which term shall have the same meaning as party walls) of a Building Structure should become necessary or appropriate, then the Owners of the affected Units within the Building Structure that require such repair or replacement shall be jointly responsible for such repair and/or replacement, and the Owners of such affected Units shall share equally in the expense of such repair and replacement. In the event an Owner of a Lot determines repair or replacement of the common foundations, common fireplace chase or common firewalls of a Building Structure is necessary or appropriate, that Owner shall notify the other Owners of the affected Units within the Building Structure of the need to perform such repair or replacement. If the other Owners of the affected Units within the Building Structure agree that such repair or replacement is necessary, they shall jointly cause such work to be performed, and each Owner of an affected Unit shall pay an equal portion of the expense of such work. If an Owner of an affected Unit determines repair or replacement of the common foundations, common fireplace chase or common firewalls of a Building Structure is necessary or appropriate and the Owners of the other Units affected or claimed to be affected do not concur with such determination, then the Owners of the Units affected (or claimed to be affected) shall

mutually agree upon and retain a professional engineer licensed in the State of Oregon having at least five (5) years experience in such matters to inspect the common foundations, common fireplace chase or common firewalls, and such engineer shall make a determination as to whether such repair or replacement is required. The determination of such engineer shall be binding on the affected Owners, and all expenses and fees of the engineer and of the repair or replacement work required to be performed, if any, shall be borne as provided in this Section. In the event the Owners of Units so affected or claimed to be so affected cannot agree upon a professional engineer having the required qualifications within a thirty (30) day period, then any of the affected Owners may make application to the ACC, which shall select such engineer having the requisite qualifications. The fees and expenses of the engineer shall be shared equally by the Owners of the Units affected or claimed to be affected. In the event the Owner of an affected Unit fails to contribute to the expense of repair or replacement of the common foundation, common fireplace chase or common firewalls within thirty (30) days after written demand therefor, then the amount not paid or reimbursed, as well as interest thereon at the rate of twelve percent (12%) per annum from the date of such written demand, shall become a charge and lien against the Owner of a Unit failing to make such payment or reimbursement. Each Owner of a Lot shall be deemed to have agreed, by acceptance of a deed conveying the Lot, that any such lien shall be effective, without the necessity of obtaining the joinder of such Owner in the execution of any instrument, upon the filing by another Owner of a Lot of a claim of lien in the Official Records of Deschutes County, Oregon.

#### ARTICLE VI - ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW

## Section 6.1 Architectural Control Committee

A committee to be known as the Architectural Control Committee (the "ACC") shall be established consisting of the number of members as determined by the Board, except that the ACC shall consist of not less than three (3) members.

- 6.1.1 The members of the ACC shall be appointed, terminated and/or replaced by Declarant so long as there is Class B membership. Thereafter the Board shall appoint the members of the ACC. Members of the ACC may be terminated and/or replaced by the Board with or without cause.
- 6.1.2 The purpose of the ACC is to enforce the architectural standards of the community and to approve or disapprove plans for improvements proposed for the Lots.
- 6.1.3 The ACC shall act by simple majority vote, and shall have the authority to delegate its duties or to retain the services of a professional engineer, architect, designer, inspector or other person to assist in the performance of its duties.

#### Section 6.2 Architectural Manual

The Board may adopt, and from time to time, amend modify, or revise an Architectural Manual. Adoption of the Architectural Manual may occur without the consent of anyone prior to conveyance of the first Lot to an Owner other than Declarant. Amendments,

modifications, or revisions to the Architectural Manual may be made by Declarant, without the consent of anyone prior to conveyance of the first Lot to an Owner other than Declarant. Thereafter the ACC shall have the right to amend, modify, or revise the Architectural Manual, subject to the approval of the Board. No such amendments, modifications, or revisions shall affect any prior ACC approval.

## Section 6.3 Scope of Review

No building, fence, wall, patio, deck, outbuilding, landscaping, pool, athletic facility or other structure or Improvement shall be erected, altered, added onto or repaired upon any portion of the Property without the prior written consent of the ACC, provided however, that improvements erected, altered, added onto or repaired by Declarant shall be exempt from the provisions of this Article VI.

# Section 6.4 Submission of Plans

Before the initiation of construction upon any Lot, the Owner thereof shall first submit to the ACC a complete set of plans and specifications for the proposed improvements, including site plans, grading plans, landscape plans, floor plans depicting room sizes and layouts, exterior elevations, specifications of materials and exterior colors, and any other information deemed necessary by the ACC for the performance of its function pursuant to the procedure outlined in the Architectural Manual (if any). In addition, the Owner shall submit the identity of the individual or company intended to perform the work and projected commencement and completion dates. In the event an Owner submits plans or specifications to the ACC that are not adequate to permit the ACC to make an informed determination under this Article, the Board shall have the authority to require the Owner submitting the inadequate plans or specifications to retain, at the Owner's expense, the services of a professional engineer, architect, designer, inspector or other person to assist in the preparation of a sufficient submittal to the ACC.

#### Section 6.5 Plan Review

Upon receipt by the ACC of all of the information required by this Article VI, it shall have thirty (30) days in which to review said plans. The proposed improvements will be approved if, in the opinion of the ACC, as determined in the ACC's sole discretion: (i) the improvements will be of an architectural style and material compatible with the other structures in the Property; (ii) the improvements will not violate any restrictive covenant or encroach upon any easement or cross building set back lines; (iii) the improvements will not result in the reduction in property value, use or enjoyment of any of the Property; (iv) the individual or company intended to perform the work is acceptable to the ACC; (v) the improvements will be substantially completed, including all cleanup, within three (3) months of the date of commencement (six (6) months for the construction of a complete house); and (vi) the improvements will not cause a material adverse effect on then-existing views for Owners other than the applicant. If the ACC fails to issue its written approval, or rejection, within thirty (30) days of its receipt of the last of the materials or documents required to complete the Owner's submission, the ACC's approval shall be deemed to have been granted without further action.

## Section 6.6 Non-conforming Structures

If there shall be a material deviation from the approved plans in the completed improvements, such improvements shall be in violation of this Article VI to the same extent as if erected without prior approval of the ACC. The ACC, the Association or any Owner may maintain an action at law or in equity for the removal or correction of the non-conforming structure and, if successful, shall recover from the Owner in violation all costs, expenses and fees incurred in the prosecution thereof.

## Section 6.7 Immunity of ACC Members

No individual member of the ACC shall have any personal liability to any Owner or any other person for the acts or omissions of the ACC if such acts or omissions were committed in good faith and without malice. The Association shall defend any action brought against the ACC or any member thereof arising from acts or omissions of the ACC committed in good faith and without malice.

#### Section 6.8 Limited Review

Any review and approval made by the ACC is limited to compliance with the intent of the architectural standards of the neighborhood as may from time to time be established by the Board and/or the Architectural Manual. The review and approval made by the ACC is not to be construed as superseding, replacing, or modifying any review, approval, or permit required by any local, state or federal jurisdictional agencies. It is the applicant's responsibility to obtain and comply with any permits that may be required by any local, state, or federal jurisdictional agency.

#### Section 6.9 Address for Notice

Requests for ACC approval or correspondence with the ACC shall be addressed to Villas at Pronghorn Architectural Control Committee, 300 SW Columbia, Suite 200, Bend, Oregon 97702, or such other address as may be designated from time to time by the ACC. No correspondence or request for approval shall be deemed to have been received until actually received by the ACC in a form satisfactory to the ACC.

## **ARTICLE VII - EASEMENTS**

## Section 7.1 Utility Easements

As long as Declarant owns a Lot or retains the ability to annex additional property to Villas at Pronghorn, Declarant hereby reserves an easement for itself and the right to grant perpetual, nonexclusive easements for the benefit of Declarant or its designees, upon, across, over, through and under any portion of the Common Maintenance Areas for ingress, egress, installation, replacement, repair, maintenance, use and operation of all utility and service lines and service systems, public and private, including, without limitation, cable television. Declarant, for itself and its designees, reserves the right to retain title to any and all pipes, lines, cables or other improvements installed on or in such easements. The Association shall also have

the right to grant the easements described herein, subject to the approval of Declarant so long as Declarant owns a Lot or retains the ability to annex additional property to Villas at Pronghorn.

## Section 7.2 Declarant's Easement to Correct Drainage

Declarant hereby reserves for the benefit of Declarant a blanket easement on, over and under the ground within the Property to maintain and correct drainage of surface waters and other erosion controls in order to maintain reasonable standards of health, safety and appearance and shall be entitled to remove trees or vegetation, without liability for replacement or damages, as may be necessary to provide adequate drainage facilities. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing herein shall be interpreted to impose any duty upon Declarant to correct or maintain any drainage facilities within the Property.

## Section 7.3 Entry Easement

If the Owner of any Lot fails to maintain the Lot as required herein, or if there is an emergency, the Association shall have the right to enter upon the Lot to make emergency repairs and to do other work reasonably necessary for the proper maintenance and operation of the Property. In addition, each Owner shall have the right to enter other Lots on which the Building Structure containing such Owner's Unit is located in order to carry out repairs as required by Section 5.6.2. Entry upon the Lot as provided herein shall not be deemed a trespass, and the Association or Owner, as applicable, shall not be liable for any damage so created unless such damage is caused by the Association's willful misconduct or gross negligence.

#### Section 7.4 Reserved Easements

Easements for installation and maintenance of utility, sanitary sewer and storm water retention/detention ponds and sewers are reserved and granted as may be shown on the recorded Plat. Within these easement areas, no structure, planting or other material shall be placed or permitted to remain which may damage or interfere with the installation and maintenance of utilities, or which may hinder or change the direction of flow of drainage channels or slopes in the easements. The easement area of each Lot and all improvements contained therein shall be maintained continuously by the Owner of the Lot, except for those improvements for which a public authority, utility company or the Association is responsible.

#### Section 7.5 Utility Easements Between Lots

The gas meters for all Units located within a Building Structure will be located in a single central location within the Building Structure. A perpetual utility easement is hereby specifically granted over, under and across the Lot on which the gas meters for the Units within each Building Structure are located and a perpetual utility easement for the gas lines from such meters to each Unit in the Building Structure for all Lot Owners whose Units are served by the gas meters, provided that such gas lines may not be placed under a Building Structure.

## Section 7.6 Temporary Completion Easement

All Lots shall be subject to an easement of ingress and egress for the benefit of Declarant, its employees, subcontractors, successors and assigns, over and upon the front, side and rear yards of the Lots as may be expedient or necessary for the construction, servicing and completion of dwellings and landscaping upon adjacent Lots within the Property, provided that such easement shall terminate twenty-four (24) months after the date such Lot is conveyed to an Owner other than Declarant.

## Section 7.7 Perimeter Fence Easement

An easement is hereby declared for the benefit of Declarant, its employees, subcontractors, successors and assigns as may be expedient or necessary for the construction of fencing along the perimeter of the Property. The foregoing easement does not obligate Declarant to construct perimeter fencing.

## Section 7.8 Maintenance Easements

An easement is hereby granted and reserved in favor of the Association and its successors, assigns, contractors, property managers, agents and employees over, across, upon, and under each Lot, the exterior portions of the Units on each Lot and any Common Maintenance Areas or other areas of Villas at Pronghorn as necessary or appropriate for purposes of accomplishing the maintenance, repair, and replacement by the Association of Improvements or the other obligations of the Association hereunder.

#### Section 7.9 Golf Club Easements

The easements and rights specified in this Section 7.9 are hereby created for the benefit of the Golf Club Property, the Club Owner and all invitees of the Club Owner whose presence at the Golf Club Property is at the request of or approved by the Club Owner and shall exist whether or not such easements are also set forth in individual deeds for Lots. All easements shall be appurtenant to the Golf Club Property and shall be binding upon the successors-in-interest and assigns of the owners of both the dominant and servient tenements. No easement set forth in this Section 7.9 shall be construed to act as a limitation upon the ability of either Golf Club or any Club Owner to hold events from time to time and to provide whatever temporary services and facilities are deemed appropriate by such Club Owner in connection with such tournament, including but not limited to, parking and storage on the Common Areas.

7.9.1 Golf Course Overspray and Intrusion Easement. There is granted for the benefit of the Golf Club Property, the Club Owner, and their invitees a non-exclusive right and easement on the Lots and Common Areas adjacent to the Golf Club Property for purposes of overspray in connection with the watering of the golf courses, for the intrusion of golf balls from the fairways, roughs and greens thereof and for the retrieval of golf balls. Any person or entity for whose benefit the right and easement for overspray and intrusion is reserved shall not be liable to any Owner or the Association for any damage to person or property occasioned by such overspray or intrusion unless occasioned by the intentional act of such

person. The rights and easements reserved by this subsection shall be for the benefit of the Golf Club Property as well as for Declarant and the Club Owner and for the benefit of their employees, contractors, agents, guests, invitees, licensees or members (collectively referred to as "Beneficiaries"). Each Owner acknowledges and agrees that owning property adjacent to a golf course has benefits as well as detriments and that the detriments include the risk of damage to property or injury to persons and animals from golf balls or from players retrieving golf balls. Each Owner hereby assumes such risks, releases Declarant, the Club Owner and their Beneficiaries from and agrees to indemnify Declarant, the Club Owner and their Beneficiaries and holds Declarant, the Club Owner and their Beneficiaries from and against any and all liability for damage or injury caused by golf balls which intrude in, on or around an Owner's Lot or the Common Areas.

7.9.2 <u>Utility Easement</u>. The Golf Club Property shall have and is hereby granted a non-exclusive easement over, under, through and across the Common Areas for the purposes of installing, maintaining, repairing and replacing, and using master television antenna or cable systems, wireless communication systems, security and similar systems, and all permanent and temporary utilities, including, but not limited to, sewers, drainage systems, storm drainage systems, retention ponds, electrical, gas, telephone, irrigation lines and water necessary or appropriate for the development or operation of such Golf Club Property, including events held on any portion of the Golf Club Property.

7.9.3 <u>Ingress and Egress Easement</u>. The Golf Club Property shall have and is hereby granted a non-exclusive appurtenant easement over and across the Common Areas for the purposes of ingress to and egress from such Golf Club Property by golf course maintenance vehicles. The Association may not unreasonably restrict rights of ingress and egress to the Golf Club Property. The Association may not impose any restrictions, limitations or requirements for entry into any portion of the Golf Club Property which are not imposed and enforced against all Owners and invitees.

7.9.4 General Easements onto Common Areas. The Golf Club Property shall have and is hereby granted a non-exclusive appurtenant easement over and across the Common Areas for the following purposes: (i) use and enjoyment of the golf cart paths by golf course maintenance vehicles and vehicles and pedestrians using the golf course located within such Golf Club Property, provided however, no golf cart path shall be constructed on any portion of a Lot, (ii) constructing, maintaining, repairing and replacing pedestrian and golf cart paths and directional signs related to the golf course located within such Golf Club Property, (iii) maintaining any lake, pond, wetland area, waterway, or other body of water and moving and removing unsightly brush, and (iv) permitting registered golf course players and their caddies to enter to retrieve golf balls in accordance with the rules of the game of golf (any such entry shall be limited to pedestrian access for the minimum period of time required to retrieve golf balls).

7.9.5 Easements To Facilitate Events. The Golf Club Property shall have and is hereby granted a non-exclusive easement over and across the Common Areas adjacent to the Golf Club Property for all purposes reasonably necessary to hold and conduct event play at any golf course located on the Golf Club Property including without limitation, ingress and egress by vehicular and pedestrian traffic, parking, utility services, directional signs, traffic

control and other related uses. During such periods, the applicable Club Owner(s) shall have the right to take all reasonable actions which are appropriate for holding such an event. Such Club Owner(s) shall be solely responsible for all additional costs incurred as a result of the event and shall repair any damage caused to the Property as a result of the event. The Association shall have no right to prohibit or impair the ability of the Club Owner to take any and all reasonable actions which are appropriate for holding an event.

7.9.6 <u>Additional Easements</u>. The Club Owner and its duly authorized agents and representatives shall have a non-exclusive right and easement as is necessary or appropriate to the exercise of any rights granted to the Golf Club Property or to the Club Owner by this Declaration, including the right to enter upon the Common Areas, subject to the limitations contained in this Declaration.

7.9.7 <u>Sign Easements</u>. The Golf Club Property shall have and is hereby granted a non-exclusive easement over and across the General Common Elements adjacent to the Golf Club Property for the purposes of locating, establishing, maintaining, repairing, replacing and lighting all of its signs permitted pursuant to this Declaration, subject to Deschutes County regulations.

## Section 7.10 Environmental Easement

There is hereby reserved for the benefit of Declarant, the Association, and their respective invitees, a non-exclusive easement on, over and across all portions of the Property, excluding structures, for the purposes of taking any action necessary to effect compliance with environmental rules, regulations, and procedures promulgated or instituted from time to time by the Board or by any governmental entity. This easement includes, without limitation, the right, but not the obligation, to implement erosion control procedures and practices, the right to maintain any and all wetland areas on the Common Areas, if any, the right to drain standing water and the right to do whatever is necessary to comply with federal, state or local laws governing toxic or hazardous waste.

#### Section 7.11 Plat Easements

The Property shall be subject to all easements delineated on the Plat.

## Section 7.12 Right to Photograph

Declarant hereby reserves a non-exclusive easement and right in gross for Declarant and the Club Owners to display, use and distribute for any and all purposes photographs, video recording and similar reproductions of all Improvements constructed anywhere on the Property.

# ARTICLE VIII- USE, OCCUPANCY, CASUALTY, AND INSURANCE

## Section 8.1 Residential Use

All Lots and Units shall be kept and maintained primarily for single family residential purposes.

## Section 8.2 Commercial, Institutional, or Other Non-Residential Uses

No commercial, institutional, or other non-residential use (including residential day care facilities) shall be conducted on any Lot without the written approval of the Board. The Board shall not unreasonably withhold consent to a non-residential use if only normal residential activities would be observable outside of the Unit and the activities would not be in violation of applicable ordinances nor create additional traffic or the need for additional parking. The Board shall not allow a use that diminishes the residential character of the Lot or neighborhood or imposes a nuisance on the neighborhood. Any such use must comply with all the use restrictions of this Declaration and all applicable law, including, without limitation, zoning requirements. Any Owner wishing to conduct any commercial, institutional, or other non-residential uses on any Lot shall first apply to the Board for approval of such use and shall provide to the Board any information deemed necessary by the Board to evaluate the impacts of such use on the neighborhood. The decision of the Board shall be final and conclusive. The Board may review, and repeal, any such approval from time to time at the discretion of the Board if, in the opinion of the Board, the use has changed or increased to a level not consistent with the original approval. In no event shall the decision of the Board as to permissibility of a requested nonresidential use be construed as a representation of the legal permissibility of such use. This Section 8.2 does not restrict the right of an Owner to maintain his or her professional personal library, keep his or her personal business or professional records or accounts or handle his or her personal business or professional telephone calls in his or her Unit.

#### Section 8.3 Declarant Use

The provisions of this Article shall not apply to the use of any Lot or Unit by Declarant as i) a model home, sales office, or construction office; or ii) the use of any Lot as a site for a sales office trailer or construction office trailer.

## Section 8.4 Casualty to Units

The Association shall be responsible for repairing, reconstructing, and rebuilding all damage to or destruction of any Building Structure, subject to the provisions of this Section 8.4. The Association shall rebuild and/or restore the damaged or destroyed portions of the Building Structures to substantially the same condition in which these existed prior to such damage or destruction, subject to current governmental regulations and building codes, unless Owners of at least 75% of the affected Lots and at least 75% of first mortgagees of the affected Lots agree that the damaged or destroyed portions shall not be rebuilt and/or restored. Rebuilding and/or restoration shall begin within sixty (60) days following the damage or destruction. If the proceeds of the insurance policies held by the Association are insufficient to

fund the full cost of rebuilding and/or restoration, the difference between the amount of such proceeds and such cost (including any insurance deductible) shall be charged to all affected Lot Owners by means of a special assessment. The Association may, but shall not be obligated to, make such special assessment against any Owner or Owners whose negligence or willful misconduct caused the damage or destruction. If the required number of Owners and first mortgagees of Lots agree that the damaged or destroyed portions of the Building Structures shall not be rebuilt and/or restored, the proceeds of the insurance policies held by the Association shall be distributed on an equitable basis among the Owners of the affected Lots in such manner as the Board shall determine. The Association shall represent the Owners in any proceeding, negotiation, settlement, or agreement relating to the payment of proceeds under any insurance policies held by the Association. The Association shall not be obligated to repair, restore or rebuild any Betterments or any personal property of any Owner.

## Section 8.5 Owner Insurance

Each Owner of a Lot shall obtain, and maintain in effect, from a reputable insurance company authorized to do business in the State of Oregon, public liability and property damage insurance with respect to such Lot with limits of not less than Seven Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$750,000.00) per person per occurrence and Seven Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$750,000) for property damage. Each Owner shall also be responsible for obtaining fire and extended coverage casualty insurance with respect to that Owner's personal property. Each Owner shall also obtain fire and extended coverage casualty insurance with respect to such Owner's Betterments. No Owner shall be obligated to obtain any of the insurance coverages described in Section 8.4, nor shall any insurance coverage obtained by an Owner (or such Owner's mortgagee) be brought into contribution with insurance obtained by the Association. The Association shall have the right, but not the obligation, to request evidence that any Owner has procured the required insurance. Upon written request from the Association, an Owner shall present a certificate of insurance evidencing the required coverages. The Association shall have the right, but not the obligation, to increase the coverage limits established by this Section 8.6 from time to time to reflect increases in the cost of living. Such increases shall require neither an amendment to this Section 8.5, nor a vote of the Owners, and shall be effected, if at all, by providing written notice to each Owner not less than thirty (30) days prior to the effective date of such increases.

## **ARTICLE IX- PROPERTY RIGHTS**

## Section 9.1 Owner's Use and Occupancy

Except as otherwise provided herein, by applicable law or by the terms of any instruments recorded against the applicable Lot, the Owner of a Lot shall be entitled to the exclusive use and benefit of such Lot. As such rights of an Owner of a Lot with respect to the Unit on such Owner's Lot is subject to the rights of the Association under this Declaration, Declarant, the ACC and any representative of the Association authorized by the Association may at any reasonable time, and from time to time at reasonable intervals, enter upon any Lot for the purpose of determining whether or not the use of and/or Improvements on such Lot are then in

compliance with this Declaration. No such entry shall be deemed to constitute a trespass, conversion, or otherwise create any right of action in the Owner of such Lot.

## Section 9.2 Owner's Easements of Enjoyment

Every Owner shall have a right and easement in and to the Common Areas and a right and easement of ingress and egress to, from and through said Common Areas, and such easement shall be appurtenant to and shall pass with the title to every Lot, subject to the following provisions:

- 9.2.1 The right of the Association to establish and publish rules and regulations governing the use of the Common Areas affecting the welfare of Association members.
- 9.2.2 The right of the Association to suspend the right of use of the Common Areas and the voting rights of an Owner for any period during which any assessment against his Lot remains unpaid; and for a period not to exceed sixty (60) days for any infraction of its published rules and regulations.
- 9.2.3 The right of the Association, subject to the provisions hereof, to dedicate or transfer all or any part of the Common Areas, if any, to any public agency, authority or utility for public right-of-way purposes. Any other transfer or mortgage of Common Areas requires the consent of at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the votes outstanding, and the consent of the Declarant so long as Declarant owns a Lot.
- 9.2.4 All easements herein described are easements appurtenant to and running with the land; they shall at all times inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the undersigned, all of their grantees, and their respective heirs, successors, personal representatives and assigns, perpetually and in full force.

### Section 9.3 Restrictions on Alienation

#### 9.3.1 In General

The right of an Owner to sell, transfer, or otherwise convey his or her Lot shall not be subject to any right of approval, disapproval, first refusal, or similar restriction by the Association or the Board, or by anyone acting on their behalf except as provided in this Section 9.3.

#### 9.3.2 Golf Club Membership

No Lot may be sold or transferred to any person, person(s) or entity (collectively, the "Transferee") unless and until such Transferee has been approved for membership in The Club at Pronghorn and complies with all applicable requirements related thereto, including payment of all applicable membership fees and/or dues. The foregoing requirement shall not apply to institutional lenders who assume title to a Lot through foreclosure of a mortgage or trust deed on such Lot, but shall apply to any Transferee of such institutional lender. The Club at Pronghorn is a private club, currently owned by Pronghorn Investors LLC ("Pronghorn

Investors"), an affiliate of Declarant. The owner of The Club at Pronghorn shall approve or disapprove potential Transferees in its sole and absolute discretion pursuant to such criteria as The Club at Pronghorn owner may establish from time to time in its sole and absolute discretion. There shall be no appeal of a denial of membership to a potential Transferee except as may be established by The Club at Pronghorn owner from time to time in its sole and absolute discretion. Each Transferee shall be bound by the terms and conditions of membership in The Club at Pronghorn, including all fees, dues, rules and regulations established by The Club at Pronghorn owner as the same may be amended from time to time in the sole and absolute discretion of The Club at Pronghorn owner. Pronghorn Investors shall have the right, without further notice, to sell or convey its interest in The Club at Pronghorn, in whole or in part, to another entity.

## 9.3.3 Membership Terms

Each Owner, by acceptance of a deed or recorded contract of sale to a Lot acknowledges that privileges to use any property owned or operated by The Club at Pronghorn (or the owners of The Club at Pronghorn) shall be subject to the terms and conditions of the membership documents for The Club at Pronghorn, as the same may be amended from time to time (the "Membership Plan Documents"). Acquisition of a membership in The Club at Pronghorn requires the payment of a membership purchase price called a membership contribution or membership deposit, and membership dues, fees and charges. The Club at Pronghorn, as set forth in the Membership Plan Documents, shall determine these amounts for The Club at Pronghorn. Notwithstanding the fact that the property owned and/or operated by The Club at Pronghorn is open space or a recreation area for purposes of applicable zoning ordinances and regulations, each Owner by acquisition of title to a Lot releases and discharges forever the Declarant, PRONGHORN INVESTORS, The Club at Pronghorn and their partners, officers, directors, employees, agents and affiliates, from: (1) any claim that the property owned and/or operated by The Club at Pronghorn is, or must be, owned and/or operated by the Association or the Owners, and/or (2) any claim that the Owners are entitled to use the property owned and/or operated by The Club at Pronghorn by virtue of their ownership of a Lot without acquiring a membership in The Club at Pronghorn, paying the applicable membership contribution or membership deposit, and dues, fees and charges established by The Club at Pronghorn from time to time, and complying with the terms and conditions of the Membership Plan Documents for The Club at Pronghorn.

## Section 9.4 Transfer Assessment

In addition to all other assessments provided for herein, each person, person(s) or entity acquiring fee title to a Lot shall pay a transfer assessment to the Association in an amount reasonably determined by the Board from time to time. Such assessment shall be paid at closing of the purchase of the Lot and shall apply each time the Lot is re-sold. The Board shall establish the transfer assessment in an amount reasonably calculated to defray the Association's costs of reflecting the Lot ownership change on its books and records or such other expenses, as it deems appropriate in its reasonable discretion.

## Section 9.5 Transfer Fee

At the time of closing the sale of each Lot, each seller (including Declarant) shall be subject to a transfer fee (the "Transfer Fee") in the amount of Two Thousand Dollars (\$2,000) payable to the Pronghorn Community Foundation, an Oregon non-profit corporation (the "Foundation") or such other non-profit corporation as may be designated by Declarant prior to the Turnover Meeting. The Transfer Fee shall be paid out of escrow at closing. The Transfer Fee shall apply to the initial sale and all subsequent re-sales or transfers (but excluding transfers that do not change the beneficial ownership of the Lot) of each Lot. In the event that the Pronghorn Community Foundation shall ever cease to exist, the Transfer Fee shall be paid to a non-profit corporation designated by Declarant before the Turnover Meeting or by the Board after the Turnover Meeting. The Pronghorn Community Foundation is not a third-party beneficiary hereof and shall have no rights of enforcement for payment of the Transfer Fee in any case.

## Section 9.6 Effect of Declaration

Reference in any deed, mortgage, trust deed or any other recorded documents to the easements, restrictions and covenants herein described or to this Declaration shall be sufficient to create and reserve such easements and covenants to the respective grantees, mortgagees, or trustees of said parcels as fully and completely as if those easements, restrictions and covenants were fully related and set forth in their entirety in said documents.

# Section 9.7 Rezoning Prohibited

No Lot shall be rezoned to any classification allowing commercial, institutional or other non-residential use without the prior written consent of the Board and Declarant so long as Declarant owns a Lot, which may be withheld in the Board's or Declarant's sole discretion, as applicable. Declarant or the Board may enforce this covenant by obtaining an injunction against any non-approved rezoning at the expense of the enjoined party.

## Section 9.8 Lot Consolidation and Division

No Lot may be consolidated with another Lot and no Lot may be subdivided, except by Declarant or with the prior written consent of Declarant.

#### Section 9.9 Drainage Alteration Prohibited

The surface water drainage contours of each Lot shall conform to the approved grading plan established by Declarant. No Owner shall fill or alter any drainage swale established by Declarant, nor shall any Owner install landscaping or other improvements that divert surface water runoff from the drainage patterns, swales and easements established by Declarant without the prior written approval of the ACC.

## Section 9.10 Damage or Destruction By Owner

If damage to any Common Maintenance Area is directly attributable to an Owner or the family members, invitees, licensee, or guest of an Owner, then that Owner shall repair such damage or destruction as soon as reasonably practicable, but in no event later than fifteen (15) days after the date the damage occurred, at his or her sole expense and without a right of reimbursement. If an Owner fails to repair such damage timely, the Association shall have all rights of enforcement and remedies set forth under this Declaration. Nothing in this Section 9.10 shall relieve an Owner of the responsibility to repair damage or destruction by the Owner or the family members, invitees, licensees, or guests of an Owner to Improvements that constitute common elements required by the state building code as defined in ORS 455.010.

#### ARTICLE X- USE RESTRICTIONS

#### Section 10.1 Nuisances

No noxious or offensive activity shall be carried out upon any Lot, nor shall anything be done thereon which may be or may become an annoyance or nuisance to the neighborhood. The Board shall have the sole authority to determine nuisances and their decision shall be final and conclusive.

## Section 10.2 Development Activity

Notwithstanding any other provision herein, Declarant and its successors and assigns shall be entitled to conduct on the Property all activities normally associated with and convenient to the development of the Property and the construction and sale of dwelling units on the Property.

#### Section 10.3 Temporary Structures

No structure of a temporary character, including, without limiting the generality thereof, any trailer, tent, shack, garage, barn, motor home or mobile home or other outbuilding, and no prefabricated or relocated structure shall be used on any Lot at any time, either temporarily or permanently. This restriction shall not be interpreted to limit the right of Declarant to use trailers or outbuildings as sales offices, construction offices, material storage facilities, or sanitation facilities.

#### Section 10.4 Signs

All signs displayed in the Villas at Pronghorn shall be attractive and compatible with the design of the Project and shall comply with all applicable local ordinances. The only signs of any kind which may be displayed to the public view on or from any Lot or the Common Area shall be as follows:

10.4.1 <u>Approved By Board</u>. Signs, posters and notices approved by the Board or specified in the Rules or in this Declaration may be posted in locations designated by the Board;

- 10.4.2 <u>Declarant's Signs</u>. Signs may be displayed by Declarant on Common Area, unsold Lots or Units, as Declarant deems appropriate, advertising Lots and/or Units owned by Declarant for sale or rent;
- 10.4.3 Golf Club Crossing Signs. Appropriate signs may be displayed by the Club Owners to identify, warn and otherwise control crossings of streets and roads within the Property by golf carts and pedestrian golfers;
- 10.4.4 Golf Club Identification. Permanent and temporary signs may be displayed by the Club Owners to identify the Golf Clubs and provide appropriate directions to the Golf Club Property and/or golf courses for motorists and pedestrians;
- 10.4.5 <u>Golf Course Boundaries</u>. Permanent and temporary markers may be displayed by the Club Owners to identify the boundaries of the golf courses;
- 10.4.6 <u>Legal Proceedings</u>. Signs required by legal proceedings may be displayed;
- 10.4.7 <u>The Villas at Pronghorn Identification</u>. Appropriate signs may be displayed by the Association to identify the Villas at Pronghorn;
- 10.4.8 <u>Sale or Rent</u>. Except by Declarant, signs advertising a Lot for sale or rent are prohibited;
- 10.4.9 <u>Traffic Signs</u>. Appropriate signs may be displayed by the Association to regulate and control vehicular, pedestrian, and other traffic within the Villas at Pronghorn.

The foregoing restrictions shall not be deemed to prohibit the display of the flag of the United States by an owner or occupant of a Lot if the flag is displayed in a manner consistent with federal flag display law, 4 U.S.C. §1 et seq. The Board may adopt reasonably rules and regulations consistent with federal flag display law regarding the placement and manner of display of such flag and the location and size of the flagpole.

## Section 10.5 Parking

Vehicles shall not be parked anywhere in the Villas at Pronghorn except in areas designed and established for the parking of passenger motor vehicles ("Parking Areas"), wholly within garages, or in an approved motor court. Parking is not permitted on streets. All Parking Areas shall be used solely for the parking of motor vehicles used for personal transportation. No boat, trailer, camper, commercial vehicle, mobile home, recreational vehicle or any inoperable vehicle shall be parked or stored in any Parking Area. Recreational vehicles or trailer-hauled boats may not be parked within the Villas at Pronghorn. Garage doors shall remain closed, except when a vehicle is entering or leaving the garage. Garages shall be kept sufficiently clear so as to permit parking of the number of vehicles for which the garage was designed. A recreational vehicle or trailer-hauled boat may be parked within a garage only if there is additional space after parking all vehicles belonging to residents of that Lot in the garage. With the exception of garages, no part of the Common Area or any driveway on any Lot shall be used

for repair, construction or reconstruction of any vehicle. As long as applicable ordinances and laws are observed, any vehicle which is in violation of this Declaration may be removed. In addition, parking restrictions may be added or removed for temporary periods at the discretion of the Board to accommodate the planned activities of individual Owners. If the provisions of this Declaration regarding boats, trailers, campers, commercial vehicles, mobile homes, or recreational vehicles are ever amended to be less restrictive than the applicable County Zoning Ordinance, the ordinance shall prevail over those provisions of this Declaration.

#### Section 10.6 Animals

No animals, livestock, reptiles, fowl or poultry shall be raised, bred or kept on the Property, except that dogs, cats or other non-exotic household pets may be kept, provided that they are not kept, bred or maintained for any commercial purposes and provided further that they are kept in compliance with the terms of this Declaration. No horses are permitted within the Owner's Lot under any circumstances. Such household pets must not constitute a nuisance or cause unsanitary conditions. Incessant barking or howling of a dog or other noise caused by a pet that is clearly audible shall be a nuisance. The Board shall have the right to prohibit the maintenance of any pet which, after Notice and Hearing, is found to be a nuisance to other Owners. No animals may be kept for commercial purposes. No dog shall be allowed in the Common Area unless it is under the control of a responsible person by leash. Each Owner or his or her Invitee shall restore the Common Area to the condition it was in immediately preceding its use by any dog permitted on the Common Area by the Owner or Invitee. The Association may use any suitable portions of the Common Area for grazing of livestock.

#### Section 10.7 Garbage and Refuse Disposal

No Lot, Tract, or Common Maintenance Area shall be used or maintained as a dumping ground for rubbish. Trash, garbage or other waste shall not be kept, or disposed of, on any Lot or Common Maintenance Area except in sanitary containers. All equipment for the storage or disposal of such material shall be kept in a clean and sanitary condition. No cans, bags, containers or receptacles for the storing or disposal of trash, garbage, refuse, rubble, debris, or recyclable materials shall be stored, kept, placed or maintained on any Lot where visible from any street except solely on a day designated for removal of garbage, rubbish, or recyclable materials, and on which days only such cans, bags, containers, and receptacles may be placed in front of a residence and beside a street for removal, but shall be removed from view before the following day.

#### Section 10.8 Clothes Drying

Except within screened service yards, outside clotheslines and other outside facilities for drying or airing clothes are prohibited and shall not be erected, placed or maintained on any Lot outside of a Residence. No clothing, rugs or other item may be hung on any exterior railing, fence, hedge or wall.

#### Section 10.9 Commercial or Institutional Use

No Lot, and no building erected or maintained on any Lot shall be used for manufacturing, industrial, business, commercial, institutional or other non-residential purposes, except as set forth in Article VIII.

#### Section 10.10 Detached Buildings

No detached accessory buildings, including, but not limited to, detached garages and storage buildings, shall be erected, placed or constructed upon any Lot without the prior written approval of the ACC. In considering whether to approve a proposed accessory building, the ACC shall consider whether the proposal shall cause a material adverse impact on the then-existing views of Owners other than the applicant. Every outbuilding, inclusive of such structures as storage buildings, greenhouses, doghouses, or children's playhouses shall be compatible with the dwelling to which it is appurtenant in terms of its design and material composition.

#### Section 10.11 Fences, Hedges and Walls

Except for fencing originally constructed and approved by Declarant, there shall be no fencing constructed, maintained or placed on any portion of the Property which adjoins the Golf Club Property or which, in the judgment of a Club Owner, unreasonably interferes with the view from that Club owner's portion of the Golf Club Property. For purposes of the preceding sentence, fencing includes fences, walls, netting, and other similar barriers, including landscaping. Any fencing approved in writing by an affected Club owner shall be deemed to not be in violation of this subsection. Additionally, no fence, wall or hedge shall be erected or maintained on any Lot nearer to the street than the building setback lines for the front yard, except for fences erected by Declarant in conjunction with model homes, or sales offices, or subdivision entry walls and fences, monumentation and landscaping, or by governmental requirement. Side yard and rear yard fences may be erected along the property lines between the individual Lots subject to the advance approval of the ACC, provided that such fences shall not exceed six (6) feet in height. All fences shall be constructed of materials approved by the ACC, except for fences erected by Declarant in conjunction with model homes, sales offices, subdivision entry walls and fencing, monumentation and landscaping, and except as otherwise provided in this Section. No chain-link, metal cloth or agricultural fences may be built or maintained on any Lot, except as required by governmental authority. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the ACC shall have the right and authority to approve variances for reasonable cause or to alleviate hardship as determined in the sole judgment of the ACC; provided however, the ACC may not approve a variance which contradicts the zoning and/or subdivision ordinances of the local governmental jurisdictional authority unless the jurisdictional authority has previously approved the variance. Unless otherwise agreed between Owners, side and rear yard fences that separate adjacent Lots shall be owned and maintained by the Owner on whose Lot the fence exists, or if the location is indefinite, such fence will be maintained by the Owners whose Lots are involved jointly, with expenses being shared equally.

# Section 10.12 General Landscaping and Exterior Maintenance

Front yard/setback fencing and landscaping shall not exceed four (4) feet in height and side and rear yard fencing and landscaping shall not exceed six (6) feet in height. All landscaping located on any Lot not maintained by the Association pursuant to this Declaration shall be properly maintained at all times by the Lot Owner including landscaping located on patios and decks. Each Lot Owner shall keep all shrubs, trees, grass, and plantings of every kind on his or her Lot not maintained by the Association cultivated, pruned, free of trash, and other unsightly material. All improvements upon any Lot not maintained by the Association pursuant to this Declaration shall at all times be kept in good condition and repair and adequately painted or otherwise maintained by the Lot Owner. Declarant, the Association, and the ACC shall have the right at any reasonable time to enter upon any Lot to replace, maintain, and cultivate shrubs, trees, grass, or other plantings as deemed necessary; and to paint, repair, or otherwise maintain any Improvements in need thereof, and to charge the cost thereof to the Lot Owner.

#### Section 10.13 Antennae, Satellite Dishes and Solar Collectors

No Owner may erect or maintain a television or radio receiving or transmitting antenna, satellite dish or similar implement or apparatus, or solar collector panels or equipment upon any Lot unless such apparatus is erected and maintained in such a way that it is screened from public view along the public street right-of-way directly in front (and side, in the case of a corner Lot) of the house erected on such Lot; and no such apparatus shall be erected without the prior written consent of the ACC. The ACC, as designated in this Declaration, shall have the absolute authority to determine whether an accessory is adequately screened from public view. The foregoing restriction and the authority of the ACC in this matter shall be subject to any regulations issued by the Federal Communications Commission ("FCC") or any other applicable governmental authority.

#### Section 10.14 Sewer Pumps

Due to the physical contours and layout of the Property, most Lots within the Villas at Pronghorn may require sewage ejector pumps, a pressurized system, or similar facilities to connect to the main sewer lines in Pronghorn. Each Owner shall be responsible for the cost of purchasing, installing and maintaining any such equipment required for his or her Lot.

#### Section 10.15 Utilities

No Owner may obtain water services from any provider other than that designated by the Declarant or the Association. All sewer services to the Villas at Pronghorn shall be provided by the City of Bend via the sewer system, and no Owner shall construct any septic system or other sewage treatment system.

#### Section 10.16 Oil and Mining Operations

No oil drilling, oil development operations, oil refining, quarrying or mining operation of any kind shall be permitted upon or in any Lot, nor shall oil wells, tanks, tunnels, mineral excavations, or shafts be permitted upon any Lot. No derrick or other structure designed

for use in boring for oil or natural gas shall be erected, maintained or permitted upon any Lot. No tank for the storage of oil or other fluids may be maintained on any of the Lots above the surface of the ground.

# Section 10.17 Mailboxes

Mailboxes shall be erected and maintained upon areas determined by the U.S. Postal Service in accordance with the current postal authority standards. Street access to mail boxes shall be continuously maintained between 8:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m.

#### Section 10.18 Garages

Lots may have an enclosed garage able to accommodate at least two (2) automobiles. The openings of such garages must be situated within the setback lines set out in Section 10.19 below. Garages may be used as Declarant's sales offices before permanent occupancy of the main structure, however, sales offices must be converted to garages before permanent occupancy. With the exception of periods when garages are used by Declarant as sales offices, a garage shall be maintained solely for the storage of automobiles, and no garage may be enclosed or otherwise used for habitation, nor may any garage door be removed except when necessary to repair or replace a garage door with the same type of garage door.

# Section 10.19 Setback Lines

All buildings or other structures (including fences), permanent or temporary, habitable or uninhabitable, must be constructed, placed and maintained in conformity with setback standards imposed by the local governmental jurisdictional authority.

#### Section 10.20 Athletic and Recreational Facilities

Outdoor athletic and recreational facilities such as basketball goals, swing sets and sport courts of a permanent nature shall not be placed on any Lot in the subdivision between the street right-of-way and the front of a Unit; placement of these facilities in a permanent nature elsewhere on the Lot shall be approved by the ACC pursuant to Article VI. Temporary facilities including outdoor athletic and recreational facilities such as basketball goals, hockey goals, etc. shall not be placed within any street on the Property.

#### Section 10.21 Security

The Association is not responsible for providing security of the neighborhood or any Unit and the Owners are exclusively responsible for security of their home and property.

#### Section 10.22 Water and Sewage Systems

No individual water supply system or sewage disposal system shall be permitted on any Lot, including but not limited to water wells, cesspools or septic tanks. Water and sewer charges for the Property will be invoiced to and paid by the Association. The Association will assess the Owners for the water and sewer charges based on the water usage of each Owner as

determined by submeters installed on each Lot. Water charges for the irrigation of the front yard areas of each Lot shall be a common maintenance expense which shall be assessed equally to the Owners.

# Section 10.23 Exterior Holiday Decorations

Lights or decorations may be erected on the exterior of Units in commemoration or celebration of publicly observed holidays provided that such lights or decorations do not unreasonably disturb the peaceful enjoyment of adjacent Owners by illuminating bedrooms, creating noise or attracting sight-seers. Holiday decorations or lights for any publicly observed holiday between December 1<sup>st</sup> and December 31<sup>st</sup> of any year, may not be displayed before November 15<sup>th</sup> of any year. For other holidays, decorations or lights may not be displayed more than two (2) weeks in advance of the holiday.

All lights and decorations that are not permanent fixtures of the Unit which are part of the original construction or have been properly approved as permanent improvements by the ACC shall be removed within thirty (30) days after the holiday has ended. The Board shall have the right, but not the obligation, upon thirty (30) days prior written notice to designate a party to enter upon any Lot and summarily remove exterior lights or decorations displayed in violation of this provision. The Board, and the individuals removing the lights and decorations, shall not be liable to the Owner for trespass, conversion, or damages of any kind except intentional misdeeds and gross negligence.

#### Section 10.24 Construction Activities

This Declaration shall not be construed so as to unreasonably interfere with or prevent normal construction activities during the construction or remodeling of or making of additions to improvements by a Lot Owner (including Declarant) upon any Lot within the Property. Specifically, no such construction activities shall be deemed to constitute a nuisance or a violation of this Declaration by reason of noise, dust, presence of vehicles or construction machinery, posting of signs or similar activities, provided that such construction is pursued to completion with diligence and conforms to usual construction practices in the area and any rules promulgated by the ACC. The ACC shall have the right to promulgate reasonable rules and restrictions regulating such construction activities; provided that Declarant shall be exempt therefrom. In the event that construction upon any Lot does not conform to any ACC rule or the usual construction practices in the area as determined by the ACC in its sole good faith judgment, the ACC shall have the authority to obtain an injunction to stop such construction. In addition, if during the course of construction upon any Lot there is excessive accumulation of debris of any kind which is offensive, or detrimental to it or any other portion of the Property, then the ACC may contract for or cause such debris to be removed, and the Lot Owner shall be liable for all expenses incurred in connection therewith.

# Section 10.25 Unit Height

All residential building units shall be limited to two (2) stories and thirty (30) feet in height and the highest point of any structure shall not violate any height restrictions imposed

by the zoning ordinances of the local governmental jurisdictional authority. The ACC, in its sole discretion, shall determine whether a Unit meets the criteria of a two-story building. Units built by Declarant shall be exempt from this Section.

## Section 10.26 Retaining Walls

No retaining wall may be constructed on a Lot unless otherwise approved in advance by the ACC. Retaining walls may extend into the required front, side or rear setback lines of a Lot. Any retaining wall which exceeds four (4) feet in height shall be designed by a qualified Professional Engineer licensed to practice engineering in the State of Oregon. Retaining walls constructed by the Declarant shall be exempt from this Section.

#### Section 10.27 Exterior Finish

All exterior walls of all dwellings, garages and approved accessory buildings shall be completely finished with wood, stucco, brick, stone, paneling or other material acceptable to the ACC. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the ACC is empowered to waive this restriction if, in its sole discretion, such waiver is advisable in order to accommodate a unique or advanced building concept, design, or material, and the resulting structure will not detract from the general appearance of the neighborhood.

# Section 10.28 Limitation on Square Feet

The minimum square footage area of Units erected on the Lots, exclusive of open porches and/or garages, shall be not less than two thousand six hundred (2,600) square feet.

#### Section 10.29 Prohibited Plants

Owners shall be prohibited from planting the following species of plants on the Lots:

- (a) Cystisus scoparius, commonly known as Scotch broom;
- (b) Hedera helix, commonly known as English ivy;
- (c) Lythrum salicaria, commonly known as purple loosestrife;
- (d) Phalaris arundinacea, commonly known as reed canarygrass; and
- (e) Rubus discolor, commonly known as Himalayan blackberry.

#### Section 10.30 Interior Walls

Each Owner of a Lot shall ensure that the wall(s) separating such Owner's Unit from other Units within the same Building Structure are not punctured or otherwise breached by such Owner or Owner's lessees, invitees, contractors, or family members, except in connection with repair and replacement activities set forth in Section 5.6.

#### Section 10.31 Structural Integrity of Building Structures

No Owner of a Lot shall alter, tamper, modify, or affect the structural elements of any Building Structure necessary for lateral stability, including, without limitation, horizontal or vertical strapping, foundation tie downs, and plywood sheathing, without (i) the prior analysis and approval of a structural engineer registered and licensed in the State of Oregon, (ii) the prior written approval by the Association of plans and specifications prepared by the Owner or Owner's professional, and (iii) a permit issued by the local jurisdictional authority.

#### Section 10.32 Household Chemicals

Owners shall be prohibited from dumping or otherwise disposing of household chemicals within the Property, including, but not limited to, cleaning agents, automotive fluids, paint, solvents and other toxic chemicals.

#### Section 10.33 Invitees

Each Owner shall be responsible for compliance with the provisions of this Declaration, the Bylaws and Rules and Regulations by his or her Invitees. An Owner shall promptly pay any assessment levied and/or any fine or penalty imposed against an Owner for violations committed by his or her Invitees.

#### Section 10.34 Rental of Lots

Unless an Owner is prohibited from leasing or renting his or her Unit by the terms of another document, an Owner shall be entitled to rent or lease his or her Unit if: (i) there is a written rental or lease agreement specifying that the tenant shall be subject to all provisions of the Declaration, Bylaws and Rules and Regulations and a failure to comply with any provision of the Declaration, Bylaws and Rules and Regulations shall constitute a default under the agreement; (ii) the period of the rental or lease is not less than one (1) year; (iii) the Owner gives notice of the tenancy to the Board and has otherwise complied with the terms of the Declaration, Bylaws and Rules and Regulations; (iv) the Owner gives each tenant a copy of the Declaration, Bylaws and Rules and Regulations; and (v) the Unit is rented to not more than one (1) family at any time. Upon satisfaction of the foregoing conditions, all rights to the use and enjoyment of the Common Area shall be exercised by the tenant rather than by the Owner of the leased or rented Lot; however, the Owner shall not be relieved of the obligations and duties imposed by this Declaration. No Owner may lease or rent an unimproved lot.

#### Section 10.35 Rules

The Board may promulgate rules concerning the use of the Villas at Pronghorn by Owners and their Invitees. The Board shall have the right to limit the number of an Owner's guests that may use any recreational facilities. Neither an Owner nor its Invitees shall violate any provision of this Declaration, the Bylaws or the Rules as the same may be amended from time to time.

#### Section 10.36 Swimming Pools

No swimming pool may be constructed without the approval of the ACC.

#### Section 10.37 Traffic Regulations

The Association may promulgate, administer and enforce reasonable rules and regulations governing vehicular and pedestrian traffic, including reasonable safety measures and speed limits; provided however that the Association may not regulate, beyond that which is necessary for safety reasons, or prohibit golf cart access to streets within the Villas at Pronghorn. Vehicular and pedestrian traffic includes but is not limited to motor vehicles, trailers, golf carts, bicycles, skateboards and roller skates. The Association shall be entitled to enforce such provisions by establishing such enforcement procedures as it deems appropriate, including levying fines for the violation thereof, as long as such procedures are consistent with the Project Documents. Only drivers licensed to operate motor vehicles shall operate any type of motor vehicle within the Villas at Pronghorn. All vehicles of any kind which are operated within the Villas at Pronghorn shall be operated in a careful, prudent, safe and quiet manner and with due consideration for the rights of all Owners and their Invitees and the golf courses, the Club Owners and their Invitees.

#### Section 10.38 Window Coverings

No foil or other reflective materials shall be used on any windows for sunscreens, blinds, shades, or other purposes. No window-mounted heating or air-conditioning unit is permitted. All window coverings shall be subject to approval by the ACC.

#### ARTICLE XI - PICKETING AND DEMONSTRATIONS

#### Section 11.1 Prohibitions

By acceptance of the deed to any Lot covered by this Declaration, the Owner covenants and agrees with the Owners of all other Lots within the subdivision, that no Owner or resident of any Lot shall engage in picketing, protest marches, sit-in demonstrations, protest speeches or other forms of public protest, including without limitation, displaying signs or placards within public view, upon any Lot or within any Common Maintenance Area, easement or street right-of way adjacent to any Lot, or affixed to any vehicle or apparatus upon or adjacent to any Lot. This prohibition shall not affect the right of any person to participate in any other form of public protest conducted outside the area depicted on the recorded subdivision Plat. No Owner or resident of any Lot shall engage in conduct that tends to vilify, ridicule, denigrate, or impugn the character of any other Owner or resident if such conduct occurs on any Lot, Common Maintenance Area, easement or street depicted on the subdivision Plat.

#### Section 11.2 Acceptance of Prohibitions

Each Owner, by acceptance of the deed to any Lot, shall be deemed to have accepted the foregoing prohibitions as reasonable limitations on his or her constitutional right of free speech and to recognize and agree that all Owners have the right to the peaceful enjoyment

of their property; the right of privacy; the right to practice their own religion; the freedom of association; the right to engage in a profession, business or life-style of their own choosing provided that the conduct of such profession, business or life-style is not illegal and does not otherwise violate any provision of this Declaration.

#### **ARTICLE XII - ANNEXATION**

#### Section 12.1 Annexation by Declarant

At any time during the initial term of this Declaration, the Declarant may, at its sole option, annex additional property into the Association to be subject to the terms hereof to the same extent as if originally included herein and subject to such other terms, covenants, conditions, easements and restrictions as may be imposed thereon by Declarant. Declarant currently anticipates that there will be a total of approximately 16 Lots in the subdivision, including the Lots shown on the Plat, and Lots expected to be created in property to be annexed to the subdivision, but this number may be adjusted at the sole discretion of Declarant. Declarant shall have no obligation of any kind to annex any additional property to the Property.

# 12.1.1 Eligible Property

Any or all of certain real property in Deschutes County included on the Plat or located adjacent to ("adjacent" property shall include property on the other side of a street) or contiguous with the Property shall be eligible for annexation. There is no limitation on the number of Lots which Declarant may annex to the Property, or the right of Declarant to annex common property, except as may be established by applicable ordinances, agreements, or land use approvals.

#### 12.1.2 Consent or Joinder Not Required

No consent or joinder of any Class A member or other party except the record owner of the land being annexed shall be necessary to effect any annexation made pursuant to this Section.

#### 12.1.3 Declaration of Annexation

Annexation shall be evidenced by a written Declaration of Annexation executed by the Declarant, or (in the case of an annexation by action of members) by the Board and the owners of the property being annexed, setting forth the legal description of the property being annexed and any additional covenants, conditions and restrictions to be applied to such annexed property. Notwithstanding any provision apparently to the contrary, a declaration with respect to any annexed property may:

(a) establish such new land classifications and such limitations, uses, restrictions, covenants and conditions with respect thereto as Declarant may deem to be appropriate for the development of the annexed property;

- (b) with respect to existing land classifications, establish additional or different limitations, uses, restrictions, covenants and conditions with respect thereto as Declarant may deem to be appropriate for the development of such annexed property; and/or
- (c) contain provisions necessary or appropriate to comply with any condition, requirement, or imposition of any governmental or regulatory authority.

## 12.1.4 Voting Rights; Allocation of Assessments

Upon annexation, additional Lots so annexed shall be entitled to the voting rights as set forth in Section 2.2, and assessments shall be reallocated and reapportioned in the manner set forth in Section 3.9.

#### Section 12.2 Annexation by Action of Members

At any time the Board may request approval of the membership for the annexation of additional property into the Association to be subject to all of the terms of this Declaration to the same extent as if originally included herein. No such annexation shall be effective unless approved by at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the outstanding votes and by Declarant so long as Declarant owns at least one (1) Lot or reserves the right to annex additional property to Villas at Pronghorn. Any property that is contiguous to existing property subject to this Declaration may be annexed hereto according to the foregoing requirements, provided however, that no such annexation shall be effective without the consent and joinder of the owners of the property to be annexed. Such annexation must be evidenced by a Declaration of Annexation as set forth in Section 12.1.3 above executed by the parties herein described.

#### Section 12.3 No Duty to Annex

Nothing herein contained shall establish any duty or obligation on the part of the Declarant or any member to annex any property into the Association and no owner of property excluded from the Association shall have any right to have such property annexed thereto.

#### **ARTICLE XIII - REMEDIES**

#### Section 13.1 Remedies

If any default by any Owner under the provisions of the Declaration, Bylaws or rules and regulations of the Association shall occur, the Association and any Owner shall have each and all of the rights and remedies which may be provided for in this Declaration, the Bylaws and said rules and regulations, and those which may be available at law or in equity, and may prosecute any action or other proceedings against such defaulting Owner and/or others for enforcement of any lien, statutory or otherwise, including foreclosure of such lien and the appointment of a receiver for the Lot and ownership interest of such Owner, or for damages or injunction, or specific performance, or for judgment for payment of money and collection thereof, or for any combination of remedies, or for any other relief, but in all cases subject to the limitations and requirements of the Oregon Planned Community Act. To the extent allowed by

law, notwithstanding any other provision of this Declaration or the Bylaws, the Association shall not expend in excess of Five Thousand (\$5,000) for attorney fees and costs for any reason unless such expenditure is first approved by at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the outstanding votes of the Owners. The foregoing limitation shall not apply to actions for delinquent assessments or other charges under this Declaration, the Bylaws or Rules and Regulations, actions to appoint a receiver; actions to summarily abate, enjoin and remove a structure or condition that violates this Declaration or the Bylaws; or for the defense of the Association of an action or proceeding brought against the Association (except for non-mandatory counterclaims). No remedies herein provided or available at law or in equity shall be deemed mutually exclusive of any other such remedy. All expenses of the Association in connection with any such actions or proceedings, including court costs and attorneys' fees and other fees and expenses, and all damages, liquidated or otherwise, together with interest thereon at the maximum rate permitted by law but, with reference to any Lots financed by FHA insured loans, not in excess of the maximum rate of FHA loans at the time of delinquency, from the due date until paid, shall be charged to and assessed against such defaulting Owner, and shall be added to and deemed part of his respective maintenance assessment (to the same extent as the lien provided herein for unpaid assessments), upon the Lot and upon all of his additions and improvements thereto, and upon all of his personal property upon the Lot. Any and all of such rights and remedies may be exercised at any time and from time to time, cumulatively or otherwise, by the Association or any Owner.

#### Section 13.2 Fines Imposed by the Association

In addition to any other remedies available to the Association hereunder and subject to the requirements of ORS 94.630(1)(n), the Association shall have the right to impose reasonable fines upon an Owner who violates the Declaration, Bylaws and any rules or regulations of the Association, in the manner and amount the Board deems appropriate in relation to the violation.

#### ARTICLE XIV - DISPUTE RESOLUTION

#### Section 14.1 Required Procedure.

The Declarant, Association and the Owners each agree that, except as provided in Article XIV, to the fullest extent allowed by law, all claims, controversies, or disputes, whether they are statutory, contractual, and/or tort claims or counterclaims between or among Declarant, Declarant's successors and assigns, the Association, and/or Owner(s) (collectively, the "Parties" and individually, a "Party") which arise out of or are related to the Oregon Planned Community Act, this Declaration, the Bylaws, the Articles of Incorporation of the Association or the Rules and Regulations, or which relate to the interpretation or breach of the Oregon Planned Community Act, this Declaration or the Bylaws, or the Rules and Regulations (collectively referred to as "Claims") shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures specified herein. Except as otherwise required by the Oregon Planned Community Act, the following matters are excluded from this dispute resolution clause and do not constitute claims: (i) judicial or non-judicial foreclosure or any other action or proceeding to enforce or collect assessments, fines, interest or liens of the Association or a trust deed, mortgage, or land sale contract; (ii) a forcible entry and detainer action; (iii) actions by the abatement and removal of a structure or other

condition that violates this Declaration, the Bylaws or any Rules and Regulations; (iv) actions for the appointment of a receiver; (v) provisional remedies such as injunctions or the filing of a lis pendens; (vi) the filing or enforcement of a mechanic's lien; or (vii) proceedings against an Owner for enforcement of the Declaration, Bylaws or Rules and Regulations. The filing of a notice of pending action (lis pendens) or the application to any court having jurisdiction thereof for the issuance of any provisional process remedy described in Rules 79 through 85 of the Oregon Rules of Civil Procedure (or corresponding federal statutory remedies), including a restraining order, attachment, or appointment of receiver, shall not constitute a waiver of the right to mediate or arbitrate under this Section, nor shall it constitute a breach of the duty to mediate or arbitrate. The proceeds resulting from the exercise of any such remedy shall be held by the Party obtaining such proceeds for disposition as may be determined by an agreement of the Parties pursuant to a mediation or by the arbitration award.

#### Section 14.2 Negotiated Resolution.

The Parties will seek a fair and prompt negotiated resolution of Claims and shall meet at least once to discuss and seek to resolve such claims, but if this is not successful, all claims shall be resolved in small claims court, by mediation or by binding arbitration as set forth in Sections 14.3, 14.4 or 14.5 below, as applicable.

#### Section 14.3 Mediation.

Prior to mediation of any claim, the parties shall have endeavored to resolve disputes through the process set forth in Section 14.2 above. All Claims that are not resolved by such process shall be subject to mediation as a condition precedent to arbitration. The request for mediation may be made concurrently with the filing of a demand for arbitration as set forth in Section 14.5 below, but, in such event, mediation shall proceed in advance of arbitration, which shall be stayed pending mediation for a period of sixty (60) days from the date of filing, unless stayed for a longer period by agreement of the Parties. All mediation shall be in Deschutes County, Oregon with any dispute resolution program available that is in substantial compliance with the standards and guidelines adopted under ORS 36.175, as it may be amended. The foregoing requirement does not apply to circumstances in which irreparable harm to a Party will occur due to delay or litigation or an administrative proceeding initiated to collect assessments, other than assessments attributable to fines.

#### Section 14.4 Small Claims.

All Claims that have not been resolved by mediation and which are within the jurisdiction of the Small Claims Department of the Circuit Court of the State of Oregon shall be brought and determined there, and all Parties shall be deemed to have waived their right to a jury trial with respect to such claims.

#### Section 14.5 Arbitration.

Prior to arbitration of any Claim, the Parties shall have endeavored to resolve disputes through the processes set forth in Section 14.2, 14.3 and 14.4 above, as applicable. All

Claims that have not been resolved by such processes shall be resolved by binding arbitration. Such arbitration shall be conducted by and pursuant to the then effective arbitration rules of Construction Arbitration Services, Inc., or another reputable arbitration service selected by Declarant. If Declarant is not a party to such dispute, the arbitration service shall be selected by the Association. Any judgment upon the award rendered pursuant to such arbitration may be entered in any court having jurisdiction thereof.

#### Section 14.6 Claims Procedure.

An Owner or the Association may not commence arbitration against Declarant or any contractor, subcontractor or supplier for construction defects unless the Owner or Association, as applicable, has given written notice of the claim and permitted them to view, inspect and respond to the claimed defect, as required by law.

OREGON LAW CONTAINS IMPORTANT REQUIREMENTS YOU MUST FOLLOW BEFORE YOU MAY COMMENCE ARBITRATION OR A COURT ACTION AGAINST ANY CONTRACTOR, SUBCONTRACTOR OR SUPPLIER FOR CONSTRUCTION DEFECTS. BEFORE YOU COMMENCE ARBITRATION OR A COURT ACTION YOU MUST DELIVER A WRITTEN NOTICE OF ANY CONDITIONS YOU ALLEGE ARE DEFECTIVE TO THE CONTRACTOR, SUBCONTRACTOR OR SUPPLIER YOU BELIEVE IS RESPONSIBLE FOR THE ALLEGED DEFECT AND PROVIDE -THE CONTRACTOR, SUBCONTRACTOR OR SUPPLIER THE OPPORTUNITY TO MAKE AN OFFER TO REPAIR OR PAY FOR THE DEFECTS. YOU ARE NOT OBLIGATED TO ACCEPT ANY OFFER MADE BY THE CONTRACTOR, SUBCONTRACTOR OR SUPPLIER. THERE ARE STRICT DEADLINES AND PROCEDURES UNDER STATE LAW. FAILURE TO MEET THOSE DEADLINES OR FOLLOW THOSE PROCEDURES WILL AFFECT YOUR ABILITY TO COMMENCE ARBITRATION OR A COURT ACTION.

#### Section 14.7 No Attorneys' Fees.

Except as specifically provided for in this Declaration or the Bylaws, no party in the arbitration, mediation or other proceeding shall be entitled to recover costs or attorneys' fees in connection therewith.

## **ARTICLE XV - TERM; AMENDMENTS**

#### Section 15.1 Term and Amendments

The covenants and restrictions of this Declaration shall run with and bind the land for a term of thirty (30) years from the date this Declaration is recorded, after which time they

shall be automatically extended for successive periods of ten (10) years each, unless a signed petition containing the signatures of at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the votes outstanding is presented to the Board or other duly appointed and authorized persons, which shall authorize the Board, or other duly appointed and authorized persons, to execute and properly record a notice of termination of this Declaration in the Deed Records of Deschutes County, Oregon. This Declaration may be amended at any time during the first thirty (30) year period or any extension thereof, by a signed petition containing the signatures of at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the votes outstanding, and the consent of the Declarant so long as the Declarant is a Class B member. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no amendment to this Declaration shall change the boundaries of any Lot or any uses to which any Lot or Unit is restricted or change the method of determining liability for common expenses, the method of determining the right to common profits or the method of determining voting rights of any Lot unless the Owners of affected Lots or Units unanimously consent to the amendment. Upon approval of an amendment as provided herein, the president and secretary shall execute an instrument amending this Declaration and certifying that the amendment was adopted in accordance with this Declaration and ORS 94.590, which certification shall be properly acknowledged in the manner of acknowledgment of deeds, and the Board, or other duly appointed and authorized persons, shall record the instrument amending this Declaration. For purposes of voting on an amendment to this Declaration pursuant to this Section 15.1, Declarant shall be treated as a Class A member with one (1) vote per Lot owned, except as otherwise provided by ORS 94.585. Subject to the provisions of Section 15.2, notwithstanding any provisions hereof to the contrary, the Declarant may, at its sole discretion and without consent being required of anyone, modify, amend or repeal this Declaration at any time before the closing of the sale on the first Lot, provided said amendment, modification, or repeal is in writing and properly recorded in the Deed Records of Deschutes County, Oregon. Declarant further reserves the right at any time to amend this Declaration, or any amendment hereto, in order to correct scrivener's errors. In no event shall an amendment pursuant to this Section create, limit, or diminish Declarant's special rights without Declarant's written consent or change the boundaries of any Lot or any use to which any Lot is restricted unless the Owners of the affected Lots consent to the amendment.

#### Section 15.2 Regulatory Amendments

Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 15.1, until the Turnover Meeting described in the Bylaws, Declarant shall have the right to amend this Declaration or the Bylaws in order to comply with the requirements of any applicable statute, ordinance, regulation or guideline of the Federal Housing Administration, the Veterans Administration, the Farmers Home Administration of the United States, the Federal National Mortgage Association, the Government National Mortgage Association, the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation, any department, bureau, board, commission or agency of the United States or the State of Oregon, or any corporation wholly owned, directly or indirectly, by the United States or the State of Oregon that insures, guarantees or provides financing for a planned community or lots in a planned community or to comply with the Oregon Planned Community Act.

# Section 15.3 Approval of Certain Amendments; Indemnification

Those portions of Section 5.4.4 pertaining to the exteriors of Building Structures and all of Sections 5.6.2, 10.30, 10.31, 15.3 and 16.20 of this Declaration shall not be amended without the prior written consent of the County.

The Owner(s) of the Lot(s) or, with respect to the Association's failure to fulfill its obligations under Section 5.4.4, the Association, shall hold harmless, defend and indemnify Deschutes County, its elected and appointed officials, officers, agents, employees and volunteers (collectively, the "Indemnified Parties") against all claims, demands, actions and suits (including reasonable attorneys' fees and costs) brought against the Indemnified Parties arising out of the failure to properly design, locate, construct, repair or maintain those portions of the Lots referred to in Sections 5.4.4, 5.6.2, 10.30 and 10.31.

#### ARTICLE XVI - MISCELLANEOUS

#### Section 16.1 Severability

Invalidation of any one of these covenants or restrictions by judgment or court order shall in no way affect any other provisions that shall remain in full force and effect.

#### Section 16.2 Rights and Obligations

The provisions of this Declaration, the Articles and the Bylaws and the rights and obligations established thereby shall be deemed to be covenants running with the land and shall inure to the benefit of, and be binding upon, each and all of the Owners and their respective heirs, representatives, successors, assigns, purchasers, grantees and mortgagees. By the recording or the acceptance of a deed conveying a Lot or any ownership interest in the Lot whatsoever, the person to whom such Lot or interest is conveyed shall be deemed to accept and agree to be bound by and subject to all of the provisions of this Declaration and the Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws, whether or not mention thereof is made in said deed.

#### Section 16.3 Institutional Holders of First Mortgage Liens

Any provision of the within Declaration or of the Articles and Bylaws to the contrary notwithstanding, the following provisions shall control:

#### 16.3.1 Notice to Institutional Holders of First Mortgage Liens

The following actions will require notice to all institutional holders of first mortgage liens: (i) abandonment or termination of the Association; or (ii) material amendment to the Declaration.

# 16.3.2 Notice to Institutional Holders of First Mortgage of Default or Liens

Upon the request of any first mortgagee of a dwelling on a Lot, the Association shall furnish to such mortgagee a written notice of any default by the Owner of such dwelling in

the performance of such Owner's obligations under the within Declaration or the Bylaws or Association rules or regulations which is not cured within thirty (30) days. Any first mortgagee of a dwelling who comes into possession of the said dwelling pursuant to the remedies provided in the mortgage, a foreclosure of the mortgage, or deed (or assignment) in lieu of foreclosure, shall take such property free of any claims for unpaid assessments or charges in favor of the Association against the mortgaged dwelling which accrued before the time such holder comes into possession of the dwelling.

#### 16.3.3 Consent of Institutional Holders of First Mortgage Liens

Unless at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the first mortgagees (based upon one (1) vote per Lot for each mortgage) have given their prior written approval, neither the Association nor the Owners shall be entitled to:

- (a) by act or omission seek to abandon, partition, encumber, or transfer the Common Areas, if any, or any portion thereof or interest therein except for the purpose of dedication for public right of way. (The granting of easements for public utilities or other public purposes consistent with the intended use of such property shall not be deemed a transfer within the meaning of this clause.);
- (b) substantially change the method of determining the obligations, assessments, dues or other charges which may be levied against an Owner by the Association;
- (c) by act or omission change, waive, or abandon any scheme of regulations or enforcement thereof pertaining to the architectural design or the exterior appearance of the Units or maintenance of the Units or Lots;
- (d) fail to maintain liability and extended coverage insurance on insurable property comprising a part of the Common Maintenance Areas on a current replacement cost basis in an amount not less than one hundred percent (100%) of the insurable value (based on current replacement costs).

#### Section 16.4 No Fiduciary Standard.

In no event shall Declarant be deemed to be a fiduciary of the Owners or be held to a fiduciary standard with respect to activities hereunder. The foregoing language does not apply to fiduciary responsibilities officers or directors of the Association appointed by Declarant may otherwise have.

#### Section 16.5 Proximity To Airport.

Declarant hereby gives notice and discloses to each and every prospective owner of a Lot that the Property is located near two airports. The Redmond/Bend Airport is approximately 4.5 miles north of the Property and the Bend Airport is approximately 6.0 miles south of the Property. Each Owner acknowledges and agrees that owning property in close proximity to an airport has benefits as well as detriments and that the detriments include the

potential noise. Prospective residents shall make themselves fully aware of both airports' current and future noise contours and to their own sensitivity levels prior to making their commitments.

# Section 16.6 Appearance of Golf Clubs.

Each Owner acknowledges and agrees that neither any Owner nor the Association shall have any right to compel any Club Owner or the owner of any golf course on any portion of the Golf Club Property to maintain the Golf Club Property or golf courses or any improvements thereon to any particular standard of care and that the appearance of the Golf Club Property, golf courses and improvements shall be determined in the sole discretion of the respective Club Owner(s).

#### Section 16.7 Golf Course Areas.

Owners and their invitees adjacent to all golf course areas of the Golf Club Property shall not engage in any action which would distract from the playing quality of the golf course. Such actions include but are not limited to burning materials where the smoke will cross the golf course, maintaining pets which are creating excess noise, playing loud radios, stereos, televisions or musical instruments, running, walking, jogging, bicycle riding, or skateboarding on the fairways or golf cart paths, picking up golf balls or otherwise interfering with play.

#### Section 16.8 Golf Cart Paths.

Portions of the golf cart path system on the Golf Club Property may be situated on the Common Areas. No Owner or invitee shall have any right to use any portion of the golf cart path system, including any portion situated on the Common Areas without the prior approval of the owner or manager of the affected portion of the Golf Club Property. All golf cart paths shall be maintained, repaired and replaced by the applicable Club Owner.

#### Section 16.9 Golf Events.

From time to time, some portion of the Golf Club Property may be used for event play. At such times, vehicular and pedestrian traffic within the is likely to increase substantially as persons who will play in the event as well as persons who will watch the event will be invited, the broadcast media and their equipment may be present, additional parking, utility services, directional signs, traffic control, security, clean-up crews and other services may be required. During all such periods, the applicable Club Owner(s) shall have the right to take all reasonable actions which are appropriate for holding such an event as long as such Club Owner(s) is solely responsible for all additional costs incurred as a result of the event, including repairing any damage caused to the Property as a result of the event. The Association shall have no right to prohibit any Club Owner from taking any and all reasonable actions which are appropriate for holding an event.

#### Section 16.10 Intrusion onto Golf Course.

Neither the Association nor any Owner shall have any right of entry onto any portion of the Golf Club Property without the prior written consent of the applicable Club

Owner. All permitted entry shall be made only through entry points designated by the applicable Golf Club or Club Owner; no Owner may access any portion of the Golf Club Property or either golf course from any adjacent portion of the Property. Neither the Association nor any Owner may permit any irrigation water to overspray or drain from the Property onto any portion of the Golf Club Property without approval of the applicable Club Owner. Neither the Association nor any Owner may permit any fertilizer, pesticides or other chemical substances to overspray, drain, flow or be disposed of in any manner upon any portion of the Golf Club Property. If the Association or any Owner violates the provisions of this Section 16.10, it shall be liable to the affected Club Owner for all damages to the turf resulting from the violation and all damages, including consequential damages suffered by such Club Owner.

# Section 16.11 Liquor Sales.

The Golf Club Property may be used for the sale of liquor to be consumed on-site and/or off-site. In addition, special event liquor licenses and other permits may be obtained for activities within the Common Areas from time to time. Special event liquor licenses for events held within the Common Areas or for events which utilize portions of the Common Areas are subject to the approval of the Board; the Board shall have sole and absolute discretion to determine whether to grant approval of any request. By acceptance of a deed to a Lot, each Owner agrees not to contest any application for a liquor license to be used for the sale of liquor within the Golf Club Property or any other portion of the Common Areas and not to object to any special event liquor licenses applied for or issued from time to time.

# Section 16.12 Ownership of Property Near a Golf Course.

By acceptance of a deed to a Lot, each Owner acknowledges and agrees that owning property adjacent to the golf courses has benefits as well as detriments and that the detriments include: (a) the risk of damage to property or injury to persons and animals from golf balls which are hit onto the Common Areas utilized by the Owner, (b) the entry by golfers onto the Owner's Lot or the Common Areas utilized by the Owner to retrieve golf balls; (c) overspray in connection with the watering of the roughs, fairways and greens on the golf courses; (d) noise from golf course maintenance and operation equipment (including, without limitation, irrigation systems, compressors, blowers, mulchers, tractors, utility vehicles and pumps, all of which may be operated at all times of the day and night and/or continuously); (e) odors arising from irrigation and fertilization of the turf situated on the golf courses; (f) disturbance and loss of privacy resulting from golf cart traffic and golfers; and (g) noise, vehicular and pedestrian traffic, congestion and loss of privacy as a result of events held on the golf courses. Additionally, each Owner acknowledges that pesticides and chemicals may be applied to the golf courses throughout the year and that reclaimed water, treated waste water or other sources of non-potable water may be used for irrigation of the golf courses. Each Owner expressly assumes such detriments and risks and agrees that neither Declarant, the Club Owner(s) or managers of the golf courses, nor any of their successors or assigns shall be liable to the Owner or anyone claiming any loss or damage, including, without limitation, indirect, special or consequential loss or damage arising from personal injury, destruction of property, trespass or any other alleged wrong or entitlement to remedy based upon, due to, arising from or otherwise related to the proximity of the Owner's Lot to the golf courses, including, without limitation, any claim arising in whole or

in part from the negligence of Declarant, the managers or Club Owner of the golf courses, or their successors or assigns. Each Owner hereby agrees to indemnify and hold harmless Declarant and the Club Owners, managers of the golf courses, and their respective successors and assigns, against any and all such claims by Owner's Invitees.

By acceptance of a deed to a Lot, each Owner acknowledges and agrees that there are no express or implied easements over the Golf Club Property for view purposes, and no guaranty or representation is made by Declarant or any other person that any view over and across the Golf Club Property will be preserved without impairment, and that neither the Club Owners, The Golf Club, Declarant nor the Association shall have any obligation to prune or thin trees or other landscaping to preserve views over the Golf Club Property.

By acceptance of a deed to a Lot, each Owner specifically covenants and agrees that he or she will specifically disclose the existence and contents of this Section 16.12 to his or her subsequent transferees.

#### Section 16.13 Uses in Surrounding Areas.

In addition to events within the Golf Club, areas within and surrounding the Property may be subject to a wide variety of uses, including but not limited to golf, agricultural, viticultural, commercial, retail, hotel, and bed and breakfast. Each Owner, by acceptance of a deed to a Lot, expressly waives for himself or herself and his or her successors in interest and assigns any and all claims against owners of land within and/or adjacent to the Property, including Declarant and all of its shareholders, and their successors in interest and assigns which arise from landowners' business uses of their lands as long as such uses are legal and are customarily considered ordinary and normal within the scope of the business use.

#### Section 16.14 Reclaimed Water.

Some of the irrigation lines installed by Declarant for the Property may provide for the use of reclaimed water which may produce an offensive odor. The Association shall be permitted to use any such reclaimed water to irrigate Common Area and Common Home Exterior landscaping.

# Section 16.15 Domestic Pets

Outdoor domestic cats are prohibited on the Project. All Owners shall assure that any domestic cat he or she owns, brings onto the Property, or otherwise allows to come onto the Property, shall be confined to the interior of Units or other enclosed structures and shall not be permitted access to the outdoors. All other domestic pets within the Property shall be permitted outside only when on a leash. All Owners shall comply with this restriction and shall assure that its tenants, licensees, invitees and family members so comply.

#### Section 16.16 Feeding of Wildlife

Feeding of wildlife is prohibited on the Property. No Owner shall feed wildlife, including big game species, within the Property. All Owners shall comply with this restriction and shall assure that its tenants, licensees, invitees and family members so comply.

#### Section 16.17 Personal Pronouns

All personal pronouns used in this Declaration, whether used in the masculine, feminine or neuter gender, shall include all other genders; the singular shall include the plural, and vice versa.

## Section 16.18 Headings

The headings contained in this Declaration are for reference purposes only and shall not in any way affect the meaning or interpretation of this Declaration.

# Section 16.19 Conflicts

If there is a conflict between the terms of this Declaration and any Bylaws, rules, regulations or Articles of Incorporation of the Association, this Declaration shall control.

#### Section 16.20 Termination

This Declaration shall terminate in accordance with the terms of Section 15.1 above, except that Sections 5.4.4, 5.6.2, 10.30, 10.31, 15.3 of this Declaration shall not terminate without the prior written consent of Deschutes County.

# PRONGHORN VILLA PARTNERS LLC,

a Delaware limited liability company

By: Pronghorn Investors LLC, a Delaware limited liability company Its: Sole Member

By: MS-Pronghorn Holding Company, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company

Its: Sole Member

By: High Desert Development Partners, LLC, a California limited liability company

Its: Administrator

By: Northwest Resort Development, Inc.,

a California corporation

Its: Sole Managing Member

Thomas C. Yux, President

State of <b>Drewn</b> ) ss. County of <b>Deschures</b>	•
California corporation, the sole managing re California limited liability company, the ad LLC, a Delaware limited liability company	dent of Northwest Resort Development, Inc., a nember of High Desert Development Partners, LLC, a ministrator of MS-Pronghorn Holding Company, the sole member of Pronghorn Investors LLC, a le member of Pronghorn Villa Partners LLC, a
COMMISSION NO. 397148  MY COMMISSION EXPIRES SEPTEMBER 14, 2009  The undersigned owner of V	Notary Public for Orescon  My Commission Expires: September 14,  VILLAS AT PRONGHORN TOWNHOMES hereby ovenants, Conditions, and Restrictions for the Villas at
Pronghorn.	vinas at
	PRONGHORN INVESTORS LLC, a Delaware limited liability company
	By: MS-Pronghorn Holding Company, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, its sole member
	By: High Desert Development Partners, LLC, a California limited liability company, its Administrator
	By: Northwest Resort Development, Inc., a California corporation, its sole managing prember
	By: Thomas C. Hyx, President

STATE OF	Oreeyon	)
County of	Deschutes	)ss. )

The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me the 23 day of 2006, by Thomas C. Hix, the President of Northwest Resort Development, Inc., a California corporation, the managing member of High Desert Development Partners LLC, a California limited liability company, which is the Administrator of MS-Pronghorn Holding Company, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, on behalf of the company.

WITNESS my hand and official seal.



Notary Public, State of <u>Overson</u> My Commission Expires: <u>September</u> 14, 2009

#### **EXHIBIT "A"**

#### PROPERTY SUBJECT TO DECLARATION

The property known as Villas at Pronghorn is Lots 1 through 16, inclusive, Common Lots A through D, inclusive, and Swallows Nest Lane, a private road, as shown on the duly recorded plat of the VILLAS AT PRONGHORN TOWNHOMES, located in Deschutes County, Oregon, according to the plat recorded in the Plat Records of Deschutes County, Oregon, contemporaneously herewith.

# EXHIBIT "B"

# BYLAWS OF VILLAS AT PRONGHORN HOMEOWNERS' ASSOCIATION, INC.

# BYLAWS OF VILLAS AT PRONGHORN HOMEOWNERS' ASSOCIATION, INC.

After Recording Return to: Ball Janik LLP 101 SW Main Street, Suite 1100 Portland, Oregon 97204 Attn: Rebecca Biermann Tom

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I NAME AND LOCATION1		
ARTICI	E II DEFINITIONS	1
2.1	"Association"	
2.1	"Board"	
2.3	"COMMON AREAS"	
2.4	"COMMON MAINTENANCE AREAS"	
2.5	"CONVERSION DATE"	
2.6	"DECLARANT"	
2.7	"DECLARATION"	
2.8	"DIRECTOR"	
2.9	"Lot"	
2.10	"OFFICER"	
2.11	"MEMBER"	
2.12	"PLAT"	
2.13	"Property"	
2.14	"Turnover Meeting"	
2.15	Other Terms	
ARTICL	LE III MEMBERSHIP AND VOTING RIGHTS	4
3.1	Membership	1
3.2	SUSPENSION	
3.3	Voting Rights	
3.5	VOTING RIGHTS	
ARTICI	LE IV PROPERTY RIGHTS: RIGHTS OF ENJOYMENT	5
4.1	USE AND ENJOYMENT	5
ARTICI	LE V BOARD OF DIRECTORS; ELECTION; TERM OF OFFICE	5
5.1	Number	5
5.2	APPOINTMENT BY DECLARANT PRIOR TO TURNOVER MEETING	
5.3	ELECTION OF DIRECTORS	6
5.4	TERM OF OFFICE	6
5.5	REMOVAL	6
5.6	RESIGNATION	6
5.7	VACANCIES	6
5.8	COMPENSATION	7
ARTICI	LE VI MEETINGS OF BOARD	7
6.1	Initial Meeting	7
6.2	Annual Meetings	
6.3	SPECIAL MEETINGS	
6.4	PLACE OF MEETINGS.	
6.5	Notice of Meetings	
6.6	VOTING BY THE BOARD	
6.7	OLIOPUM	Q

ARTICLI	E VII NOMINATION AND ELECTION OF DIRECTORS	9
7.1	NOMINATION	9
7.2	ELECTION	
ARTICLI	E VIII POWERS AND DUTIES OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS	10
8.1 8.2	Powers	10 11
	E IX COMMITTEES	
9.1	COMMITTEES	
9.2 9.3	COMMITTEE FUNCTION	
ARTICL	E X MEETINGS OF MEMBERS	
10.1	ANNUAL MEETINGS PRIOR TO CONVERSION DATE	
10.2	MEETINGS TO ELECT DIRECTORS; ANNUAL MEETINGS FOLLOWING TURNOVER MEETING	
10.3	Special Meetings	
10.4	NOTICE OF MEETINGS	
10.5	QUORUM	
10.6	Proxies	
10.7	Majority Vote; Withdrawal of Quorum	15
10.8	Turnover Meeting	16
ARTICL	E XI OFFICERS AND THEIR DUTIES	16
11.1	Enumeration of Officers	16
11.2	ELECTION OF OFFICERS.	16
11.3	TERM	16
11.4	SPECIAL APPOINTMENTS	16
11.5	RESIGNATION AND REMOVAL	
11.6	VACANCIES	
11.7	MULTIPLE OFFICES	
11.8	Duties	
11.9	COMPENSATION	18
11.10	SUSPENSION OF POWERS AND DUTIES	18
ARTICL	E XII ASSESSMENTS	19
12.1	CONFORMANCE WITH DECLARATION	19
12.2	BASIS OF ANNUAL ASSESSMENTS	
12.3	ASSESSMENTS TO BE LEVIED BY BOARD	19
12.4	SPECIAL ASSESSMENTS FOR WORKING CAPITAL FUND, NON-RECURRING MAINTENANCE AND CAPITAL	
IMPRO'	VEMENTS	20
12.5	LIMITED ASSESSMENTS	20
12.6	Uniform Rate	
12.7	QUORUM FOR ANY ACTION AUTHORIZED UNDER SECTIONS 12.2 AND 12.4	21
12.8	DATE OF COMMENCEMENT OF ANNUAL ASSESSMENTS: DUE DATES	
12.9	EFFECT OF NON-PAYMENT OF ASSESSMENTS: REMEDIES OF THE ASSOCIATION	22
12.10	NO REIMBURSEMENT TO DECLARANT	23
12.11	REALLOCATION UPON ANNEXATION OR WITHDRAWAL	23

ARTICL	E XIII BOOKS AND RECORDS	23
13.1	BOOKS AND RECORDS	23
13.2	FINANCIAL RECORDS	23
13.3	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
13.4	TAX RETURNS	
13.5	Assessments Due	
ARTICL	E XIV FISCAL YEAR	25
14.1	FISCAL YEAR	25
ARTICL	E XV INSURANCE	25
15.1	BY THE ASSOCIATION	25
15.2	BY THE OWNERS	26
15.3	DIRECTOR AND OFFICER INSURANCE	26
15.4	GENERAL PROVISIONS	26
ARTICL	E XVI RULES AND REGULATIONS	27
ARTICL	E XVII SHARES OF STOCK AND DIVIDENDS PROHIBITED	27
17.1	STOCK AND DIVIDENDS	
ARTICL	E XVIII TRANSFER OF CONTROL	27
18.1	Turnover Meeting	27
ARTICI	E XIX WAIVER OF NOTICE	28
19.1	Waiver of Notice	28
ARTICI	E XX ACTION WITHOUT A MEETING	28
20.1	MEETING NOT REQUIRED	28
ARTICI	E XXI AMENDMENTS	29
21.1	AMENDMENTS	
ARTICI	E XXII GENDER AND GRAMMAR	30
22.1	GENDER AND GRAMMAR	30
ARTICI	E XXIII ENFORCEMENT	30
23.1	LEGAL PROCEEDINGS	30
ARTICI	E XXIV LOANS TO DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS PROHIBITED	30
24.1	No Loans to Directors or Officers	30
24.2	Contribution; Subrogation	31
ARTICI	E XXV DISPUTE RESOLUTION	31

ARTICL	E XXVI CONFLICTS AND PARTIAL INVALIDIT	Y31
26.1	Conflicts	31
	Partial Invalidity	
ARTICI	E XXVII DISSOI LITION	21

# BYLAWS OF VILLAS AT PRONGHORN HOMEOWNERS' ASSOCIATION, INC.

# ARTICLE I NAME AND LOCATION

The name of the Association is Villas at Pronghorn Homeowners' Association, Inc., hereinafter referred to as the "Association". The initial registered office of the Association shall be located at 300 SW Columbia, Suite 200, Bend, Oregon 97702, but meetings of Members and Directors may be held at such places within the State of Oregon as may be designated by the Board of Directors.

#### ARTICLE II DEFINITIONS

#### 2.1 "Association"

"Association" shall have the meaning given in the introductory paragraph to these Bylaws.

#### 2.2 "Board"

**"Board"** shall mean the Board of Directors of Villas at Pronghorn Homeowners' Association, Inc. constituted in accordance with Article V of these Bylaws.

#### 2.3 "Common Areas"

"Common Areas" shall mean only that portion of the Property that is established for the common use and benefit of the Villas at Pronghorn community and shall be conveyed to the Association for the use and benefit of the Members.

#### 2.4 "Common Maintenance Areas"

"Common Maintenance Areas" shall mean the Common Areas, Common Home Exteriors, Streets and Roadways, and also shall mean any areas within public rights-of-way or other property that the Board is required to maintain pursuant to the Declaration or that the Board deems it necessary or appropriate to maintain for the common benefit of the Members, including without limitation, areas described in any Declaration of Annexation regarding Villas at Pronghorn.

# 2.5 "Conversion Date"

"Conversion Date" shall be the date that is the earlier of (i) the date at which one hundred percent (100%) of the total Lots anticipated to be created within the subdivision have been conveyed from the Declarant to third persons; (ii) ten (10) years after conveyance of the first Lot to a third person; or (iii) upon election in writing by Declarant.

#### 2.6 "Declarant"

"Declarant" shall mean Pronghorn Villa Partners, LLC, and its successors and assigns who are designated as such in writing by Declarant, and who consent in writing to assume the duties and obligations of Declarant with respect to the Lots acquired by each successor or assign.

#### 2.7 "Declaration"

"Declaration" shall mean and refer to the Declaration of Protective Covenants, Conditions, and Restrictions for Villas at Pronghorn, recorded in the Official Records of Deschutes County, Oregon contemporaneously herewith, and any amendments or supplements thereto made in accordance with its terms.

#### 2.8 "Director"

**"Director"** shall mean a director of the Association as described in and appointed in accordance with Article V of these Bylaws or elected in accordance with Article VII of these Bylaws.

#### 2.9 "Lot"

**"Lot"** shall mean and refer to any of the plots of land indicated upon the recorded subdivision map of the Property or any part thereof creating single-family homesites, with the exception of the Common Areas and areas deeded to a governmental authority or utility, together with all improvements thereon.

#### 2.10 "Officer"

**"Officer"** shall mean an officer of the Association as described in and elected in accordance with Article XI of these Bylaws.

#### **2.11** "Member"

"Member" or "Members" shall mean Declarant and every record owner, whether one (1) or more persons or entities, of fee simple title to any Lot, including contract sellers, but excluding those having an interest merely as security for the performance of an obligation. There

shall be two (2) classes of membership, Class A and Class B, as described in Section 2.2 of the Declaration and in Section 3.3 of these Bylaws.

#### 2.12 "Plat"

**"Plat"** shall mean the Plat of the VILLAS AT PRONGHORN TOWNHOMES, recorded in the Official Records of Deschutes County, Oregon.

#### 2.13 "Property"

**"Property"** shall mean the real property described in Exhibit A to the Declaration and such additions thereto as may be brought within the jurisdiction of the Association and be made subject to the Declaration.

# 2.14 "Turnover Meeting"

**"Turnover Meeting"** shall be the meeting called by Declarant pursuant to Section 18.1 for the purpose of turning over administrative responsibility of the Association to the Members.

#### 2.15 Other Terms

Capitalized terms used herein without definition shall have the respective meanings given to them in the Declaration.

# ARTICLE III MEMBERSHIP AND VOTING RIGHTS

#### 3.1 Membership

Declarant and every Member of a Lot by virtue of being an Owner of a Lot shall be a Member of the Association. Membership shall be appurtenant to and shall not be separated from ownership of any Lot. Such membership shall commence, exist, and continue simply by virtue of such ownership, and need not be confirmed or evidenced by any certificate or acceptance of membership. There shall be two classes of membership, Class A and Class B, as described in Section 2.2 of the Declaration and Section 3.3 of these Bylaws.

#### 3.2 Suspension

All voting rights of a Member shall be suspended during any period in which such Member is delinquent in the payment of an assessment duly established pursuant to the Declaration or is otherwise in default hereunder or under the Declaration or any rules and regulations of the Association. The Board may also suspend the Member's right to use of any of the Common Areas during such period of default.

#### 3.3 Voting Rights

The Association shall have two (2) classes of voting membership:

#### A. Class A

Class A Members shall be all Owners with the exception of Declarant (except that beginning on the date on which Class B membership is converted to Class A membership, and thereafter, Class A Members shall be all Owners, including Declarant) and shall be entitled to one (1) vote for each Lot owned. When more than one (1) person holds an interest in any Lot, all such persons shall be Members, but the vote for such Lot shall be exercised as they among themselves determine, and in no event shall more than one (1) vote be cast with respect to any Lot. If the co-Owners of a Lot cannot agree upon the vote, the vote of the Lot shall be disregarded in determining the proportion of votes with respect to the particular matter at issue.

#### B. Class B

The Class B Member shall be the Declarant, who shall be entitled to three (3) votes for each Lot it owns. The Class B membership shall cease and be converted to Class A membership on the Conversion Date (as defined in the Declaration).

# ARTICLE IV PROPERTY RIGHTS: RIGHTS OF ENJOYMENT

#### 4.1 Use and Enjoyment

Subject to any easements affecting a Member's Lot, each Member shall be entitled to the exclusive use and enjoyment of such Member's Lot and to non-exclusive use and enjoyment of the Common Areas as provided in the Declaration.

# ARTICLE V BOARD OF DIRECTORS; ELECTION; TERM OF OFFICE

# 5.1 Number

The affairs of the Association shall be managed by a Board from one (1) to four (4) Directors prior to the Turnover Meeting and three (3) Directors after the Turnover Meeting. The Directors need not be Members prior to the Turnover Meeting but shall be Members after the Turnover Meeting.

#### 5.2 Appointment by Declarant Prior to Turnover Meeting

Until the Turnover Meeting, Declarant shall appoint all Directors, and may remove and replace any Director, with or without cause, except that Declarant may revocably or

irrevocably delegate the power to appoint, remove and replace Directors hereunder by written instrument delivered to the Association naming the party to whom the power to appoint Directors has been delegated. At and after the Turnover Meeting, the Directors shall be elected in the manner provided in Article V, Section 5.3. Voting for Directors shall not be cumulative.

#### 5.3 Election of Directors

At the Turnover Meeting, the Members shall elect one (1) Director for a term of one (1) year, one (1) Director for a term of two (2) years, and one (1) Director for a term of three (3) years, with each Member entitled to the votes specified in Article III above. Thereafter, at each annual meeting of the Association, the Members shall elect a number of Directors equal to the number whose terms are then expiring, each to serve a term of two (2) years. Any Director may serve more than one (1) term.

## 5.4 Term of Office

On the date of the Turnover Meeting, the Directors appointed by Declarant or its appointee shall submit their resignations, effective as of the Turnover Meeting. The Directors elected at any meeting held for the purpose of election of Officers, except to replace an Officer who leaves his position prior to the expiration of his term, shall assume all of the duties of office at Meeting at which he is elected, at which time the resignation of the Directors in office prior to such meeting shall become effective, and they shall have no further powers as Officers.

#### 5.5 Removal

Any Director, other than a Director appointed by Declarant, may be removed, with or without cause, by the affirmative majority vote of Members present and entitled to vote at any meeting of the Members at which a quorum is present. No removal of a Director is effective unless the matter of removal was included in the notice of the meeting. At such meeting, the Members shall elect a replacement Director to serve the remainder of the replaced Director's term.

#### 5.6 Resignation

Any Director may resign at any time by sending a written notice of such resignation to the secretary. Unless otherwise specified in such notice, a resignation shall take effect upon receipt of the notice by the secretary.

#### 5.7 Vacancies

Vacancies on the Board caused by the death, resignation, or removal of a Director shall be filled by vote of the majority of the remaining Directors, even if they constitute less than a quorum. Any Director so elected shall serve the remainder of the replaced Director's term.

#### 5.8 Compensation

No Director shall receive compensation for any service he may render to the Association. However, any Director may be reimbursed for his actual expenses reasonably incurred in the performance of his duties.

# ARTICLE VI MEETINGS OF BOARD

#### 6.1 Initial Meeting

The initial meeting of the Board shall occur within ninety (90) days after the date the Articles of Incorporation for the Association are filed and shall be called in accordance with Article VI, Section 6.3.

#### **6.2 Annual Meetings**

The Board shall meet at least annually, within thirty (30) days after each annual meeting of the Members. At each annual meeting, in addition to the actions required by the Declaration, the treasurer shall present to the Board a report on the financial condition of the Association, including a report of receipts and disbursements for the preceding calendar year, the allocation thereof to each Lot, and the estimated receipts and expenses for the coming year.

#### 6.3 Special Meetings

Special meetings of the Board may be called at any time by the president or two (2) Directors. Such meetings shall be scheduled by the secretary at least two (2) but not more than thirty (30) days after the secretary's receipt of a written request signed by the president or two (2) or more Directors; provided that if the purpose of a special meeting is to elect a successor secretary pursuant to Section 11.2 of Article XI or to consider removal of the secretary pursuant to Section 11.5 of Article XI, such meeting may be scheduled by the president or, if the meeting is also for the purpose of electing a successor president or removing the president, any other Director.

# 6.4 Place of Meetings

Meetings of the Board shall be held at such place within Oregon, as may be designated from time to time by the Board.

# 6.5 Notice of Meetings

The secretary shall give written notice to each Director of each Board meeting at least three (3) but not more than thirty (30) days prior to the date set for such meeting, stating the purpose, time, and place of the meeting. Notice shall be sent to the address of each Director as

listed on the books of the Association, or to such other address as any Director may designate by written notice to the secretary given at least ten (10) days prior to the giving of notice of the meeting. Notice of any meeting may be waived by any Director at any time. No Director who is present at a meeting may object to the adequacy or timeliness of the notice given. When a meeting is adjourned for fewer than thirty (30) days, whether or not a quorum is present at the adjourned meeting, no notice of the resumption or reconvening of such adjourned meeting need be given other than by announcement at the meeting at which such adjournment takes place. All meetings of the Board shall be open to all Members, except for matters allowed by law to be considered in executive session. Except in emergencies, the Board shall vote in an open meeting whether to meet in executive session. If the Board votes to meet in executive session, the president shall state the general nature of the action to be considered and when and under what circumstances the deliberations can be disclosed to Members. The statement, motion, or decision to meet in executive session must be included in the minutes of the meeting. A contract or action considered in executive session does not become effective unless the Board, following the executive session, reconvenes in an open meeting and votes on the contract or action, which must be reasonably identified in the open meeting and included in the minutes. For other than emergency meetings, notice of Board meetings shall be mailed to all Members, at the last address for each Member in the records of the Association, not less than ten (10) days before the meeting; posted at a place or places on the Property at least three (3) days prior to the meeting (if the majority of Units are principal residences of the occupants); or provided by a method otherwise reasonably calculated to inform Members of the meeting. Emergency meetings may be held without notice, if the reason for the emergency is stated in the minutes of the meeting. If the majority of Units are principal residences of the occupants, only emergency meetings of the Board may be conducted by telephonic communication or by the use of a means of communication permitted by ORS 94.640(8). If the majority of Units are not principal residences of the occupants, any Board meeting may be conducted by any means permitted by ORS 94.640(8).

#### 6.6 Voting by the Board

Each Director shall have one (1) vote. All voting rights of a Director shall be suspended during any period in which the Director is delinquent in the payment of any amount duly established pursuant to the Declaration or is otherwise in default under the Declaration or any rules and regulations of the Association. So long as a quorum is constituted, the vote of Directors together holding more than fifty percent (50%) of the total votes shall be a binding vote of the Board for all purposes, unless a greater percentage is required by law or the Declaration.

#### 6.7 Quorum

The presence in person of a majority of the Directors shall constitute a quorum for voting at a Board meeting. The Board shall have the power to adjourn a meeting even if less than a quorum is present.

# ARTICLE VII NOMINATION AND ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

#### 7.1 Nomination

At and following the Turnover Meeting, nomination for election to the Board shall be made by a nominating committee ("Nominating Committee"). Nominations may also be made from the floor at the annual meeting. The Nominating Committee shall consist of a Chairman, who need not be a Director prior to the Turnover Meeting but who shall be a Director following the Turnover Meeting, and two (2) or more Members or Directors. The Nominating Committee shall be appointed by the Board prior to the Turnover Meeting to nominate Directors to be elected at the Turnover Meeting. Thereafter, a Nominating Committee shall be appointed by the Board prior to each annual meeting of the Members to make as many nominations for election to the Board as it shall in its discretion determine, but not less than the number of vacancies that are to be filled.

#### 7.2 Election

Election to the Board shall be by secret written ballot cast at the annual meeting. At such election the Members or their proxies may cast, in respect to each vacancy, as many votes as they are entitled to exercise under the provisions of the Articles of Incorporation. The person(s) receiving the largest number of votes shall be elected. Cumulative voting is not permitted.

# ARTICLE VIII POWERS AND DUTIES OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

### 8.1 Powers

The Board shall have the power:

- (a) To adopt and publish rules and regulations governing the use of the Lots and Common Areas and facilities, and the personal conduct of the Members and their guests thereon, and to establish penalties for the infraction thereof;
- (b) To exercise for the Association all power, duties and authority vested in or delegated to this Association and not reserved to the membership by other provisions of these Bylaws, the Articles of Incorporation, and the Declaration;
- (c) To declare the office of a Director to be vacant in the event such Director shall be absent from three (3) consecutive regular meetings of the Board without just cause having been furnished to and accepted by the Board;

- (d) To establish, and disburse and maintain such petty cash fund as necessary for efficiently carrying on the business of the Association;
- (e) To engage the services of a manager, an independent contractor, or such employees as it deems necessary, and to prescribe the conditions, compensation and duties of their work. Such power shall include authority to enter into management agreements with other parties to manage, operate or perform all or any part of the affairs and business of the Association:
- (f) To exercise those powers delegated to the Board under the Declaration and the Articles of Incorporation of the Association;
- (g) To exercise powers of a nonprofit corporation pursuant to the general nonprofit corporation laws of the State of Oregon and the powers of an Association pursuant to the Planned Community Act, as amended from time to time; and
- (h) To exercise any additional or different powers necessary or desirable for the purpose of carrying out the functions of the Association pursuant to the Declaration or otherwise promoting the general benefit of the Members within the Property.

#### 8.2 Duties

It shall be the duty of the Board:

- (a) To cause to be kept a complete record of all its acts and corporate affairs and to present a statement thereof to the Members at the annual meeting of the Members or at any special meeting, when such statement is requested in writing by one-fourth (1/4) of the votes of the Members who are entitled to vote;
- (b) To supervise all Officers, agents and employees of this Association, and to see that their duties are properly performed;
- (c) To establish membership fees or assessments and to assess Members for the same, in accordance with the Declaration and these Bylaws:
- (d) To procure and maintain adequate liability and hazard insurance on property owned by the Association as described in Article XV and in the Declaration and, if deemed appropriate, insurance on the behalf of any Director, Officer, employee, or agent of the Association against any liability asserted against him and incurred by him in any such capacity or arising out of his status as such;
- (e) To cause all Officers, employees or agents, having fiscal responsibility to be bonded, as it may deem appropriate;
  - (f) To cause the Common Maintenance Areas to be maintained;

- (g) To maintain a current mailing list of the Association;
- (h) To adopt annually a budget for the Association to manage and operate Villas at Pronghorn. Within thirty (30) days after adopting the annual budget, the Board shall provide a summary to all Owners; and
- (i) To perform all duties of the Association and the Board as set forth in the Declaration, Articles of Incorporation, or these Bylaws.
- (j) In performing its duties, the Board shall be governed by ORS 94.640 and the applicable provisions of ORS 65.357, 65.361, 65.367, 65.369 and 65.377.

# ARTICLE IX COMMITTEES

### 9.1 Committees

In addition to the Architectural Control Committee required to be established pursuant to the Declaration, the Board may appoint such additional committees as deemed appropriate in carrying out its purposes, which may include for example, but not by way of limitation, the following:

- (a) <u>A Recreation Committee</u> to advise the Board on all matters pertaining to the recreational program and activities of the Association and to perform other such functions as the Board in its discretion determines:
- (b) <u>A Maintenance Committee</u> to advise the Board on all matters pertaining to the maintenance, repair or improvement of the Common Areas and Common Maintenance Areas and to perform such other functions as the Board in its discretion determines;
- (c) <u>A Publicity Committee</u> to inform the Members of all activities and functions of the Association and after consulting with the Board, to make such public releases and announcements as are in the best interest of the Association;
- (d) An Audit Committee to supervise the annual audit of the Association's books and approve the statement of income and expenditures to be presented to the membership at its regular annual meeting, as provided in Article XI, Section 11.8(d). The treasurer shall be an ex-officio member of this committee when formed; and
- (e) <u>A Traffic and Security Committee</u> to enforce traffic rules of the community and supervise security watch programs.

#### 9.2 Committee Function

It shall be a function of each committee to receive complaints from Members on any matter involving Association duties and activities within its field of responsibility. It shall dispose of such complaints as it deems appropriate or refer them to such other committee, Director or Officer as is further concerned with the matter presented.

## 9.3 Transitional Advisory Committee

Declarant or the Owners shall form a transitional advisory committee (the "Transitional Advisory Committee") to provide for the transition from administrative responsibility by Declarant for the Property to administrative responsibility by the Association. Not later than the sixtieth (60th) day after Declarant has conveyed to Owners other than a successor Declarant, Lots representing fifty (50) percent or more of the Lots in the Property (which shall exclude any property annexed to the Property for purposes of the foregoing calculation), Declarant shall call a meeting of Owners for the purpose of selecting the Transitional Advisory Committee. The Transitional Advisory Committee shall consist of three (3) or more members. The Owners, other than Declarant, shall select two (2) or more members. Declarant may select no more than one (1) member. The Transitional Advisory Committee shall have reasonable access to all information and documents that Declarant is required to turn over to the Association under ORS 94.616(3). If the Declarant does not call a meeting of Owners for the purpose of selecting the Transitional Advisory Committee, an Owner may do so. If the Owners do not select members for the Transitional Advisory Committee, the Declarant shall have no further obligation to form the committee. The requirement for a Transitional Advisory Committee shall not apply once the Turnover Meeting has been held.

# ARTICLE X MEETINGS OF MEMBERS

#### 10.1 Annual Meetings Prior to Conversion Date

Prior to the Conversion Date, a meeting of Members shall be held annually. Such meeting shall be called in accordance with Article X, Section 10.4 below.

# 10.2 Meetings to Elect Directors; Annual Meetings Following Turnover Meeting

The first meeting of the Members held for the purpose of electing Directors pursuant to this Article X shall be the Turnover Meeting. The first annual meeting of the Association shall be held within one (1) year from the date of incorporation of the Association and each subsequent regular annual meeting of the Members shall be held annually on a date within thirty (30) days of the anniversary date of the first annual meeting of the Members. If the day for the annual meeting is a legal holiday, the meeting will be held at the same hour on the

first day following which is not a legal holiday. At the annual meeting, the president, and any other Officer or person whom the president may designate, shall report on the activities and financial condition of the Association.

### 10.3 **Special Meetings**

Special meetings of the Members may be called at any time by the president or by the Board, or upon written request of the Members who are entitled to vote one-fourth (1/4) of all of the votes of the entire membership. Business transacted at a special meeting shall be restricted to the purposes set forth in the notice thereof.

#### 10.4 Notice of Meetings

Except as otherwise provided in the Articles of Incorporation, or these Bylaws, written notice of each meeting of the Members shall be given by, or at the direction of, the secretary or person authorized to call the meeting, by mailing a copy of such notice, postage prepaid, at least ten (10) days before such meeting, but no more than fifty (50) days before such meeting, to each Member, addressed to the Member's address last appearing on the books of the Association, or supplied by such Member to the Association for the purpose of notice. Such notice shall specify the place, day and hour of the meeting and the items on the agenda, including the general nature of any proposed amendment to the Declaration or these Bylaws, any budget changes, or any proposal to remove a Director or Officer. Notice of any such meeting may be waived by any Member at any time. No Member who is present at a meeting may object to the adequacy or timeliness of the notice given.

### 10.5 Quorum

The presence at the meeting of Members entitled to cast, or of proxies entitled to cast, one-third (1/3) of the votes shall constitute a quorum for any action except as otherwise provided in the Articles of Incorporation, the Declaration, or these Bylaws and provided that no quorum shall be required for the Turnover Meeting. If, however, such quorum shall not be present or represented at any meeting, the Members entitled to vote thereat shall have power to adjourn the meeting from time to time, without notice other than announcement at the meeting, until a quorum as aforesaid, shall be present or be represented.

### 10.6 Proxies

At all meetings of Members, each Member may vote in person or by proxy. All proxies shall be in writing and filed with the secretary and shall comply with the proxy requirements of the Planned Community Act. Every proxy shall be revocable and shall automatically cease upon cessation of membership or restriction of the Member's voting rights.

## 10.7 Majority Vote; Withdrawal of Quorum

When a quorum is present at any meeting of the Members, the vote of the holders of a majority of the votes, present in person or represented by proxy, shall decide any question brought before such meeting unless the question is one upon which by express provision of the statutes, the Articles of Incorporation or these Bylaws, a different vote is required, in which case such express provision shall govern and control the deciding of such question. The Members present at a duly organized meeting may continue to transact business until adjournment, notwithstanding the withdrawal of enough Members to leave less than a quorum. In any case in which voting by mail is necessary or desirable, the secretary shall give written notice to all Members at least ten (10) days before written ballots are mailed or otherwise delivered. If, at least three (3) days before written ballots are scheduled to be mailed or otherwise delivered, at least ten percent (10%) of the Owners petition the Board requesting secrecy procedures, a written ballot must be accompanied by a secrecy envelope, return identification envelope to be signed by the Owner and instructions for marking and returning the ballot. Any vote by mail shall (a) include a written resolution setting forth the proposed action, (b) state that the Members are entitled to vote by mail for or against such resolution, and (c) specify a date not less than twentyfive (25) days after the date of such notice by which all votes must be received at the principal office of the Association. Votes received after the date specified shall be of no effect.

### 10.8 Turnover Meeting

Declarant shall call a Turnover Meeting within ninety (90) days following the Conversion Date for the purposes of turning over control of the Association to the Class A Members. The Turnover Meeting shall be conducted in accordance with Articles V and XVIII of these Bylaws.

# ARTICLE XI OFFICERS AND THEIR DUTIES

#### 11.1 Enumeration of Officers

The Officers shall be a president and vice-president, who shall at all times be Directors, a secretary, and a treasurer, and such other Officers as the Board may from time to time by resolution create.

#### 11.2 Election of Officers

The Officers shall be elected annually by the Board and shall hold office at the pleasure of the Board and until their successors are elected and qualified. If any office becomes vacant, the Board shall elect a successor to fulfill the unexpired term at a special meeting of the Board called for such purpose.

#### 11.3 Term

The Officers shall be elected annually by the Board and shall hold office for one (1) year unless an Officer shall sooner resign, or shall be removed, or otherwise disqualified to serve.

#### 11.4 Special Appointments

The Board may elect such other Officers as the affairs of the Association may require, each of whom shall hold office for such period, have such authority, and perform such duties as the Board may, from time to time, determine.

#### 11.5 Resignation and Removal

Any Officer may be removed from office with or without cause by the Board and a successor may be elected at a special meeting of the Board called for such purpose. Any Officer may resign at any time by giving notice to the Board, the president or the secretary. Such resignation shall take effect on the date of receipt of such notice or at any later time specified therein; the acceptance of such resignation shall not be necessary to make it effective.

### 11.6 Vacancies

A vacancy in any office may be filled by election at a special meeting of the Board called for such purpose. The Officer elected to such vacancy shall serve for the remainder of the term of the Officer he replaces.

#### 11.7 Multiple Offices

The offices of secretary and treasurer may be held by the same person. No person shall simultaneously hold more than one of any of the other offices except in the case of special offices created pursuant to Section 11.4 of this Article.

#### 11.8 Duties

The duties of the Officers are as follows:

#### President

(a) The president shall be a Director and shall preside at all meetings of the Board, shall see that orders and resolutions of the Board are carried out, shall sign all leases, mortgages, deeds, and other written instruments and shall co-sign (together with either the vice-president or treasurer) all checks in an amount over Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000), payment vouchers, and promissory notes of the Association.

#### Vice-President

(b) The vice-president shall be a Director and shall act in the place and stead of the president in his absence or inability or refusal to act, shall co-sign (together with either the president or treasurer) all checks in an amount over Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000), payment vouchers, and promissory notes of the Association and shall exercise and discharge such other duties as may be required of him by the Board.

#### Secretary

(c) The secretary shall record the votes and keep the minutes of all meetings and proceedings of the Board and of the Members, keep the corporate seal of the Association and affix it on all papers requiring said seal, serve notice of meetings of the Board and of the Members, keep appropriate current records showing the Members together with their addresses, and shall perform such other duties as required by the Board.

#### Treasurer

(d) The treasurer shall receive and deposit in appropriate bank accounts all monies of the Association and shall disburse such funds as directed by resolution of the Board, shall co-sign (together with either the president or vice-president) all checks in an amount over Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000), payment vouchers, and promissory notes of the Association, keep proper books of account, cause an annual audit of the Association books to be made by a certified public accountant at the completion of each fiscal year in accordance with Section 13.3, and shall prepare an annual budget and a statement of income and expenditures to be adopted by the Board and presented to the membership at its regular annual meeting and deliver a copy of each to the Members.

The officers may delegate the signing of checks in an amount less than Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000) each to a professional property manager, if the Association has a contract with such property manager for professional management of the Association.

#### 11.9 Compensation

Other than reimbursement of out-of-pocket expenses incurred on behalf of the Association, neither the president, nor the treasurer, nor the secretary, nor the vice-president, nor any other officer shall receive any compensation from the Association for acting as an Officer, unless such compensation is authorized by the Board.

#### 11.10 Suspension of Powers and Duties

All powers and duties of an Officer shall be suspended during any period in which that Officer is delinquent in the payment of any amount duly established pursuant to the Declaration or is otherwise in default under the Declaration or any rules and regulations of the Association.

# ARTICLE XII ASSESSMENTS

### 12.1 Conformance with Declaration

The Association shall levy, collect, and enforce the payment of assessments in accordance with Article III of the Declaration and other relevant provisions of the Declaration.

## 12.2 Basis of Annual Assessments

Subject to the other provisions of this Section 12.2 and without consideration of special assessments, the maximum annual assessment for any Lot shall not exceed an amount determined in good faith by the Board, with the recognition that certain Lots shall be subject to assessments that may be substantially higher than assessments against other Lots.

- (a) From and after January 1st of the year immediately following the conveyance of the first Lot by Declarant to a third party, the maximum annual assessment for a Lot may be increased each year by a percentage above the maximum assessment for the previous year determined to be reasonable by the Board (but not in excess of a twenty percent (20%) increase, without a vote of the membership, as provided below).
- (b) From and after January 1st of the year immediately following the conveyance of the first of any Lot by Declarant to a third party, the maximum annual assessment for a Lot may be increased more than twenty percent (20%) above the prior year's maximum by a vote of two-thirds (2/3) of Members voting in person or by proxy at a meeting called for this purpose. Written notice of such meeting shall be sent to all Members not less than ten (10) days nor more than fifty (50) days in advance of the meeting setting forth the purpose of the meeting. The limitations hereof shall not apply to any change in the maximum and basis of the assessments undertaken as and incident to a merger or consolidation in which the Association is authorized to participate under its Articles of Incorporation.

### 12.3 Assessments to be Levied by Board

After consideration of current maintenance costs and future needs of the Association, the Board may levy the annual assessments at an amount not in excess of the maximum set forth in Article XII, Section 12.2. The Board shall have the authority to adjust the amount of annual assessments during any assessment period, upon not less than thirty (30) days notice to the Members subject to the limitations as set forth in Article XII, Section 12.2.

# 12.4 <u>Special Assessments for Working Capital Fund, Non-recurring Maintenance and Capital Improvements</u>

In addition to the annual assessments authorized above, the Association may levy special assessments as follows:

- (a) In any assessment year, a special assessment applicable to that year only for the purpose of defraying, in whole or in part, the cost of any non-recurring maintenance, or the acquisition, construction, reconstruction, repair or replacement of a capital improvement upon any Common Maintenance Areas or improvements particular to a Lot for which the Association is responsible, including fixtures and personal property related thereto may be assessed. A special assessment may be levied against one or more Lots and not other Lots. The Association shall not commingle the proceeds of such special assessments with other assessment funds. Such proceeds shall be used solely and exclusively to fund the non-recurring maintenance or improvements in question.
- (b) The Board shall determine the necessity and the amount of any special assessment. Special assessments shall not be effective unless approved by a vote of two-thirds (2/3) of the Members voting in person or by proxy at a meeting called for the purpose of approving the special assessments and conducting other business, if any, or if the special assessment is against a particular Lot or group of Lots, two-thirds (2/3) of the Members who own the affected Lots who are voting in person or by proxy at a meeting called for the purpose of approving the special assessments and conducting other business, if any. Written notice of such meeting shall be sent to each Member (or if only a particular Lot or group of Lots is affected, to Members owning those affected Lots) not less than ten (10) days nor more than fifty (50) days in advance of the meeting.

### 12.5 Limited Assessments

In addition to the other assessments set forth herein, the Association shall have the authority to levy assessments to satisfy the common expenses of a particular project or effort undertaken by the Association that benefits some, but less than all, of the Lots. The rate at which each benefited Lot will be assessed, and whether such assessment shall be payable monthly, quarterly or annually, will be determined by the Board at least thirty (30) days in advance of each assessment period. Said rate may be determined and adjusted by the Board in its sole discretion, as it deems necessary and appropriate.

#### 12.6 Uniform Rate

Annual and special assessments, other than those assessed against only particular Lots pursuant to Section 12.5, must be fixed at a uniform rate and all assessments may be collected on a monthly, quarterly or annual basis as determined by the Directors at least thirty (30) days in advance of each assessment period.

#### 12.7 Quorum for any Action Authorized under Sections 12.2 and 12.4

At any meeting called, as provided in Article XII, Sections 12.2 and 12.4 hereof, the presence at the meeting of Members or of proxies entitled to cast a majority of all the votes shall constitute a quorum. If the required quorum is not forthcoming at any meeting, another meeting may be called, subject to the notice requirement set forth in Article XII, Sections 12.2

and 12.4; however, the quorum requirement shall be one-half (1/2) of the previous quorum requirements. No such subsequent meeting shall be held more than sixty (60) days following the preceding meeting. The necessary approval may also be obtained by a canvass of the Members as set forth in Article X, Section 10.7.

# 12.8 <u>Date of Commencement of Annual Assessments</u>: Due Dates

The annual assessment provided for herein as it relates to operating expenses shall commence as to all Lots upon the sale of the first Lot by Declarant to an Owner other than Declarant or a successor declarant and shall be payable in advance in monthly, quarterly or annual installments as determined by the Board. The annual assessment in connection with the Reserve Fund or other reserve funds, as specified in the Declaration shall begin accruing as to each Lot on the date that construction of the Unit on such Lot is completed by Declarant. The first annual assessment shall be adjusted according to the number of months remaining in the calendar year. The Board shall fix the amount of the annual assessment against each Lot at least thirty (30) days in advance of each annual assessment period; provided, however, that the Board shall have the right to adjust the annual assessment as long as any such adjustment does not exceed the maximum permitted hereunder with thirty (30) days written notice given to each Member. Written notice of the annual assessment shall be sent to every Member subject thereto. The due dates shall be established by the Board. The Association shall upon demand by an Owner, at any time furnish a certificate in writing signed by an Officer setting forth whether the assessments on a specified Lot have been paid. A reasonable charge may be made by the Board for the issuance of these certificates. Such certificates shall be conclusive evidence of payment of any assessment therein stated to have been paid. Declarant may defer payment of any accrued Reserve Fund assessment for a Lot discussed in this Section 12.8 until the date such Lot is first conveyed to a purchaser other than Declarant, provided that payment may not be deferred beyond the date of the Turnover Meeting or, if a Turnover Meeting is not held, the date on which administration of the Association is turned over to the Class A Members. Declarant shall not be subject to any annual assessments relating to unimproved Lots or Units owned by Declarant until each such Lot or Unit is conveyed by Declarant to a third party. The books and records of the Association shall reflect the amount owing from Declarant for all such Reserve Fund assessments.

# 12.9 Effect of Non-payment of Assessments: Remedies of the Association

Any assessments which are not paid when due shall be delinquent. If the assessment is not paid within ten (10) days after the due date, the Association shall have the remedies set forth herein, in the Declaration and as allowed under the Oregon Planned Community Act. The Association or its agents shall have the right and power to bring all actions against the defaulting Member personally for the collection of such charges as a debt and to enforce the Association's lien by all methods available for the enforcement of such liens, including foreclosure by an action brought in the name of the Association in like manner as a mortgage or deed of trust lien on real property. The lien provided for in this section shall be in favor of the Association and shall be for the benefit of all other Members. The provisions

regarding the attachment, notice, recordation and duration of liens established on real property under ORS 94.709 and, to the extent they do not conflict with ORS 94.709, ORS 87.352 to 87.382 shall apply to the Association lien. The lien shall be foreclosed in accordance with the provisions regarding the foreclosure of liens under ORS 94.709 through 94.719 and, to the extent not in conflict with ORS 94.709 through 94.719, ORS Chapter 88. The lien shall be subordinate to any prior recorded deed of trust securing payment for the house on the subject Lot. The Association acting on behalf of the Members shall have the power to bid on an interest foreclosed at foreclosure sale and to acquire and hold, lease, mortgage and convey the Lot. If any assessment is payable in installments, the full amount of the assessment is a lien from the date the first installment of the assessment becomes due. The Association acting on behalf of the Members shall have the power to bid on an interest foreclosed at foreclosure sale and to acquire and hold, lease, mortgage and convey the same; and to subrogate so much of its right to such liens as may be necessary or expedient to an insurance company continuing to give total coverage notwithstanding non-payment of such defaulting Member's portion of the premium. An election by the Association to pursue any remedy provided for herein shall not prevent concurrent or subsequent exercise of another remedy permitted hereunder. The remedies provided herein are not exclusive but shall be in addition to all other remedies, including actions for damages and suits for injunctions and specific performance, available under applicable law to the Association. The Association shall have no right to deprive a Member of access to or from such Member's Lot.

#### 12.10 No Reimbursement to Declarant

The proceeds of the regular annual assessments shall not be used to reimburse Declarant for any capital expenditures incurred in construction or other improvements of common facilities, if any, nor for the operation or maintenance of such facilities incurred before conveyance to the Association.

#### 12.11 Reallocation Upon Annexation or Withdrawal

If new property is added to the Property by annexation or withdrawn from the Property, common expenses shall be reallocated as set forth in Section 3.10 of the Declaration.

### ARTICLE XIII BOOKS AND RECORDS

#### 13.1 Books and Records

The books, records and papers of the Association required to be maintained by the Planned Community Act (except for those items which are exempt from disclosure under ORS 94.670) shall at all times, during reasonable business hours, be subject to inspection by any Member. The Articles of Incorporation and the Bylaws of the Association shall be available for inspection by any Members at the principal office of the Association, where copies may be purchased at reasonable cost.

#### 13.2 Financial Records

The Association shall keep correct and complete books and records of account and shall also keep minutes of the proceedings of the Board and committees having any of the authority of the Board and shall keep at its registered or principal office a record giving the names and addresses of the Directors. All books and records of the Association may be inspected by any Director, or his agent or attorney, for any proper purpose at any reasonable time.

#### 13.3 Financial Statements

The Board may and, if required by ORS 94.670(4), shall appoint an independent certified public accountant licensed in the State of Oregon as auditor, who shall not be an Officer or own any interest in any Lot, to audit the books and financial records of the Association within one hundred eighty (180) days after the end of the fiscal year. If ORS 94.670(4) applies, then, pursuant to ORS 94.670(6), the Association may elect not to comply with ORS 94.670(4) if approved by an affirmative vote of at least sixty percent (60%) of Owners other than Declarant. Within ninety (90) days after the end of each fiscal year, the Board shall distribute to each Member and, upon request, any mortgagee of a Lot a copy of the annual financial statement of the Association, consisting of a balance sheet and income and expense statement for the preceding fiscal year. The Association shall make available to Members and to holders, insurers or guarantors of any mortgage on a Lot, for their inspection and copying, upon request, during normal business hours or under other reasonable circumstances, current copies of: (i) the Declaration, Articles of Incorporation, Bylaws, and rules concerning the Property, (ii) the Association's most recent financial statement, (iii) the current operating budget of the Association, and (iv) all other records of the Association. Upon written request of a prospective purchaser of a Lot, the Association shall make available for examination and duplication during reasonable hours the documents and items described in items (i) through (iii) in the preceding sentence. The Association may charge a reasonable fee for furnishing copies of any documents, information, or records described in this Section 13.3.

#### 13.4 Tax Returns

The Board shall cause to be filed the necessary income tax returns for the Association.

#### 13.5 Assessments Due

The Association shall provide, within ten (10) business days of receipt of a written request from an owner, a written statement that provides (i) the amount of assessments due from the Owner and unpaid at the time the request was received, such as regular and special assessments, fines, accrued interest, late payment charges and other charges, (ii) the percentage rate at which interest accrues on unpaid assessments and (iii) the percentage rate or fixed charge for late payments. The Association need not provide the amount of assessments due as provided

in (i) if the Association has commenced litigation by filing a complaint against the Owners and (ii) the litigation is pending when the statement would otherwise be due.

# ARTICLE XIV FISCAL YEAR

#### 14.1 Fiscal Year

The Fiscal Year of the Association shall begin on the 1<sup>st</sup> day of January and end on the 31st day of December of every year, except that the first fiscal year shall begin on the date of incorporation of the Association.

# ARTICLE XV INSURANCE

#### 15.1 By the Association

The Board shall cause the Association to obtain, and maintain in effect, from reputable insurance companies authorized to do business in the State of Oregon, (i) public liability insurance with respect to all the Common Maintenance Areas in such amounts and in such forms as the Board deems advisable to provide adequate protection for bodily injury, including deaths of persons, and property damage, whether caused by the negligence of the Association or otherwise; provided, however, that such policy(ies) shall not be for an amount of less than One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) per person, per occurrence, and that such policy(ies) shall provide that the coverage thereunder cannot be canceled or substantially modified without at least ten (10) days' written notice to the Association; and (ii) hazard insurance for all insurable improvements in the Common Maintenance Areas sufficient to cover the full replacement costs or any repair or reconstruction in the event of damage or destruction from any such hazard if the insurance is available at reasonable cost. The insurance coverage obtained and maintained by the Board may not be brought into contribution with insurance bought by Owners or their mortgagees. Any insurance policy obtained by the Association pursuant to the Declaration shall show the Association as the named insured and shall, if possible, be written by an insurer with an A.M. Best's Rating of "B" and an A.M. Best's Financial Size Category (FSC) of "III." The policies obtained by the Association pursuant to the Declaration may contain a reasonable deductible not to exceed the lesser of Ten Thousand Dollars (\$10,000) or one (1) percent of the face value of the policy, and the amount thereof shall be added to the face amount of the policy in determining whether the insurance equals at least the required full replacement cost. In the event of any conflict between the provisions of this Section 15.1 and the provisions of Section 5.2 of the Declaration, this Section 15.1 shall prevail.

#### 15.2 By the Owners

Each Owner of a Lot is encouraged to obtain, and maintain in effect, from reputable insurance companies authorized to do business in the State of Oregon, public liability and property damage insurance with respect to such Lot and fire and extended coverage casualty insurance with respect to the Unit in an amount equal to one hundred percent (100%) of the replacement cost thereof. Each Owner shall also be responsible for obtaining fire and extended coverage casualty insurance with respect to that Owner's personal property, if such Owner elects to do so. No Owner shall be obligated to obtain any of the insurance coverages described in Section 15.1, nor shall any insurance coverage obtained by an Owner (or such Owner's mortgagee) be brought into contribution with insurance obtained by the Association.

## 15.3 <u>Director and Officer Insurance</u>

At the discretion of the Board, the Association may purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was a Director, Officer, employee, or agent of the Association, or is or was serving at the request of the Association, against any liability asserted against him and incurred by him in any such capacity, or arising out of his status as such, whether or not the Association would have the power to indemnify him against such liability under the provisions of the Articles of Incorporation of the Association.

## 15.4 **General Provisions**

Premiums for insurance obtained by the Board pursuant to this Article XV shall be a common expense of the Association. At least every two (2) years, the Board shall review the insurance coverage of the Association. If reasonably available, the Board shall obtain insurance policies with the provisions specified in ORS 94.680 and with an "inflation guard" endorsement.

## ARTICLE XVI RULES AND REGULATIONS

The Board shall have power to adopt and publish rules and regulations governing the conduct of persons and the operation and use of the Lots and the Common Areas as it may deem necessary or appropriate to assure the peaceful and orderly use and enjoyment of the Property, and to establish penalties for the infraction thereof. Such rules and regulations may be adopted upon a majority vote of the Directors present at a meeting at which there is a quorum of Directors and as to which notice has been given as provided in these Bylaws. Such notice shall include a verbatim copy of all proposed rules and regulations. No rule or regulation shall be adopted without a copy thereof first having been delivered or mailed to each Member at the last address for such Member in the records of the Association. Upon adopting any such rules and regulations, the Board shall cause copies thereof to be delivered to each Member. All such rules and regulations become binding on all Members and occupants of all Lots upon the date of

delivery. Any rule or regulation which conflicts with these Bylaws or the Declaration shall be null and void.

# ARTICLE XVII SHARES OF STOCK AND DIVIDENDS PROHIBITED

#### 17.1 Stock and Dividends

The Association shall not have or issue shares of stock. No dividends shall be paid and no part of the income of the Association shall be distributed to its Directors or Officers, or to the Members. The Association may pay compensation in a reasonable amount to its Officers or Directors for services rendered as provided by the Articles of Incorporation, the Declaration, other provisions of these Bylaws, or resolution of the Board.

## ARTICLE XVIII TRANSFER OF CONTROL

### 18.1 Turnover Meeting

On a date that is not later than ninety (90) days following the Conversion Date, Declarant shall call the Turnover Meeting. Declarant shall give notice of such meeting as provided in Article X, Section 10.4 to each Member. The notice shall state the purpose of the meeting, which shall be the relinquishment by Declarant of control of the administration of the Association and election of new Directors by the Members, and the time and place at which the meeting is to be held. If Declarant does not call the Turnover Meeting required by this Article XVIII within the required period, any Member may call such a meeting and give notice as required by this Article XVIII. At the Turnover Meeting: (a) Declarant shall relinquish control of the administration of the Association and the Members shall assume the control thereof, (b) the Directors then serving shall resign and the Members shall elect a Board in accordance with these Bylaws, and (c) Declarant shall deliver to the Association the books, records, and other materials belonging to the Association that are in Declarant's control.

# ARTICLE XIX WAIVER OF NOTICE

## 19.1 Waiver of Notice

Whenever any notice is required to be given under the provisions of the nonprofit Association laws of the State of Oregon, as it exists or may be amended in the future, or under the provisions of the Articles of Incorporation or these Bylaws, a waiver thereof in writing signed by the person or persons entitled to such notice, whether before or after the time stated therein, shall be deemed equivalent to the giving of such notice.

# ARTICLE XX ACTION WITHOUT A MEETING

## 20.1 Meeting Not Required

Any action which applicable law, the Declaration or these Bylaws require or permit the Members to take at a meeting may be taken without a meeting if the procedures set forth in ORS 94.647 are followed. For votes of the Owners by written ballot, the Board shall provide the Owners with at least ten (10) days' notice before written ballots are mailed or otherwise delivered. The notice shall state the general subject matter of the vote by written ballot, the right of Owners to request secrecy procedures as specified in ORS 94.647, the date after which ballots may be distributed, the date and time by which any petition must be received by the Board requesting secrecy procedures, and the address where such a petition may be delivered. If, at least three (3) days before written ballots are scheduled to be mailed or otherwise distributed, at least ten percent (10%) of the Owners petition the Board requesting secrecy procedures, a written ballot must be accompanied by a secrecy envelope, a return identification envelope to be signed by the Owner, and instructions for mailing and returning the ballot. Written ballots that are returned in secrecy envelopes may not be examined or counted before the deadline for returning ballots has passed. Notwithstanding the foregoing, action by written ballot may not substitute for the Turnover Meeting or the annual meeting of the Association.

Any action which applicable law, the Declaration or these Bylaws permit the Board to take at a meeting may be taken without a meeting if a consent in writing setting forth the action so taken is signed by all of the Directors entitled to vote on the matter. The consent, which shall have the same effect as a unanimous vote of the Board, shall be filed in the records of minutes of the Association.

## ARTICLE XXI AMENDMENTS

#### 21.1 Amendments

Except as expressly provided in the Declaration, these Bylaws may be amended or repealed and new Bylaws may be adopted by a majority of the Directors present at any regular meeting or at any special meeting, if at least two (2) days' written notice is given of intention to amend or repeal and adopt new Bylaws at such meeting accompanied by a copy or summary of the amendment without the approval of the Members; provided however, that the Board shall have no authority to amend or repeal any provision of these Bylaws relating to the election, qualifications, powers, duties or terms of Directors without the approval of a majority of the Members given at a special meeting called for such purpose. In addition, except for the amount of assessments and level of maintenance, any amendment that imposes an additional disproportionate burden upon or takes away or impairs an existing right particular to any one Lot or group of like-affected Lots shall require the vote of seventy-five percent (75%) of the

Members of the Lot or group of like-affected Lots so affected. An amendment shall not be effective unless it is certified by the president and secretary of the Association as having been adopted in accordance with these Bylaws and ORS 94.625, acknowledged in the manner provided for acknowledgement of deeds, and recorded in the office of the recording officer of Deschutes County, Oregon. Notwithstanding any provisions hereof to the contrary, Declarant may, at its sole discretion and without consent being required of anyone, modify, amend or repeal these Bylaws at any time before the closing of the sale of the first Lot by Declarant to a third party or as allowed by law.

## ARTICLE XXII GENDER AND GRAMMAR

### 22.1 Gender and Grammar

The singular wherever used herein shall be construed to mean the plural when applicable, and the necessary grammatical changes required to make the provision hereof apply either to corporations or individuals, men or women, shall in all cases be assumed as though in each case fully expressed.

# ARTICLE XXIII ENFORCEMENT

## 23.1 Legal Proceedings

If the Association institutes legal action to enforce any restrictive covenant or other condition of the Declaration, Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws, and the violator voluntarily corrects or abates such violation after litigation has been filed, the Association shall not dismiss or abandon such legal action until it has been reimbursed all of its expenses, including reasonable attorney's fees and court costs.

## ARTICLE XXIV LOANS TO DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS PROHIBITED

#### 24.1 No Loans to Directors or Officers

No loan shall be made by the Association to its Directors or Officers. The Directors who vote for or assent to the making of a loan to a Director or Officer, and any Officer or Officers participating in the making of such loan, shall be jointly and severally liable to the Association for the amount of such loan until the repayment thereof.

#### 24.2 Contribution; Subrogation

Any Director against whom a claim shall be asserted under or pursuant to this Article XXIV shall be entitled to contribution from the other Directors who voted for the action upon which the claim is asserted. To the extent that any Director is required to pay such claim, he shall be subrogated to the rights of the Association against the debtor on the loan.

### ARTICLE XXV DISPUTE RESOLUTION

Before initiating litigation or an administrative proceeding in which the Association and an Owner have an adversarial relationship, the party that intends to initiate litigation or an administrative proceeding shall offer to resolve the problem through a dispute resolution program pursuant to ORS 94.630(4) and Article XIV of the Declaration.

### ARTICLE XXVI CONFLICTS AND PARTIAL INVALIDITY

#### 26.1 Conflicts

These Bylaws are intended to comply with applicable law and the Declaration. In case of any irreconcilable conflict, applicable law and the Declaration shall control over these Bylaws (unless these Bylaws expressly provide otherwise) and any amendments hereto, and any rules or regulations adopted hereunder.

#### 26.2 Partial Invalidity

The invalidation of any one of the provisions of these Bylaws by judgment or court order shall in no way affect any other provisions, which shall remain in full force and effect.

# ARTICLE XXVII DISSOLUTION

Upon dissolution of the Association, voluntarily or otherwise, it shall automatically be succeeded by an unincorporated association of the same name and having the same purposes. All assets, property, powers, and obligations of the Association existing prior to dissolution shall thereupon automatically vest in the successor unincorporated association.

The undersigned, De Association, effective as of this	clarant, 2 day	hereby adopts the foregoing Bylaws of the of February, 20%.		
		NGHORN DEWELOPMENT COMPANY LLC, a vare limited liability company		
	By: Its:	Pronghorn Investors LLC, a Delaware limited liability company Sole Member		
		By: MS-Pronghorn Holding Company, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company Its: Sole Member		
		By: High Desert Development Partners, LLC, a California limited liability company Its: Administrator		
		By: Northwest Resort Development, Inc., a California corporation Its: Sole Managing Member		
		By: Nomas C. Mix, President		
STATE OF OREGON ) ss.  County of Deschutes )				
California limited liability company, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, to Delaware limited liability company, to Delaware limited liability company, or Delaware lim	e presiding methe adnormany, the sole	lent of Northwest Resort Development, Inc., a ember of High Desert Development Partners, LLC, a ninistrator of MS-Pronghorn Holding Company, the sole member of Pronghorn Investors LLC, a member of Pronghorn Villa Partners LLC, a		
OFFICIAL SEAL MARY KELLEY NOTARY PUBLIC — OREGON COMMISSION NO. 397148 COMMISSION EXPIRES SEPTEMBER 14, 2009 (A		Notary Public for Oregon My Commission Expires: September 14, 2009		

## EXHIBIT "C"

# **COMMON AREA LEGAL DESCRIPTION**

Common Lots A through D, inclusive, and Swallows Nest Lane, a private road, as shown on the duly recorded plat of the VILLAS AT PRONGHORN TOWNHOMES, located in Deschutes County, Oregon, according to the plat recorded in the Plat Records of Deschutes County, Oregon, contemporaneously herewith.

#### EXHIBIT "D"

#### GOLF CLUB PROPERTY LEGAL DESCRIPTION

GOLF LOT DESCRIPTION LOCATED IN SECTION 16, TOWNSHIP 16 SOUTH, RANGE 13 EAST, WILLAMETTE MERIDIAN, DESCHUTES COUNTY, OREGON, BEING MORE FULLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

ALL OF SECTION 16, TOWNSHIP 16 SOUTH, RANGE 13 EAST, WILLAMETTE MERIDIAN, DESCHUTES COUNTY OREGON;

INCLUDING PARCEL 2 OF PARTITION PLAT NUMBER 2005-38: RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY OFFICIAL RECORDS ON MAY 26, 2005, IN CABINET 3, PAGE 132.

ALSO INCLUDING DEVELOPER AREA "C", OF ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 2, RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY OFFICIAL RECORDS ON AUGUST 18, 2003, IN CABINET G, PAGE 3.

ALSO INCLUDING DEVELOPER AREA "D", "E", "F", AND "G", OF ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 3, RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY OFFICIAL RECORDS ON NOVEMBER 11, 2004, IN CABINET G, PAGE 505

#### ALSO INCLUDING:

LOT LINE ADJUSTMENT DESCRIPTION LOCATED NORTH HALF OF SECTION 16, TOWNSHIP 16 SOUTH, RANGE 13 EAST, WILLAMETTE MERIDIAN, DESCHUTES COUNTY, OREGON BEING MORE FULLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

BEGINNING FROM THE SOUTHWESTERLY CORNER OF LOT 177, ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 2 AS RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY CLERKS RECORDS IN CABINET "G", PAGE 3, SAID POINT BEING A FOUND YELLOW PLASTIC CAP MARKED "W&H PACIFIC"; THENCE ALONG A LINE COMMON TO THE WESTERLY LINE OF SAID LOT 177, AND THE EASTERLY LINE OF DEVELOPER LOT "F", ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 3, AS RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY CLERKS RECORDS IN CABINET "G", PAGE 512, NORTH 11°40'06" WEST, 76.07 FEET TO A FOUND YELLOW PLASTIC CAP MARKED "W&H PACIFIC"; THENCE LEAVING SAID COMMON LINE AND ALONG THE NORTHERLY LINE OF SAID LOT 177 AND BEING COMMON TO SAID DEVELOPER LOT "F", NORTH 69°34'24" EAST, 21.87 FEET; THENCE LEAVING SAID NORTHERLY LINE AND SAID COMMON LINE SOUTH 03°33'40" WEST, 82.29 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING.

CONTAINING: 822 SQUARE FEET, MORE OR LESS.

### **EXCLUDING THE FOLLOWING:**

ALL OF THE RESIDENTIAL LOTS, AND COMMON LOTS CREATED FROM ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 1, (RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY OFFICIAL RECORDS ON DECEMBER 19, 2002, IN CABINET F, PAGE 337), AND ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 2, (RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY OFFICIAL RECORDS ON AUGUST 18, 2003, IN

CABINET G, PAGE 3), AND ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 3 (RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY OFFICIAL RECORDS ON NOVEMBER 11, 2004, IN CABINET G, PAGE 505).

#### ALSO EXCLUDING THE VILLAS AREA:

LOCATED IN THE SOUTH HALF OF SECTION 16, TOWNSHIP 16 SOUTH, RANGE 13 EAST, WILLAMETTE MERIDIAN, DESCHUTES COUNTY, OREGON, BEING MORE FULLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

COMMENCING AT A FOUND 3" BRASS CAP BEING THE SOUTHEAST CORNER OF SECTION 16, TOWNSHIP 16 SOUTH, RANGE 13 EAST, AS PER BOUNDARY SURVEY RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY SURVEYORS RECORDS AS CS 14112, SAID POINT BEING THE INITIAL POINT OF ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 1, THENCE, NORTH 72°23'08" WEST, 1996.14 FEET TO THE TRUE POINT OF BEGINNING; THENCE NORTH 89°08'30" WEST, 186.11 FEET; THENCE NORTH 59°37'03" WEST, 218.52 FEET; THENCE NORTH 51°57'45" WEST, 307.12 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 39°27'21" WEST, 186.44 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 61°55'43" WEST, 303.61 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 82°18'14" WEST, 749.84 FEET; THENCE NORTH 66°57'18" WEST, 125.88 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 86°35'29" WEST, 209.21 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 55°46'55" WEST, 207.03 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 85°16'50" WEST, 312.06 FEET; THENCE NORTH 12°00'27" WEST, 534.38 FEET; THENCE NORTH 82°23'30" EAST, 217.01 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 14°45'09" EAST, 46.55 FEET; THENCE NORTH 88°48'04" EAST, 495.93 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 86°19'18" EAST, 230.28 FEET; THENCE NORTH 47°00'17" EAST, 498.44 FEET; THENCE NORTH 32°57'11" EAST, 287.76 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 60°42'54" EAST, 177.04 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 39°58'18" EAST, 468.14 FEET; THENCE NORTH 65°55'00" EAST, 153.03 FEET TO A POINT OF CURVATURE; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A TANGENT 25.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE RIGHT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 70°12'02", AN ARC LENGTH OF 30.63 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 78°58'59" EAST, 28.75 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A REVERSE 151.50 FEET RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 50°40'33", AN ARC LENGTH OF 134.00 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 69°13'15" EAST, 129.67 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A COMPOUND 642.50 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 09°21'14", AN ARC LENGTH OF 104.89 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS NORTH 80°45'52" EAST, 104.78 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE NORTH 76°05'15" EAST, 146.45 FEET TO A POINT OF CURVATURE; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A TANGENT 103.50 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE RIGHT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 101°27'05", AN ARC LENGTH OF 183.26 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH SOUTH 53°11'13" EAST, 160.24 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A REVERSE 1212.50 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 09°59'01", AN ARC LENGTH OF 211.28 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 07°27'11" EAST, 211.01 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE SOUTH 12°26'41" EAST, 179.52 FEET TO A POINT OF CURVATURE; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A TANGENT 787.50 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE RIGHT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 02°15'46", AN ARC LENGTH OF 31.10 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 11°18'48" EAST, 31.10 FEET ), TO THE TRUE POINT OF BEGINNING.

**CONTAINING:** 28.83 ACRES MORE OR LESS.

#### ALSO EXCLUDING THE VILLAGE CORE AREA:

LOCATED IN THE SOUTH HALF OF SECTION 16, TOWNSHIP 16 SOUTH, RANGE 13 EAST, WILLAMETTE MERIDIAN, DESCRIBED AS

#### FOLLOWS:

COMMENCING AT A FOUND 3" BRASS CAP BEING THE SOUTHEAST CORNER OF SECTION 16, TOWNSHIP 16 SOUTH, RANGE 13 EAST, AS PER BOUNDARY SURVEY RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY SURVEYORS RECORDS AS CS 14112, SAID POINT BEING THE INITIAL POINT OF ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 1, THENCE, NORTH 62°03'57" WEST, 2380.34 FEET TO THE TRUE POINT OF BEGINNING; THENCE SOUTH 76°05'15" WEST, 146.45 FEET TO A POINT OF CURVATURE; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A 642.50 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE RIGHT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 09°21'14", AN ARC LENGTH OF 104.89 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 80°45'52" WEST, 104.78 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A COMPOUND 151.50 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE RIGHT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 50°40'33", AN ARC LENGTH OF 134.00 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS NORTH 69°13'15" WEST, 129.67 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A REVERSE 25.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 70°12'02", AN ARC LENGTH OF 30.63 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS NORTH 78°58'59" WEST, 28.75 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE SOUTH 65°55'00" WEST, 153.03 FEET; THENCE NORTH 39°58'18" WEST, 468.14 FEET; THENCE NORTH 60°42'54" WEST, 177.04 FEET; THENCE NORTH 46°25'39" EAST, 79.14 FEET; THENCE NORTH 03°21'43" WEST, 391.07 FEET; THENCE NORTH 46°54'02" EAST, 280.48 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 56°43'54" EAST, 320.04 FEET; THENCE NORTH 72°59'27" EAST, 294.49 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 07°18'08" EAST, 181.52 FEET TO A POINT OF CURVATURE; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A NON-TANGENT 236.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 45°25'01", AN ARC LENGTH OF 187.07 FEET, (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 42°39'16" WEST, 182.21 FEET ); THENCE SOUTH 19°56'46" WEST, 94.88 FEET TO A POINT OF CURVATURE; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A NON-TANGENT 50.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE RIGHT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 63°49'03", AN ARC LENGTH OF 55.69 FEET, (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 43°50'53" EAST, 52.86 FEET); THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A REVERSE 616.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 23°19'59", AN ARC LENGTH OF 250.86 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 23°36'21" EAST, 249.13 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A COMPOUND 75.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 20°17'47", AN ARC LENGTH OF 26.57 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 45°25'13" EAST, 26.43 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A REVERSE 30.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE RIGHT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 46°30'02", AN ARC LENGTH OF 24.35 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 32°19'06" EAST, 23.68 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A REVERSE 10.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 62°08'07", AN ARC LENGTH OF 10.84 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 40°08'08" EAST, 10.32 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A REVERSE 60.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE RIGHT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 43°19'04", AN ARC LENGTH OF 45.36 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 49°32'40" EAST, 44.29 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE SOUTH 27°53'08" EAST, 107.90 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 40°46'45" EAST, 56.91 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 57°27'56" WEST, 22.74 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 40°46'45" EAST, 24.50 FEET; THENCE NORTH 76°05'15" EAST, 36.61 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 13°54'45" EAST, 25.00 FEET; THE TRUE POINT OF BEGINNING.

**CONTAINING:** 14.24 ACRES MORE OR LESS

#### ALSO EXCLUDING THE ROAD WAY AREA:

LOCATED IN THE SOUTH HALF OF SECTION 16, TOWNSHIP 16 SOUTH, RANGE 13 EAST, WILLAMETTE MERIDIAN, DESCHUTES COUNTY, OREGON, BEING MORE FULLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

COMMENCING AT A FOUND 3" BRASS CAP BEING THE SOUTHEAST CORNER OF SECTION 16, TOWNSHIP 16 SOUTH, RANGE 13 EAST, AS PER BOUNDARY SURVEY RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY SURVEYORS RECORDS AS CS 14112, SAID POINT BEING THE INITIAL POINT OF ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 1, THENCE, ALONG THE SOUTH LINE OF THE SOUTHEAST QUARTER OF SECTION 16, TOWNSHIP 16 SOUTH, RANGE 13 EAST, NORTH 89°46'35" WEST, 1823.04 FEET TO THE TRUE POINT OF BEGINNING; THENCE CONTINUING ALONG SAID SOUTH LINE NORTH 89°46'35" WEST, 77.16 FEET; THENCE LEAVING SAID SOUTH LINE NORTH 26°22'17" WEST, 37.02 FEET TO A POINT OF CURVATURE; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A 83.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE RIGHT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 88°02'57", AN ARC LENGTH OF 127.55 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS NORTH 17°39'12" EAST, 115.36 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A REVERSE 238.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 05°55'22", AN ARC LENGTH OF 24.60 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS NORTH 58°42'59" EAST, 24.59 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A COMPOUND 40.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT. THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 79°54'31", AN ARC LENGTH OF 55.79 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS NORTH 15°48'03" EAST, 51.37 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A REVERSE 162.50 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE RIGHT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 15°16'51", AN ARC LENGTH OF 43.34 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS NORTH 16°30'47" WEST, 43.21 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE NORTH 06°53'53" WEST, 307.50 FEET TO A POINT OF CURVATURE; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A 787.50 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 05°32'49", AN ARC LENGTH OF 76.24 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS NORTH 09°40'17" WEST, 76.21 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE NORTH 12°26'41" WEST, 179.52 FEET TO A POINT OF CURVATURE; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A 1212.50 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE RIGHT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 09°59'01", AN ARC LENGTH OF 211.28 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS NORTH 07°27'11" WEST, 211.01 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A REVERSE 103.50 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 101°27'05", AN ARC LENGTH OF 183.26 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS NORTH 53°11'13" WEST, 160.24 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE NORTH 13°54'45" WEST, 25.00 FEET TO A POINT OF CURVATURE; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A NON-TANGENT 128.50 FEET RADIUS CURVE TO THE RIGHT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 101°27'05", AN ARC LENGTH OF 227.53 FEET. (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 53°11'13" EAST, 198.95 FEET ); THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A REVERSE 1187.50 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 09°59'01", AN ARC LENGTH OF 206.92 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 07°27'11" EAST, 206.66 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE SOUTH 12°26'41" EAST, 179.52 FEET TO A POINT OF CURVATURE; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A 812.50 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE RIGHT. THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 05°32'49", AN ARC LENGTH OF 78.66 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 09°40'17" EAST, 78.63 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE SOUTH 06°53'53" EAST, 307.05 FEET TO A POINT OF CURVATURE; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A NON-TANGENT 137.50 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 77°40'04", AN ARC LENGTH OF 186.39 FEET, (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 47°52'43" EAST, 172.44 FEET ); THENCE SOUTH 00°00'00" EAST, 5.28 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 89°46'35" EAST, 66.04 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 18°01'28" EAST, 39.47 FEET TO APOINT OF CURVATURE; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A NON-TANGENT 496.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 08°24'08", AN ARC LENGTH OF 72.74 FEET, (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS NORTH 85°37'56" WEST, 72.67 FEET

); THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A COMPOUND 40.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 66°58'45", AN ARC LENGTH OF 46.76 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 56°40'38" WEST, 44.14 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE SOUTH 23°11'15" WEST, 28.66 FEET TO A POINT OF CURVATURE; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A 74.00 FEET RADIUS CURVE TO THE RIGHT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 63°25'59", AN ARC LENGTH OF 81.93 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 54°54'15" WEST, 77.81 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A REVERSE 45.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 13°56'11", AN ARC LENGTH OF 10.95 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS SOUTH 79°39'09" WEST, 10.92 FEET ), TO THE **TRUE POINT OF BEGINNING**.

**CONTAINING:** 1.31 ACRES MORE OR LESS.

## ALSO EXCLUDING THE RESIDENCE CLUB AREA:

LOCATED IN THE SOUTH HALF OF SECTION 16, TOWNSHIP 16 SOUTH, RANGE 13 EAST, WILLAMETTE MERIDIAN, DESCHUTES COUNTY, OREGON, BEING MORE FULLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

COMMENCING AT A FOUND 3" BRASS CAP BEING THE SOUTHEAST CORNER OF SECTION 16, TOWNSHIP 16 SOUTH, RANGE 13 EAST, AS PER BOUNDARY SURVEY RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY SURVEYORS RECORDS AS CS 14112, SAID POINT BEING THE INITIAL POINT OF ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 1, THENCE, NORTH 53°46'51" WEST, 2068.81 FEET TO THE TRUE POINT OF BEGINNING; THENCE NORTH 35°31'41" WEST, 390.71 FEET; THENCE NORTH 30°02'38" WEST, 200.57 FEET; THENCE NORTH 67°17'23" WEST, 97.95 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 83°24'13" WEST, 145.18 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 08°55'03" WEST, 134.96 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 25°35'37" EAST, 128.16 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 35°23'11" EAST, 129.61 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 31°58'21" EAST, 174.17 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 57°27'56" WEST, 132.90 FEET; THENCE NORTH 40°46'45" WEST, 56.91 FEET; THENCE NORTH 27°53'08" WEST, 107.90 FEET TO A POINT OF CURVATURE; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A 60.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 43°19'04", AN ARC LENGTH OF 45.36 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS NORTH 49°32'40" WEST, 44.29 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY: THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A REVERSE 10.00 FEET RADIUS CURVE TO THE RIGHT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 62°08'07", AN ARC LENGTH OF 10.84 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS NORTH 40°08'08" WEST, 10.32 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A REVERSE 30.00 FEET RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 46°30'02", AN ARC LENGTH OF 24.35 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS NORTH 32°19'06" WEST, 23.68 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A REVERSE 75.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE RIGHT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 20°17'47", AN ARC LENGTH OF 26.57 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS NORTH 45°25'13" WEST, 26.43 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A COMPOUND 616.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE RIGHT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 23°19'59", AN ARC LENGTH OF 250.86 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS NORTH 23°36'21" WEST, 249.13 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A REVERSE 50.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE LEFT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 63°49'03", AN ARC LENGTH OF 55.69 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS NORTH 43°50'53" WEST, 52.86 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE NORTH 19°56'46" EAST, 94.88 FEET TO A POINT OF CURVATURE; THENCE ALONG THE ARC OF A 236.00 FOOT RADIUS CURVE TO THE RIGHT, THROUGH A CENTRAL ANGLE OF 45°25'01", AN ARC LENGTH OF 187.07 FEET (THE CHORD OF WHICH BEARS NORTH 42°39'16" EAST, 182.21 FEET ), TO A POINT OF TANGENCY; THENCE NORTH 07°18'08" WEST, 181.52 FEET; THENCE NORTH 82°41'52" EAST, 153.15

FEET; THENCE SOUTH 84°00'45" EAST, 216.69 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 76°53'30" EAST, 405.52 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 49°39'27" EAST, 219.58 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 40°20'33" WEST, 134.52 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 54°16'24" EAST, 105.44 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 22°12'36" WEST, 118.06 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 35°40'07" WEST, 106.19 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 56°40'15" WEST, 77.11 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 35°17'46" EAST, 73.90 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 53°17'52" WEST, 205.21 FEET TO THE TRUE POINT OF BEGINNING.

**CONTAINING: 12.02 ACRES MORE OR LESS.** 

#### ALSO EXCLUDING ESTATES AT PRONGHORN PHASE 4:

RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY OFFICIAL RECORDS ON MAY 5, 2005, IN CABINET G, PAGE 668.

#### ALSO EXCLUDING PARCEL 1 OF PARTITION PLAT NUMBER 2005-38:

RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY OFFICIAL RECORDS ON MAY 26, 2005, IN CABINET 3, PAGE 132.

## ALSO EXCLUDING DEVELOPER AREA "B", ESTATES AT PRONGHORN PHASE 1:

RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY OFFICIAL RECORDS ON DECEMBER 19, 2002, IN CABINET F, PAGE 337.

#### ALSO EXCLUDING:

LOT LINE ADJUSTMENT DESCRIPTION LOCATED NORTH HALF OF SECTION 16, TOWNSHIP 16 SOUTH, RANGE 13 EAST, WILLAMETTE MERIDIAN, DESCHUTES COUNTY, OREGON BEING MORE FULLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

BEGINNING FROM THE NORTHWESTERLY CORNER OF LOT 180, ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 2 AS RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY CLERKS RECORDS IN CABINET "G", PAGE 3, SAID POINT BEING A FOUND YELLOW PLASTIC CAP MARKED "W&H PACIFIC"; THENCE ALONG A LINE COMMON TO THE WESTERLY LINE OF SAID LOT 180, AND THE EASTERLY LINE OF DEVELOPER LOT "F", ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 3, AS RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY CLERKS RECORDS IN CABINET "G", PAGE 512, SOUTH 30°59'58" WEST, 119.80 FEET TO A FOUND YELLOW PLASTIC CAP MARKED "W&H PACIFIC"; THENCE LEAVING SAID COMMON LINE NORTH 77°34'46" WEST, 19.49 FEET; THENCE NORTH 39°20'24" EAST, 127.36 FEET TO THE POINT OF BEGINNING.

**CONTAINING:** 1,107 SQUARE FEET, MORE OR LESS

#### **ALSO EXCLUDING:**

LOT LINE ADJUSTMENT DESCRIPTION LOCATED NORTH HALF OF SECTION 16, TOWNSHIP 16 SOUTH, RANGE 13 EAST, WILLAMETTE MERIDIAN, DESCHUTES COUNTY, OREGON BEING MORE FULLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

BEGINNING FROM THE SOUTHWESTERLY CORNER OF LOT 179, ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 2 AS RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY CLERKS RECORDS IN CABINET "G", PAGE 3, SAID POINT BEING A FOUND YELLOW PLASTIC CAP MARKED "W&H PACIFIC"; THENCE NORTH 57°48'06" WEST, 31.46 FEET; THENCE NORTH 39°20'24" EAST, 89.45 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 77°34'46" EAST, 19.49 FEET TO THE NORTHWESTERLY CORNER OF SAID LOT 179; THENCE ALONG A LINE COMMON TO THE WESTERLY LINE OF SAID LOT 179, AND THE EASTERLY LINE OF DEVELOPER LOT "F", ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 3, AS RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY CLERKS RECORDS IN CABINET "G", PAGE 512, SOUTH 30°59'58" WEST, 95.37 FEET THE POINT OF BEGINNING.

**CONTAINING:** 2,277 SQUARE FEET, MORE OR LESS.

#### ALSO EXCLUDING:

LOT LINE ADJUSTMENT DESCRIPTION LOCATED NORTH HALF OF SECTION 16, TOWNSHIP 16 SOUTH, RANGE 13 EAST, WILLAMETTE MERIDIAN, DESCHUTES COUNTY, OREGON BEING MORE FULLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

BEGINNING FROM THE NORTHWESTERLY CORNER OF LOT 178, ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 2 AS RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY CLERKS RECORDS IN CABINET "G", PAGE 3, SAID POINT BEING A FOUND YELLOW PLASTIC CAP MARKED "W&H PACIFIC"; THENCE ALONG A LINE COMMON TO THE WESTERLY LINE OF SAID LOT 178, AND THE EASTERLY LINE OF DEVELOPER LOT "F", ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 3, AS RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY CLERKS RECORDS IN CABINET "G", PAGE 512, THENCE SOUTH 30°59'58" WEST, 113.67 FEET; TO THE SOUTHWESTERLY CORNER OF LOT 178, BEING A FOUND YELLOW PLASTIC CAP MARKED "W&H PACIFIC"; THENCE LEAVING SAID COMMON LINE NORTH 33°13'15" WEST, 50.00 FEET; THENCE NORTH 39°20'24" EAST, 93.58 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 57°48'06" EAST, 31.46 FEET THE POINT OF BEGINNING.

**CONTAINING:** 4019 SQUARE FEET, MORE OR LESS.

#### ALSO EXCLUDING:

LOT LINE ADJUSTMENT DESCRIPTION LOCATED NORTH HALF OF SECTION 16, TOWNSHIP 16 SOUTH, RANGE 13 EAST, WILLAMETTE MERIDIAN, DESCHUTES COUNTY, OREGON BEING MORE FULLY DESCRIBED AS FOLLOWS:

**BEGINNING** FROM THE NORTHEASTERLY CORNER OF LOT 177, ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 2 AS RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY CLERKS RECORDS IN CABINET "G", PAGE 3, SAID POINT BEING A FOUND YELLOW PLASTIC CAP MARKED "W&H PACIFIC"; THENCE ALONG A LINE COMMON TO THE WESTERLY LINE OF SAID LOT 177, AND THE EASTERLY LINE OF DEVELOPER LOT "F", ESTATES AT PRONGHORN, PHASE 3, AS RECORDED IN THE DESCHUTES COUNTY CLERKS RECORDS IN CABINET "G", PAGE 512, SOUTH 69°34'25" WEST, 171.06 FEET; THENCE LEAVING SAID COMMON LINE NORTH 03°33'40" EAST, 68.57 FEET; THENCE NORTH 75°34'36" EAST, 132.84 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 33°13'15" EAST, 50.00 FEET TO THE **POINT OF BEGINNING**.

CONTAINING: 8,502 SC	QUARE FEET, MORE OR I	LESS.		
•				
	•	•		
			•	
		•		